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FEDERAL FIREARMS LICENSING

THURSDAY, JUNE 17, 1993

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIME AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 12:09 p.m., in room
2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Charles E. Schumer
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Charles E. Schumer, Don Edwards,
John Conyers, Jr., David Mann, F. James Sensenbrenner, Jr.,
Lamar S. Smith, and Jim Ramstad.

Also present: Andrew Fois, counsel; David Yassky, assistant
counse{; Rachel Jacobson, secretary; and Lyle Nirenberg, minority
counsel.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN SCHUMER

Mr. SCHUMER. The hearing will come to order.

‘The Chair has received a request to cover this hearing in whole
or in part by television broadcast, radio broadcast, still photog-
raphy, or by other similar methods. In accordance with committee
rule 5, permission will be granted unless there is objection. With-
out objection.

This hearing will examine flaws in the regulation of gun dealers.
These loopholes have enabled criminals to arm themselves with
thousands upen thousands of guns. In the worst, most distressing
cases, it is actually the dealers themselves who are the criminals.

The regulations we have for gun dealers would be unthinkably
lax in any other context. Imagine a substance that is useful if han-
dled properly but can be highly dangerous, even deadly, in the
wrong hands—a new drug, a toxic chemical. Common sense would
dictate that we should regulate something like that, that it should
be sold only by responsible dealers who can be easily monitored by
a government agency. That indeed was the intent of the Gun Con-
trol Act of 1968. That law recognized that guns are highly dan-
gerous, and it set up a system in which only licensed dealers can
sell them, and these dealers are subject to rules forbidding them
to sell to felons or other dangerous people.

Well, it sounds great on paper, but in practice the system has
fallen into complete disrepair. The National Rifle Association, along
with compliant friends in Congress, has made a mockery of the sys-
tem. Now anyone who can afford the $10 a year fee can get a li-
cense. You don't have to actually operate a store. You don’t have
to show that you are in compliance with State law or that the store

oY
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will keep the guns secure. You don’t even have to be a human
being, as one journalist showed recently by getting a license for his
dog. The ATF, the agency in charge of monitoring gun dealers, is
prohibited by statute—if you can believe this—by statute, they
can’t collect the gun records until after the gun dealer has gone out
of business. They can only go inspect the gun store once a year.

To get the license, all you do 1s send in this simple form. In the
box where it says, “Have you ever been convicted of a felony?”
Check no. In the box where it says, “Are you a fugitive from jus-
tice?” Check no. Then attach your $10 by check or money order,
stick it in the mail, and the next thing you know, UPS is delivering
packages of guns directly to your doorstep.

Predictably, the number of dealer licenses has skyrocketed.
There are now 284,000 outstanding-—more gun dealers than gas
stations, according to a recent study—and most of these licensees
do not actually operate storefront dealerships; instead, they sell
from their homes, even from their cars. This has made the task of
overseeing the dealers absolutely impossible. A dealer can expect to
see a Federal agent about once every 20 years.

Now, of course—and I want to underline this—most of the licens-
ees are perfectly law-abiding, but those who are not, the rogue gun
dealers, can literally flood the streets with illegal firearms. Just as
one thug can do a lot of damage if he has a gun, so too a single
trafficker can do a lot of damage with a Federal license. That li-
cense enables a trafficker to order weapons by the truckload di-
rectly from the manufacturer, ocbviously across State lines.

Now I have collected the worst cases I could find from the past
few years, a “Dirty Dozen” of rogue gun dealers. Most of these 12
men probably couldn’t have qualified for a license to cut hair, but
they got a gun dealer’s license from your Federal Government that
they could use to order guns by the truckload and sell them the
next day on the street. These 12 hoodlums—and they are simply
the tip of the iceberg—put more than 13,000 illegal guns on the
street alone. Here are some examples, and they are listed on the
chart over there.

John Zodda. Over 5 years, Zodda sold guns on the streets of New
York City, 2,400 weapons. He never got a city or a State license,
but the Federal license he got using a phony address allowed him
to order the guns right from the manufacturer and then sell them
to whomever.

John Adams had a gun for different purposes than his namesake.
His five misdemeanor convictions would have disqualified him from
selling guns in most States. It didn’t stop him from getting a Fed-
eral license and selling more than a thousand firearms before the
police caught up with him.

Carroll Brown. He sold guns from his car in Baltimore, more
than 300. When several of his guns were used in homicides, the po-
lice finally tracked him down.

And I would like to make this actually a “Dirty Baker’s Dozen.”
The worst offender of all, whose name we can’t use because he has
not yet been indicted, a gentleman from North Carolina, it is esti-
mated sold between 6,000 and 10,000 illegal guns in the last sev-
eral years.

[Tge chart follows:]
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THE “DIRTY DOZEN"" ROGUE GUN DEALERS!

Name

Location

Rumber of guns

Prison sentence

sold 1llegalty?
Johtt R, Z0dda cuvuecornmnrrsssenrirsrivnne New York, NY .. 2,400 Awaiting sentencing,
Larry Wilson Detroit, Mf ... 2,170 NA,
Milton W. Massengale ... Temple, TX .. 2,000 41 months.
Gustavo Salazar ... Los Angeles, CA . 1,160 1 year.
John A, Adams . New York, NY scvvccsicssanne 1,000 10 months.
David Taylor Bronx, NY e 800 5-15 years,
Richard Scherbarth ... Wisconsin and 800 Awaiting sentencing.
Minnesota,
lames M. Ryan ..... Chicago, IL ... 600 4 years.
Gearge G. Woods New York, NY ... 500 Fugitive,
Donald Weiss ........ Richmond, VA ... 300 Committed suicide prior to
sentencing,
Carroll L. Brown ............ Baltimare, MD ...... 300 21 months.
Chairles MacDonald ........ . L05 Angeles, CA ... 120 46 months.

10t the federally licensed gun dealers convicted within the last five years, these are the 12 identified by the statf of the Subcommitiee on
Crime and Criminal Justice as having made the grealest number of illegai sales, In addition, a dealer suspected of making 6,000 to 10,000
illefal sales is cutrently under investigation 3 federal law enforcement agents and an indictment is expacted shorly,
Minimum number of ilfegal tirearms linkeg to dealer by law enforcement ofticials familiar with the case.

THE “DIRTY DoZEN” ROGUE GUN DEALERS—CASE SUMMARIES

JOHN R, ZODDA

Over a five-year period Zodda purchased and distributed over 2,400 weapons, in-
cluding semi-automatic assault weapons. Zodda purchased some of the weapons
through falsified licenses; with other purchases, he used a valid FFL bearing his
true name along with a false address. He never held & New York City permit. Zodda
was convicted on eight counts and is currently awaiting sentencing.

LARRY WILSON

Wilsor: snld 2,169 assault rifles and handguns in the course of a vear. He kept
no records of the sales and diverted riost of the weapons t. the black market where
he received Premiums of 300 and 400 percent, earning him proceeds of up to $1 mil-
lion. Wilson’s sentence is net available from the records center at this time.

MILTON W, MASSENGALE

Massangale was convicted in 1990 for diverting over 2,000 firearms into Mexico
during the pariod between 1982 to 1989, He falsified hiz records to conceal diversion
to a Mexican national who was identified as a major firearms trafficker. He was
sentenced to 41 months in prison plus three years supervision and a $20,000 fine.

GUSTAVO SALAZAR

Salazar obtained a dealers license in 1988 in Los Angeles. By using his FFL to
purchase firearms from legitimate dealers, Salazar was able to bypass California’s
waiting period and background check and sell the weapons illegally, Salazar pur-
chased over 1,600 firearms from at least three major distributors in the L.A. area
and sold them to gang members and others. Ninety of the weapons distributed by
Salazar have been recovered by law enforcement officials in crime incidents. Salazar
was sentenced to one year in prison and two years probation.

JOHN A. ADAMS

Adams used his license to buy weapons through mail order and he flooded the
streets with. over 1,000 illegal handguns. He was arrested while taking a delivery
of six cartons from Ohio with over 100 semi-automatic weapons in them. Adams had
an extensive New York arrest historgl including 5 misdemeanor convictions for ille-
gal fdrulg and gun possession, which disqualified him from obtaining a locally issued

ealer license.

DAVID TAYLOR

Taylor has a record of five misdemeanors including drug charges, as well as an
indictment for murder at the age of sixteen. This record prevented him from obtain-
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ing a New York gun dealers license, but it did not prevent him from obtaining a
federal license because he had no felony convictions. Taylor bought and sold over
800 guns from wholesalers across the country, who shipped the guns via the United
Parcel Service. Finally, an undercover operation was able to bring charges against
Taylor by selling guns to him through the disguise of a United Parcel Service vehi-
cle. Under the terms of his plea agreement, Taylor will be sentenced to 5 to 15 years
in prison on 17 counts of illegal weapons possessions and sales.

RICHARD SCHERBARTH

Scherbarth was a former firearms dealer in Wisconsin, yet he continued to use
his expired license to acquire 115 handguns between September 1991 and August
1992. An undercover Chicago ATF agent traced a purchase to Scherbarth, who con-
fessed to selling at least 120 guns per year to a non-licensee, who in turn resold
the guns at gun shows.

JAMES M. RYAN

Ryan was brought up on charges involving the selling of firearms to known con-
victed felons and failing to maintain records. Information later disclosed that Ryan
wasg plotting the murder of the government’s chief witness and BATF agents in-
volved with the case.

GEORGE G. WOODS

Woods purchased over 500 handguns from a company in North Carolina within
a one-year period. ATF agents were able to trace Woods through an undercover pur-
chase of sixteen weapons at a barber shop that was selling his illegal guns, Woods
was scheduled to be sentenced Apri: 14, 1993. He failed to show and is now listed
ag a fugitive.

DONALD WEISS

Weiss and wife Hildegard were both officers at the Virginia Police Equipment
Supply Company. They both pleaded guilty to falsifying reports. Prior to sentencing,
it was discovered that over 300 guns recovered in New York were traceable to the
company. Weiss committed suicide before sentencing was announced.

CARROLL L. BROWN

Brown sold more than 300 guns in a 17 month period. Several of the guns were
subsequently used in crimes. Because he had been convicted of a misdemeanor as-
sault charge in 1983, an ATF agent did an on-site investigation in order to see if
Brown would qualify for licensing. The agent eventually recommended Brown for
approval. It was later discovered that Brown only recorded about half of his sales.
Brown also sold to convicted felons by simply telling them how to answer the pur-
chaser questionnaire. ATF agents eventually caught up with Brown in December of
1990 through a trace. ATF agents arrested Brown a week after he sold an under-
cover agent a Glock 9mm out of the front seat of a 1989 Dodge. Some of Brown’s
guns were later discovered to be involved in homicides.

CHARLE MACDONALD

For 10 years MacDonald occupied room 744 of the Frontier Hotel in downtewn
Los Angeles. It was out of this room and on the street that MacDonald sold at least
122 guns, Although MacDonald was cishonorably discharged from the armed serv-
ices,convicted of theft and carrying & concealed weapon, and also suffers from psy-
chological disturbances, he was able to obtain an license from the BATF. Once he
received his license, MacDonald began selling guns to gangs, drug dealers, and con-
victed felons. MacDonald was finally arrested after he sold a gun to a felon who was
later arrested for attempted murder (using the weapon MacDonald sold him). Mac-
Donald said he felt no responsibility for any of the crimes committed as a result
of the guns he sold by stating, “Not my problem, I didn’t shoot anybody”.

Mr. SCHUMER. Well, you can see the probiem.

Now gun control debates always get heated, but here, I think, is
one area where we can probably put aside the other differences we
have and just look at common sense. Everyone wants to keep guns
away from criminals, and I think it is clear that gun dealers should
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be a key point of control, just as it is crystal clear that they have
ceased to perform this function up to now.

So I would like this hearing to explore some possible solutions,
but we can already sketch the basic framework of reform. First, we
have to do a better job of preventing fraud in dealer applications.
Every applicant should be personally interviewed by a BATF agent
and should get a fingerprint check. It sounds rudimentary; it is not
done now. Second, only genuine gun dealerships should get li-
censes. No more kitchen table or car seat dealers. And, third,
BATF must be given tools to enforce the law—more agents, free-
dom from the absurd restrictions like the statute limiting dealer in-
spections to one a year—and greater access to gun dealer records
so that erime guns can be traced easily and trends in gun traffick-
ing can be spotted quickly. All these elements will not do a thing
to harm the legitimate gun owner.

The bottom line is—and I would like to be working with all mem-
bers of this committee if they have ideas on how to deal with this—
now we can no longer tolerate city streets ruled by war lords armed
to the teeth. We are restoring order in Mogadishu,; it is time to re-
store peace and safety here at home.

I yield to the gentleman from Wisconsin.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER, Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Today the subcommittee mﬁ learn more about the supply of
guns, about dealers, both law-abiding, hard-working owners of
small businesses, and about illicit dealers. We will get closer to an-
swering how children are acquiring guns, guns which in many
cases they are bringing into their schools and classrooms, and
about how criminals are acquiring guns to use them in their nefar-
ious trade, and about what is the role of stolen firearms in the sup-
ply of guns to criminals.

Over the last 6 months there has been a repeated focus on sug-
gested gaps in the dealer licensing scheme; that is; loopholes in the
system of getting a license to collect, sell, import, or manufacture
firearms. In any event, it is unclear as to what extent any current
problems with the system of licensing and with the ensuing compli-
ance with related regulations are due to inadequate enforcement by
ATF or due to a lack of laws or loopholes or gaps in current law.

Thus, among the questions to be addressed at this hearing are:
Whether there are gaps or loopholes in the system of getting a
dealer’s license? How easy is it to get the license? Is if too easy?
Are licenses abused? And what is the ATF doing to address abuses
and to prosecute violations?

Under current law, an applicant is statutorily prohibited from re-
ceiving a dealer’s license if less than 21 years old, a fugitive from
justice, a convicted felon, a drug addict, adjudicated mentally in-
competent, an illegal alien, or if the applicant has renounced U.S.
citizenship or has been dishonorably discharged from the Armed
Forces. There are still other qualifications. Moreover, current law
gives ATF the right to inspect dealer records once every 12 months
or at any time during the course of a criminal investigation.

Yet, are these provisions of existing law being used and enforced
by ATF? It is easy to see that the use of background checks by ATF
and actually doing such checks on each and every applicant is what
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is envisioned by current law and could have the desired effect of
rooting out the bad apples before a license is issued.

I hope to learn more from this hearing about how many Federal
firearms licenses have been revoked, how man n trafficking
charges have been prosecuted against firearms dealers, and what
sentences were received for those found guilty under current law.
In 1990, the ATF revoked only 3 of the 235,684 licenses for gun
dealers, or roughly one-thousandth of 1 percent. ATF must more
thoroughly police the application process. Background checks are
not being done.

One writer notes that 90 percent. of all license applicants are not
visited or interviewed by an agency inspector before a license is is-
sued by ATF and that, on average, each year less than 6 to 8 per-
cent of all license holders are inspected. One writer notes that it
is much harder to get a license to operate a power boat on Chesa-
peake Bay than to get a Federal firearms license. When the writer
applied, no one from ATF called to verify the application; no one
interviewed him, Still other writers have succeeded in having li-
censes awarded to fictitious persons or even to their dogs, giving
the word “guard dog” a whole new meaning.

On the subject of background checks, I cannot fail to mention the
Brady bill. On May 8, 1991, H.R. 7, the Brady bill of the 102d Con-

ess, passed the House by a vote of 239 to 186. Since the bill was

rst introduced in 1987, more than 75,000 Americans have fallen
victim to firearm-related homicides. Why must we wait for such
reasonable legislation? The current Brady bill proposal, H.R. 1025
introduced by Mr. Schumer and myself, creates a 5-business-day
waiting period before a handgun can be obtained. During this time,
law enforcement officials can help prevent individuals who are pro-
hibited from owning a firearm under current Federal law from ac-
quiring a handgun. The only persons who will be denied a handgun
should the Brady bill become law are those who cannot legally own
firearms. The waiting period provisions will sunset as soon as a na-
tional instantaneous background check hotline is operational. H.R.
1025 sets forth rules on timetables and accuracy requirements for
the establishment of such an instant check.

Ironically, current law gives the ATF up to 45 days to do a back-
ground check of the applicant, yet we are told this is not enough
time and that the 45 days should be extended and perhaps be open
ended or without limit. Why is a 5-business-ddy waiting period
enough for purposes of the Brady bill and 45 days insufficient here,
especially when the pool of license applicants is far less in number
than the pool of prospective purchasers of handguns?

ATF has begun to increase compliance inspections and enforce-
ment. Since February 1993, ATF has been contacting every appli-
cant for a firearms license; yet, I am curious what kind of questions
were asked and whether ATF suggested or imposed restrictions not
enacted by Congress and not found in law.

I have a copy of the application for a license, for a Federal fire-
arms license, here, and I see that Mr. Schumer has got one as well.

Mr. SCHUMER. We are not applying, either of us, or I am not.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Well, I am not applying either. But it is in-
teresting'to note that in the instructions for filling out this applica-
tion it says that you can’t operate a firearms business out of your
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home if your home is not open to the public, and get we hear story
after story that indicates that some people are doing just that or
selling firearms out of cars in the street. Now that is a per se viola-
tion of Federal law and a per se violation of the conditions on
which a license is issued, and a license would not been issued had
there been appropriate checks.

So it is my hope that all sides can work together to plug any
loopholes in the laws, to enact new laws where truly needed, and
to mcrease enforcement of existing law. As one witness will frame
the question, are we confusing a lack of enforcement power with a
lack of enforcement? There is a big difference there. I look forward
to hearing if there is a problem with current law and the proce-
dures now in place.

Mr. ScHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Sensenbrenner, for what I think
is a very well thought out statement.

Mr. Edwards.

Mr. EDWARDS, Mr, Chairman, I have no statement, other than to
compliment you and Mr. Sensenbrenner on your outstanding state-
ments, and I endorse every word you said, Mr. Chairman.

You know, I am an ex-FBI agent, and I carried a gun, and I
thought it was perfectly legitimate for me to carry a gun as an FBI
agent, and 1 think that policemen ought to be able to carry guns,
but, for the life of me, I don’t know why ordinary citizens ought to
be able to own handguns and carry them around and get people
killed. I am ready to toughen up the laws, because this carnage in
the United States is uncivilized. We are the only modern country
{;h%t allows it. It sounds to me like we are run by a bunch of war

ords.

Mr. SCHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Edwards.

Mr, Ramstad.

Mr. RaMsTAD. Mr. Chairman, very briefly because I would like
to get to the witnesses, and I would ask that my statement be
made a part of the record in its entirety.

Mr. SCHUMER. Without objection.

Mr. RAMSTAD. I, too, appreciate your holding this oversight hear-
ing because I concur that we have a serious problem in our Federal
firearms licensing system. Anyone who is concerned about the
black market for firearms in our country and the proliferation of
illegal weapons on the streets realizes we must thoroughly examine
any possible loopholes, and there are, in my judgment, some glar-
in% loopholes in Federal firearms licensing.

am particularly concerned, Mr. Chairman, about the percentage
of illegal guns which are finding their way into the hands of chil-
dren in our public schools. In my district recently, a number of
guns were found in the most—well, certainly one of the most re-
spected high schools in the district. So this is not just a problem
in the inner cities, this is a suburban, highly educated, relatively
affluent district that I represent. So this problem is widespread.

The fundamental question that I hope the oversight hearing will
examine is whether reform of Federal firearms licensing should be
focused on enforcement of current law or new legislation.

Thanks again, Mr, Chairman, for convening this hearing because
it is a matter which this subcommittee should properly adgress.

Mr, SCHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Ramstad.
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Ramstad follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. JIM RAMSTAD, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS
FROM THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

Mr. Chairman, I very much appreciate you holding this oversight hearing on the
serious problems in our federal firearms licensing system.

Recently, increased media attention has heightened awareness about the potential
gaps in this system.

yone who is concerned sbout the black market for firearms in the United
States and the proliferation of illegal weapons on our streets realizes that we must
thoroughly examine any possible loopholes in federal firearms licensing,

I am especiall%’rl concerned about the percentage of illegal guns which are finding
their way into the hands of children, some of whom are now bringing these guns
into our public schools every day.

The fundamental question, which I hope this oversight hearing will be examine,
is whether reforms of federal firearms licensing should be focused on enforcement
of current law or new legislation.

Mr. Chairman, I look forward to the testimony of Mr. Stefhen Higgins, Directer
of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, Senator Paul Simon, and other wit-
nesses on how we can reform the licensing system to better control illegal firearms
while respecting the rights of law-abiding citizens.

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. Mann.

Mr. MANN. I have no opening statement, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, ScHUMER. OK. Then let us call our first witness, who today
is Mr. Edward Daily.

If Mr. Daily and the people with him would come forward. Please
have a seat.

Mr, Daily is currently serving a sentence of 71 months incarcer-
ation after having been convicted in Federal court of illegal fire-
arms transactions. And maybe before we begin, Mr. Daily, we
ought to go vote,

\%Ve are just deciding whether we should hear Mr. Daily’s opening
statement.

Mr‘.7 SENSENBRENNER. How long is Mr. Daily’s opening state-
ment?

Mr. SCHUMER. Basically, he doesn’t have a written opening state-
ment. I am going to ask him to describe the activities that led to
his conviction, so we see how a gun dealer operates.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. How long will it take? If he can do it in
5 minutes, let’s have him do it. If it is longer, let’s wait.

Mr. ScHUMER, OK. Why don't we, Mr. Daily, and then we will
ruminate on your-—sorry for this interruption.

Mr, DaiLy. That's all right.

Mr. SCHUMER. Anyway, I want to thank you for coming, Mr.
Daily, because we do want to know how dealers who are willing to
abuse their licenses for profit operation—and I stress that most
dealers are legitimate, but the few bad apples cost a tremendous
number of lives.

Would you just describe for us, Mr. Daily, your activities that led
to your conviction.

STATEMENT OF EDWARD DAILY, ACCOMPANIED RY JEFF
GRABMAN, AGENT, U.S. BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO
AND FIREARMS

Mr. Deiny. Mr. Chairman, I used the form of straw purchases,
und when we went to purchase handims in the State of Virginia,
we would go to gun shows, which are held pretty much every week-




end, and I would basically point out the types of handguns that
these straw purchasers would buy right in front of the gun dealers,
and most of them didn’t even pay any attention to me,

I would have someone with a legal Virginia license and another
form of ID. I would hand them the money and then tell them to
purchase this firearm, and then they would fill out the paperwork,
and, basically, a lot of them would hand the guns to me after I pur-
chased them, and I would walk out with the guns myself and put
them in my car.

Mr. SCHUMER. It was obvious that you were violating the law?

Mr. DAILY. Yes. :

Mr. SCHUMER. And these people were dealers—were gun dealers?

Mr. DaILY. Yes. At each gun show, there were about, maybe 250
tables with different gun dealers, and we would visit maybe 20, 30
tables. Some of them saw me every weekend, and they knew me,
they knew my time. I would, you know: “Hi, How’s it going?” You
know: “Are you picking up any guns today?” “No.”

Mr. SCHUMER. How many guns did you purchase?

Mr. DaiLy, Physically, I only purciased four. 1 used the straw
purchasers. We wound up with 150 handguns, 100 in Virginia and
about 50 in North Carolina,

Mr. SCHUMER. Let me ask you this. Can you just describe for us,
for some of the members of the panel and the audience who aren’t
familiar, what is a gun show, and how do you find out about these
things and who goes?

Mr. DaAILy. It is basically, I guess, household dealers that get to-
gether, you know. I knew a couple of the gun dealers that sold
guns in Alexandria. Usually they rent an auditorium, and they set
out all their stuff that they are going to sell, and they invite the
public through those magazines, Emerican Rifleman, Gun List, and
I would imagine it would be in other gun magazines, and we would
just read it and walk up and purchase guns.

Mr. SCHUMER. My colleague describes it as a flea market for

§.
Mr. DaiLy. Yes, you could say that it is a flea market for guns.
There is every type of gun that anyone would want. _
Mr. SCHUMER. What did you do with all these guns you pur-
chased?

Mr. DAILY. They were-transported to New York City where they
were, traded for narcotics or sold individually.

Mr., ScHUMER. Did you do that? Did you drive up to New York
City and do that?

Mr. DAILY. Yes, sir.

Mr. SCHUMER. And you were a drug addict, and that is how you
supported your habit?

Mr, DAILY, No, sir.

Mr. SCHUMER. No. So explain that a little more.

Mr. DaiLy. How I got into it?

Mr. SCHUMER. Well, maybe we will want to know that later, or
other members of the panel, but basically, you said—what did you
do with the guns? You said you traded them for narcotics.

Mr. DALy, Traded them for narcotics.

Mr., ScHUMER. You drove up to New York City, gave someone
some guns for narcotics.
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Mr, DAILY. Yes, sir.

Mr. SCHUMER. Then you sold the narcotics to others?

Mr. DAILY. Yes, sir, because it was a better profit. You could buy
the guns cheaper.

Mr. SCHUMER. Right.

How many guns did you buy at one time?

Mr. DAILY. Each individual would buy anywhere from 6 to maybe
8, and, as a group, 12 to 20 a weekend.

1\{711‘. SCHUMER. And you always bought from the same few deal-
ers?

Mr. DarLy. Yes, sir, usually the same dealers because they sold
the type of weapons that we wanted.

Mr. SCHUMER. And this was always at gun shows?

Mr. DaiLy. Always at gun shows.

Mr. SCHUMER. Xnd 1:1%le1 dealers knew that you weren’t buying
them for your own use.

Mr, DAILY. Oh, yes.

Mr. SCHUMER. It was obvious—you described that—from the way
you filled out a form.

How much profit did you make on a gun?

Mr. DALy, It depends on which type of pistol I would buy. If it
was a smaller pistol, say a .25-caliber or a .38-, $300 profit. If it
was a 9-millimeter of the familiar Tech-9 and M-11, $600 profit.

Mr. SCHUMER. Right.

I am just going to finish up a couple of questions, and then we
will go vote.

W)ere you ever concerned that the police would catch up with
you?

Mr. DaILy. It never really crossed my mind, because I saw other
people doing the same thing I was doing at the gun shows. You
know, someone like me would point out a gun to another person,
and he would hand him the money and buy it for him.

Mr. SCHUMER. How many other people did you see doing the
same thing, using straw purchasers?

Mr. DaiLy. At each show, I would see baszically sometimes the
same people. I would say about four or five different groups of peo-
ple coming in.

Mr. SCHUMER, So it would be fair to say that at these gun shows
everyone knew that the gun dealers were violating the laws.

Mr. DaivLy. Yes, sir. If I was a regular citizen watching someone
purchase a handgun this way, I would know, you know, that this
was wrong.

Mr. SCHUMER. And these are free and open and everywhere.

Mr. DaILY. Yes, sir. You go in, and there’s 250 to 300 tables of
guns, everything you need, laying out there. We not only purchased
handguns, we would get, like, stiletto knives, brass stuff.

Mr. ScCHUMER. Do they advertise these things publicly?

Mr. DaILY. Yes, sir. They have them in magazines: American Ri-
fleman, Guns and Ammo, Gun List, which 1s a paperback maga-
zine, where they also sell guns out of the magazine, private citizen
to citizen. .

Mr. SCHUMER. And there is no question in your mind that every
dealer ycu dealt with knew what they were doing was illegal?

Mr, DALY, Yes, sir.
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Mr. SCHUMER. This is just—it is amazing and galling. You know,
you hear about it; it sounds benign. You know what happened to
the guns. Would you guess that one of the guns that you sold
ended up killing some innocent person?

Mr. DAILY. Yes, sir.

Mr. ScHUMER. Do you know that for a fact, or you just surmise

it?

Mr. DAILY. I surmise it.

Mr. ScHUMER. It would be your judgment then that guns are eas-
ily available to people with criminal records?

Mr. DAILY. Yes, sir. More available to criminals than to citizens,
I would say. ,

Mr. EpwarDS. Will you ask him what does he mean by a gun?

Mr. ScauMER. OK

Well, go ahead, Don.

Do you mean handguns?

Mr. SCHUMER. Are you talking about rifles?

Mr. Da1Ly. Pistols, as in—no rifles—handguns.

Mr. EDWARDS. You are talking about handguns.

Mr. DaiLy. Twenty-five-caliber, .38-caliber, 9-millimeter.

Mr. EDWARDS. Revolvers and automatics.

Mr. DaiLy. Revolvers are not a market. People want more. They
want 20 rounds in a clip, 15 rounds in a clip, 30 they don’t want
6 rounds in a revolver.

Mr. EDWARDS. Weapons that are meant to kill people, and
not—-—-

Mr. DALY, And quantity of people, not just be able to shoot a
person one time, they want to shoot five people five times.

Mr. SCHUMER. Do you feel bad about what you did?

Mr. DAILY. Yes, sir.

Mr. SCHUMER. Have you done anything to help stop some of
these dealers or gun shows?

Mr. DaILY. I cooperated with the Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms
Bureau.

Mr. SCHUMER. Have they indicted or convicted any of the people
whom you bought guns from?

Mr. DAILY. Yes, sir. There’s 24 people involved in my case.

Mr. SCHUMER. At least you made some good of a bad situation.

The bottom line is then—and you tell me if I am wrong here—
there are lots of dealers who are breaking the law who have Fed-
eral licenses. They know they are breaking the law. They are sell-
irllg lots of guns to people like you, and the guns end up killing peo-
ple.

Mr. DAILY. Yes, sir.

Mr. ScHUMER. There is no doubt in your mind.

Mr. DALy, No doubt in my mind whatsoever.

Mr, ScHUMER. OK. I think my colleagues will have questions, but
probably we should go vote and come back. Since we have two
votes, let us try to resume at § to 1. That will mean we will resume
at 1 o'clock, but 5 to 1. OK, the hearing is temporarily recessed,
and we thank you, Mr. Daily.

[Recess.]

Mr. SCHUMER. We will resume, and I just have one final question
for you, Mr. Daily, other than thanking you for coming here and
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telling us of your activities, and that is, why did you need straw
purchasers? Why didn’t you just get the guns yourself with either
a fake ID or something like that?

Mr. DAILY. At the time, I didn’t have an ID to do that with, and
I really—I didn’t want to.

Mr. ScHUMER. Why didn’t you?

Mr, DAILY. I really never needed an ID, you know.

Mr. SCHUMER. You didn’t have a driver’s license?

Mr. Da1Ly. No. No, sir, nothing. I just didn’t need it.

Mr. ScHUMER. How old were you at the time when you did this?

Mr. DALy, Twenty, 21, I just turned 22.

Mr. ScHUMER. OK. And why not just buy a fake one?

Mr. DALy, It was easier for straw purchasers. I had s¢ many
people willing to do it.

Mr. SCHUMER. And you paid them to do it?

Mr. DAILY. Yes.

Mr. ScCHUMER. How much?

Mr. DaiLy. Fifty dollars, $25 a handgun.

Mr. SCHUMER. There is so much money in this business that that
was not a consideration?

Mr. DAiLy. No. And sometimes, instead of paying them cash, I
would give them drugs.

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. Sensenbrenner.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Daily, I just have one question. We ail know in Virginia that
they have an instant check system that is on line to check out
whether the person who is attempting to purchase a handgun there
is legally entitled to do so. Did any of the people that you enlisted
to buy guns at these gun shows get checked out by the dealers
there who were selling them?

Mr. DAILY. Yes. A lot of times they would have to wait for the
phone calls to go through. One time I had—one person had to wait
an hour and a half for his phone call to go through because they
were so busy calling and checking the ID’s up on people. Usually
there was a 25-, 30-minute wait, for the gun because they would tell
us—the gun dealer would say, “Oh, there’s so many people buying
guns; the phones are ringing off the hook.”

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. So the Virginia gun dealers were comply-
ing with their State law in selling these handguns to your straw
men and straw women.

Mr, DALy, Yes, sir. Well, to the part, maybe on the form where
it says, “Are you the true purchaser of this firearm?” you know, the
person who was buying it wasn’t.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Virginia recently passed a law that I be-
lieve limits people to one or two handgun purchases per month. If
that law were in effect when you were doing what you were doing,
how would that have affected your business?

Mr. Dawny. I would use more people, and I might try fake ID’s,
you know, because I only purchased four guns the last time I went
when I was arrested. I got a $10 ID at a check cashing place that
I told them what the information was on it, and I went to the DMV
and got a walker’s ID, and I bought guns with that.
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Mr. SENSENBRENNER. So, in your opinion, the law that the Vir-
ginia Legislature passed is not going to be effective in achieving
slowing down the sales of guns at gun shows and flea markets.

Mr. DALy, It might slow it down, but it won’t stop it because
pﬁople will still buy fake ID’s or they will recruit more straw pur-
chasers.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Thank you very much.

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. Edwards.

Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Daily, you have obviously been rehabilitated, and it is very
much to your credit to be here today. We are grateful. and I hope
the parole officer takes that into consideration.

Mr. DaiLy. Thank you.

Mr. EDWARDS. And I am sure he will,

How rich did you get at the peak of your career in this business?

Mr. DaiLy. It depends. When I went to gun shows, before and
after, I never had really, you know, a bank account or wealth, I
would have possessions. At the time I had three cars, I would walk
around with $2,000/$3,000 in my pocket at a time. I never lived in
an apartment, I stayed in hotels. I never had a home for the entire
time, I was a hotel person every night.

Mr. EDWARDS. You lived a pretty high life.

Mr. DAILY. Yes, sir.

Mr. EbwARDS. And if you were in our shoes as legislators, what
would you do about this runaway traffic and possession of hand-

s?

Mr. DaiLy. There’s, first of all, the fake ID’s. I mean if you could
stop the person from getting an ID real easy, you would probably
stop a lot of the gun running, because a lot of people do use fake
ID’s. I do read the newspapers and stuff like that. And also back-
ground checks need to be longer.

We originally were going to purchase firearms in Fairfax, VA,
and Alexandria, but we found out that there was a 3- to 5-day
waiting period. As soon as I found out that I could go to a gun
show in the lower parts of the State in Virginia—Richmond Coun-
ty, and I think it is Henrico County, Warrenton—and it was a 5-
minute waiting period, the business started booming. We had 5
minutes and as many guns as we wanted.

The waiting period, it was a big factor. The reason we stopped
doing it in North Carolina, which was where I originally started,
was because the waiting period was too long, and it was two mini-
mum, We could only get three handguns a month. When I found
}olut Virginia was as many as I wanted, I just started my business

ere.

Mr. EDWARDS, Thanks very much.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SCHUMER. So what you are saying is that the one gun a
month law that just passeg' in Virginia would have greatly put a
crimp in your activities.

Mr. DalLy. It probably woulda’t have because——

Mr. SCHUMER. Or would you have been able to have gone to just
20 or 30 different dealers in a day?

Mr. DAILY. Well, it is one gun a month. I don’t know how the sys-
tem works. From what I understand, it is one gun a month per per-
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son, and it gees in the computer, so you couldn’t go to a different
dealer, but I had a lot of other people lined up that were willing
to go.

Mr. SCHUMER, You just get straws to get around it.

Mr. DAILY. I'd just get a lot more people.

Mr. SCHUMER. Understood.

Mr. Smith. '

Mr. SmITH. I don’t have any questions. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. ScHUMER. OK. Then I want to just join with my colleague,
Mr. Edwards, in thanking you for cooperating here. Obviously, you
know you have done some pretty bad things, but you are also try-
ing to rehabilitate yourself, and you are also trying to educate not
only our committee but the public on this kind of problem.

Mr. DAILY. Yes, sir.

Mr. SCHUMER. And that is much appreciated.

I hope after you finish your term in prison, you—I don’t know
what the term is any more.

Mr. DAiLy. Straighten my life up.

Mr. SCHUMER. Straighten your life up—thank you. So that you
straighten your life up and learn from your mistakes.

Mr. DALy, Thank you, sir. I appreciate your time.

Mr. ScHUMER, Thank you, Mr. Daily, and I want to thank your
officer for being here.

Mr. DaiLy. He is ATF Agent Jeff Bragman.

Mr. SCHUMER. Thank you.

Mr. BRAGMAN. Thank you. .

Mr. SCHUMER. Panel two is also just one person, and that is Mr.
Stephen Higgins. He is the Director of BATF in the U.S. Treasury
Department. He has served with BATF for 32 years, his last 10
years as Director. He has received numerous law enforcement and
public service awards. He is accompanied by Mr. Brad Buckles. He
is the Deputy Chief Counsel for BATF.

Mr. Higgins, your entire statement will be read into the record,
and given the fact that we are going to have votes—the frequency
of the votes is going to increase over the next little while—if you
could summarize your statement, we would most appreciate it,

My, Higeins. I will rush through here as quickly as I can. I know
you want to get to questions.

Mr. SCHUMER. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF STEPHEN E. HIGGINS, DIRECTOR, BUREAU OF
ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
THE TREASURY, ACCOMPANIED BY BRAD BUCKLES, DEPUTY
CHIEF COUNSEL, AND GERALD A. NUNZIATO, SPECIAL
AGENT IN CHARGE, NATIONAL TRACING CENTER

Mr, Hicems. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the sub-
committee for giving us this opportunity to testify.

It is obvious that a major problem facing society today is the ease
with which criminals, mental incompetents, and others, including
children, acquire firearms. Today I am going to give you an over-
view of some of our efforts in addressing the proliferation of guns
beinf bought and. used illegally by focusing on three areas: first,
the licensing of dealers; second, tge illegal activities by a certain
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small percentage of firearms dealers; and finally, on our firearms
tracing activities.

I will give you a few examples, but in the interest of time I will
refer you to t}YIOSe in the written testimony as opposed to going into
all of the specific cases.

What I can tell you, though, is that we can cite—

Mr. SCHUMER, And thank you for your help with putting together
the “Dirty Dozen” as well.

Mr. Hiceins. Thank you.

The examples in the written statement are from zll over the
country. They are just in not what people might think are high
crime areas where they would expect this; they are in small, rural
areas as well, and some of them are in your own backyards.

At the beginning of this fiscal year, 1993, we started the develop-
ment of a program to address {;oth the increasing number of li-
censed dealers and the increased use of firearms, particularly
handguns in violent crimes. Qur first focus was on implementing
a program to deal with the influx of applications we were receiving
as a direct result of the expanded publicity regarding the relative
ease by which you could get a license.

In fiscal year 1992, we were receiving about 2,800 applications
a month, and that had been pretty steady over the past few years.
In December 1992, that number jumped to 5,200 applications a
month. From January to April 1993, we received 24,000 applica-
tions, averaging at that time about 6,000 applications a month. So
it went from an average of about 2,800 to 6,000.

The large number of license applications and the current volume
are primarily the product of minimal licensing standards and fees
contained in the existing law. For example, we can’t deny a license
application simply becavse the proposed business would violate
State or local law, and the annual fee is $10 a year.

By making it easy to obtain a firearms license, the current sys-
tem encourages many people to file applications to engage in the
business who don’t actually intend to. Rather, they become licens-
ees for a number of reasons. One is to acquire personal firearms
in interstate commerce at a wholesale price and thereby save more
than they paid for the license. Sometimes they obtain licenses to
circumvent State and local laws which impose restrictions on the
acquisition of firearms by nonlicensees. For example—and 1 think
it has been mentioned—generally laws such as waiting period re-
strictions, and the one gun per month rule don’t apply to licensed
dealers. So if you get a license you can avoid those requirements.

While the vast majority of licensees don’t contribute to the crime
problem in this country, the sheer volume of licensees makes it dif-
ficult for ATF to focus our compliance program and our limited re-
sources on those problem dealers where the problems arise.

While we have developed certain targeting strategies to use in
our compliance program, it has been sometimes likened to looking
for a needle in a haystack, and it may well be close to that.

Beginning in February, we started a new program to address the
growing number of applications when that number shot up to 5,000
to 6,000 a month. Under that initiative, we now contact every ap-
plicant for a firearms license. The overwhelming majority of those
contacts are by telephone. The inspectors ask a series of questions.
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Depending upon the answers to those questions, the applicant
might be selected for a subsequent visit and more intensive inspec-
tion, but that would only be a relative few. This is a program that
is tremendously staff intensive and one that we cannot keep up for
any sustainable period of time. We are doing that now because of
this influx. .

During the period from February 1 to April 30, we conducted
11,122 preliminary investigations under this program. We have
looked at somewhere around 4,900 of those reports at this time.

Interestingly enough, about 19 percent, close to 20 percent, of the
people we are contacting are withdrawing their applications or
abandoning their applications when they find out either about the
State and local requirements or the fact that they should actually
be intending to go into business. Our previous experience had been
that about 4 to 5§ percent of applicants would typically abandon or
withdraw their applications.

Since we have heightened those investigations—well, I will skip
those examples because these are examples of some of the more
outrageous things we found when we contacted certain applicants,
one who shortly thereafter engaged in a shoot-out with local police.
He fortunately abandoned his request for a license.

In New York City, we have been working with the local police
department to inform the applicants of both their Federal and
State responsibilities, and we go out together. During the period of
November 1992 through May 1993, we received 211 applications
from individuals in New York City. Some of those applicants,
would list business premises in public housing projects where we
knew the operation would be in variance of local law; they are not
allowed to have those licenses in those projects.

Of the all applications received 140, or roughly 66 percent were
either withdrawn or abandoned. So it paid off to have the local po-
lice department accompany us.

On June 2 of this year, the New York City Police Department re-
ceived a grant from the Department of Justice’s BJA Office for
$175,000 to continue the joint investigation program with us, I
think the tremendous success of that effort—a collaborative ATF/
NYPD project—is directly attributable to the close relationship that
our people in New York have with NYPD and particularly with Po-
lice Commissioner Kelly. This working relationship is not limited
just to firearms, but is true in arson and explosives cases as well.

According to the results of the survey we conducted over the past
year—QOperation Snapshot—we found that approximately 74 per-
cent of the licensed dealers operate from their homes. We also esti-
mate that approximately 43 percent of the licensees have no inven-
tory of firearms and have not bought or sold any firearms in the
past year.

Fifty-seven percent of all the licensees have some degree of sales.
Of these “active” dealers, a majority conduct a minimum amount
of business—that is, fewer than 10 sales a year.

What these figures mean, I think, is that the percentage of cur-
rent and new firearms dealers actively engaged in conducting a
firearms business of appreciable size is a relative minority, ap-
proximately 27 percent, and it may even be lower than that.
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We have been criticized for the relative ease of obtaining fire-
arms licenses and for issuing licenses to disreputable people. The
fact is, only statutory amendments can truly remedy all of the
problems. We can do greater things from an enforcement stand-
point, and we don’t deny that; whether we will continue to have the
manpower to do that is a separate question, but there are certain
things that can only be changed by statutory remedy.

Currently, for example, we can’t deny an application based solely
on the reputation of an individual, as we do in the alcohol business.
Unless the applicant is statutorily prohibited, such as a convicted
felon or an adjudicated mental defective, we are compelled to issue
the license, period. Therefore, some individuals of questionable
character are certain to obtain licenses as firearms dealers.

To talk quickly about sales of firearms to criminals—and you
have heard one case today—there are several methods that crimi-
nals use to acquire firearms from licensed dealers. They can simply
falsify the ATF form where they certify that they have never been
convicted of a felony or are in any of the other prohibited cat-
egories. There is no Federal requirement that that answer be veri-
fied by the dealer.

Additionally, criminals falsify these forms by using fraudulent
identification. Criminals also enlist—and that is what you heard
today—friends or relatives or others to make purchases on their be-
half, and they are referred to as straw purchasers. The method by
which criminals acquire firearms that is of most concern to us, and
I think is of equal concern to you, is where traffickers conspire with
dealers in order to divert firearms to criminal use. Whether they
buy their guns directly or whether they acquire guns for resale, vir-
tually all the guns at some point pass through a licensed dealer’s
inventory, sc we need to focus on that.

That is not to say it is commonplace for a licensed dealer to be
corrupt and knowingly participate in puttin ns in the hands of
criminals or youths. That is the exception, although it doesn’t take
very many exceptions before you have a lot of guns out there.

Let me skip over the examples of people we have picked up—you
have a trafficker here and other examples in the testimony—and
finally turn to our tracing program. Efforts at stemming the asso-
ciation of Federal firearms licensees with the distribution of guns
used in criminal activities are further enhanced by the tracing pro-
gram, Information from our Tracing Center is used by our agents
and other law enforcement officers to identify the ownership se-
quence of guns used in crimes. We also use tracing information to
target firearms dealers who are frequent sources of guns used in
crimes and to identify patterns of gun traffickers.

During fiscal year 1993, our Tracing Center thus far has re-
sponded to over 33,000 trace requests from various law enforce-
ment agencies. That includes some 24,000 handguns. We have in-
cluded with the written testimony a chart which shows the types
of crimes those weapons were used in or that were involved with
those traces.

Again, skipping over the examples of some cases, let me summa-
rize by saying that although the number of Federal firearms li-
cense applicants has grown significantly in recent months, we have
intensified our efforts by making direct contact with every appli-
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cant. Our efforts regarding current firearms dealers have also been
successful in identifying a number of those dealers operating out-
side the law. With continued analysis of information from the Trac-
ing Center, we will continue to identify patterns of gun trafficking
to address the increased use of handguns in violent crime.

We thank you for this opportunity to present our views and dis-
cuss them with you. Brad and I will be happy to answer any of the
questions that we can.

Thank you.

Mr. ScHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Higgins, for your comprehensive
testimony,

[The prepared statement of Mr. Higgins follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF STEPHEN E. HiGGINS, DIRECTOR, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
THE TREASURY, BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, thank you for the opportunity
to appear today and testify concerning the efforts and success of the Bureau of Alco-
hol, Tobacco and Firearms in curtailing the flow of firearms to criminals.

A major problem facing society today is the ease with which criminals, mental
incompetents, and others, inclucfi,ng children, acquire firearms. Today, 1 will give
{ou an overview of some of our efforts in addressing the proliferation of guns being

ought and used illegally by focusing on three areas—the licensing of firearms deal-
ers, our efforts in stemming illegal activities by certain firearms dealers, and fire-
arms tracing activities. ’

My testimony will include examples of our efforts in these three areas. I could
recount typical examples from the known high-crime areas of the country, but I
want to illustrate that our efforts span a wider range. Therefore, the cases men-
tioned will be of our successes in both high-crime cities, as well as other areas—
some in your own backyards.

FEDERAL FIREARMS LICENSING

At the beginning of fiscal 1:\;ear 1993, we began development of a national firearms
program to address both the increasing number of licensed dealers and the in-
creased use of firearms, particularly handguns, in violent crimes. We first focused
onim lementin§ a Program to deal with the influx of applications we were receiving
as a direct result of the expanded publicity regarding the relative ease of obtaining
a Federal firearms license.

In FY 92, cur licensing center received an average of 2,800 applications per
month. In December 1992, the number jumped to 5,200 applications. From January
through April 1993, we received 24,014 applications, for an average of approxi-
mately 6,000 per month.

The large number of license applications, and the current large volume of licens-
ees in the country (over 280,000), are primarily the product of minimsl licensing
standards and fees contained in existing law. For example, ATF cannot deny a li-
cense application because the proposed business would violate State and local laws.
The annual fee for a dealer’s license is a mere $10.

By making it easy to obtain a firearms license, the current licensing system en-
courages many persons to file applications who have no intent to actually engage
in a firearms business. Rather, they become licensees to acquire personal firearms
in interstate commerce or at wholesale prices. Moreover, they obtain licenses to cir-
cumvent State and local laws which impose restrictions on the acquisition of fire-
arms by nonlicensees, For example, restrictions like waiting periods and the Vir-
ginia one-gun-per-month rule generally do not ap{:ly to transactions between deal-
ers, Since one of the purposes of the Gun Control Act of 1968 was to assist State
and local authorities in the enforcement of their own laws, it is ironic that the }-
censing scheme under the Act is being used to circumvent these laws.

While the vast majority of licensees do not contribute to the crime problem in the
country, the sheer volume of licensees makes it difficult for ATF to focus its compli-
ance program &and its limited resources on problem dealers whose firearms trans-
actions should be scrutinized. In other words, ATF’s compliance task is to “find the
needle in the haystack”.

Beginning in February, we implemented a program to address the Frowing num-
ber of applications. Under this initiative, we contact every applicant for a firearms
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license. We have field inspectors in each office assigned to make direct contact with
each applicant.

During these preliminary investigations, inspectors inquire about the need for the
license, the adequacy of the projposed business premises, and whether the applicant
intends actually to engage in a {irearms business. Inspectors also discuss the record-
keeping and conduct of business requirements with each applicant.

During the period of February 1 to April 30, 11,122 preliminary investigations
were conducted. We have analyzed approximately 4,900 of the reports from those
investigations, finding that due to our field efforts, approximately 19 of the appli-
cants are withdrawin% or abandoning their applications. At the same time, in-
creased efforts by the licensing center resulted in 3,620 new and renewal applica-
tions either being withdrawn, abandoned, or voiuntarily discontinued.

Since we have heightened our application investigation efforts, numerous individ-
uals who may have otherwise received licenses have withdrawn or abandoned their
applications. Among these were two separate individuals in north New Jersey.

en an inspector visited one applicant, it was disclosed that the applicant’s stated
business premises was a room in the local YMCA. The applicant had several fire-
arms in his room, and was in the process of reloading ammunition during the in-
spection, The applicant was also watching movies about the Vietnam War and ap-
peared to be irrationially enthralled with that conflict.

After an inspector conducted a preliminax inspection on another applicant in
north New Jersey, the application was withdrawn. One week later, the applicant
was arrested for possessing NFA weapons (machine guns). He was subsequently re-
leased, only to later engage in a shootout with local police.

In New York City, inspectors have been working with the local police department
to inform applicants of both their Federal and local responsibilities. During the pe-
riod of November 1992 through May 1993, we received 211 applications from indi-
viduals in New York City, Some of these applicants listed business premises located
in public housing projects where such an <peration would be at variance with local
law. Of the applications received, 140 (or 66%) have been withdrawn or abandoned
due to our preliminary investigations.

On June 2, 1993, the New York City Police Department was awarded a grant of
$175,000 by the Department of Justice’s Bureau of Justice Assistance to continue
the joint investigations of applicants for Federal firearms licenses. The tremendous
success of this collaborative ATF-NYCPD project is a tribute to the cooperative rela-
tionship between our field managers and Police Commissioner Raymond W. Kellg.

According to the results of a survey we conducted from February 1992 to Feb-
ruary 1993, approximately 74% of licensed dealers operate from their homes. We
also estimate that approximately 43% of licensees have no inventory of firearms and
have not, bought or sold any firearms in the preceding 12 months. Of the active deal-
ers (57% of a%l licensees), a majority have conducted a minimal amount of buginess
(fewer than 10 transactions). :

What these figures mean is that the percentage of current and new firearms deal-
ers actively engaged in conducting a firearms business of appreciable size is in a
minority (approximately 27%).

We have been criticized for the relative ease of obtaining firearms licenses, and
for issuing licenses to disreputable persons. The fact is, only statutory amendments
can remedy these problems.

Currently, we cannot deny an application based solely on the reputation of the
agplicant. nless the applicant is statutorily prohibited, such as being a convicted
felon or adjudicated mental defective, we are compelled to issue the license. There-
fore, S(fmf individuals of questionable character are able to obtain licenses as fire-
arms dealers,

SALES OF FIREARMS TO CRIMINALS

There are several methods used by criminals to acquire firearms from licensed
dealers. They may simply falsify the ATF form that certifies whether they have ever
been convicted of a felony. There is no requirement with this form that the answer
be verified by the dealer. Additionally, criminals falsify these forms by using fraudu-
lent identification. Criminals also enliat friends or relatives to make purchases on
their behalf—referred to as a “straw” purchase,

The method by which criminals acquire firearms that is of most concern to us is
the scenario where traffickers conspire with licensed dealers to divert firearms to
criminal use.

Whether criminals buy guns directly, or traffickers acquire guns for resale, vir-
tually all of the guns that end up in the hands of crimirals flow through licensed
dealers at some point. This is not to say that it is commonplace for a licensed dealer
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to be corrupt and knowingly participate in putting guns in the hands of criminals
or youths, We have, however, taken actions against firearms dealers involved in ille-
gal activities,

Since the beginning of fiscal year 1992, 187 firearms dealers have been subject
to criminal prosecutions,

In 1990, a firearms dealer in Temple, Texas, was convicted for diverting over
2,000 firearms to Mexico. During the period of 1982 to 1989, the dealer had falsified
his required records to conceal the diversion to a Mexican national who was identi-
fied as a major firearms trafficker.

More recently, a firearms dealer in North Carclina was arrested for providing be-
tween 6,000 and 10,000 handguns to the black market. A search warrant of the
dealer’s residence and business premises revealed equipment used to alter serial
numbers, The serial numbers of the handguns had been obliterated and restamped
with fictitious numbers. The illegal firearms had been distributed to purchasers in
both North and South Carolina, as well as Tennessee and other states. Several of
the firearms have been recovered from convicted felons in Tennessee and South
Carolina, a firearms trafficker in New York City involved with Pakistan Nationals,
drug dealers in Baltimore, and a bank robber in North Carolina.

FIREARMS TRACING PROGRAM

Efforts at stemming the association of Federal firearms licensees with the dis-
tribution of guns used in criminal activities is further enhanced by our firearms
tracing program.

Information from our Tracing Center is used by our agents and other law enforce-
ment officers to identify the ownership sequence of guns used in crimes. We also
use tracing information to target firearms 3ealers who are frequent sources of guns
used in crimes, and ts identify patterns of gun traffickers.

During fiscal year 1993, our Tracing Center has responded to 38,764 trace re-
quests from various law enforcement agencies. These requests can be broken down
into 24,879 handguns, 8,848 longguns, and 37 machine guns that were subject of
traces. Included with my written testimony is a chart showing the types of crimes
involved with these traces.

A firearms dealer in the Bronx, New York, purchased over 500 handguns from
& con,Il%any in North Carolina in one year. Sixteen of these firearms were purchased
b{ ATF undercover agents from a barber shop in the Bronx, which was selling them
illegally. The Tracing Ceuter verified the flow of the firearms to the firearms dealer.

In another recent case, a firearms dealer was arrested for distributing firearms
to members and associates of organized crime in Connecticut. The father of the deal-
er received 50 firearms that were delivered to the father’s home in Connecticut from
the dealer’s premises in Rochester, New York. The serial numbers on the firearms
vrere being obliterated. However, after the original serial number on one firearm
was raised, the Tracing Center was able to determine the dealer as the source of
the firearms.

yet another case, a former firearms dealer in Wisconsin was the subject of an
investigation by our St. Paul office. The dealer continued to use his expired license
to acquire 115 handguns between September 1991 and August 1992. An undercover
Chicago agent purchased 2 guns that were subsequently traced to the ex-licensee,
who confessed to selling 120 guns per year to a non-licensee, beginning in 1989. The
non-licensee resold the guns at gun shows. Through the efforts of our Tracing Cen-
ter, we decumented that 400 new handguns had been acquired by the former li-
censee and transferred to the non-licensee. Recoveries of these firearms were made
in Chicago, Milwaukee and Colorado.

In summary, although the number of Federal firearms licensee applicants has
grown significantly in recent months, we have intensified our efforts by making di-
rect contact with every applicant. Qur efforts regarding current firearms dealers
have also been successful in identilying those dealers operating outside the law.
With continued analysis of information from the Tracing Center, we will continue
to identify patterns of gun trafficking to address the increased use of handguns in
violent crimes,

Thank You for the opportunity to express our views on these very significant is-
sues. I will be happy to answer any questions at this time.
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BUREAU DA ALCOHGOLy TOBACCG AND FIREARHS
OFFICE OF LAW ENFORCEKMENT
CRIMES OF TRACED GUNS - FISCAL 1993 TO NAY 31, 1993
Gemoncmammbammmammme= GUN TYPE >
HACHINE PISTOL PISTOL D PISTOL R RIFLE  SHOTGUN  TOTAL
CRIME
ARSON 9 s 6 s 25
ASSAULT 643 8 293 143 119 1206
ATTEMPTED BOMBING 1 1 2
BOMBING 1 ! 2
BURGLARY 1 180 8 164 126 n? 596
CONSPIRACY 27 4 10 5 46
EXTORTION 1 1 -
FALSE STATEMENT/HEPORT/ID 3 8 5 44
FORGERY/COUNTERFEIY t 2 1 N
TLLEGAL POSSESSION OF EXP X 2 2 ? 7
KIONAP/ABDUCTION 21 11 4 2 38
LARCENY/THEFT 19 1 6 3 3 23
MAIL FRAUD 1 1 2 R
MANUFACTURTNG/POSSESSION 1 1
HONEY LAUNDEREING 3 12 1 15
HURDER 1291 15 . 857 342 218 2723
NARCOTICS 2203 59 950 549 548 417
ORGANIZED CRIME 13 12 5 3 33
OTHER (SPECIFY IN REMARKS 34 9378 142 4853 2901 2271 19577
OTHER LIQUOR 1 2 3
PAROLE VIOLATIONS 5 1 t ?
POSSESSION STOLEN EXPLOSI 6 3 1 3 13
RECEIVING STOLEN PROPERTY 316 17 237 116 125 304
RICO 4 1 5
ROBBERY/HI JACKING 372 2 237 62 77 750 ’
SEX CRIMES 5 5 2 12
SPECIAL DANGEROUS OFFENDE 161 4 63 7 75 373
TITLE | OR SIMILAR STATE 2 1229 21 7ns 335 269 2672
TITLE 184 .USCs 924(C) 163 2 33 32 53 283
TITLE 184 USCe 924(E) 9 3 & 5 23
TITLE 2 GR SIKILAR STATE | | 1 1
TRANSPORTATION/PLSSESSIAN 2 ] s
CEEZIE FTXTITT XZZTIBI ZSEEEER IREZ=E=E 2[TEIT TTTETT
~37 16088 261 8488 4825 4007 33796

1993=-06=03 167949




S 7. 13 SARD OO R s

23

Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms
Office of Compliance Operations
Firearms and Explosives Division

June 1993
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OPERATION SNAPSHOT

BACKGROUND

Since passage of the Gun Control Act of 1968 (GCA) there has been a steady in-
crease in the population of Federal Firecarms licensees FFL's) in the United States.
In 1968 there were about 87,000 licensees. Today there are over 287,000. In 1968
we did not have sufficient resources to inspect all licensees; nor do we today. Given
our current commitment of resources, we project that it would take over ten years
to inspect each and every licensee.

Historically, we have bas:d our inspection targeting on some assumptions that we
have made about the entire FFL population. We assumed that the vast majority of
licensees were residential dealers, but couldn’t, with any degree of certainty, cal-
culate how many there were. We suspected that a large number of dealers obfained
their Federal Firearms license but never engaged in the business contemplated by
that license. It seemed that a significant number of dealers were found in violation
of t}ie GCA during our compliance inspections, but again, we couldn’t quanuiiy the
results.

In an effort to bring the Federal Firearms licensee population into perspective,
Operation Snapshot was conceived. We needed to know who the average licensee
was; what kinds of activities and how much of these activities he/she efigaged in;
and a whole host of other questions which, when answered, would provide us basic
information relative to the firearms industry.

Given that our resources would not permit an inspection program that targeted
each and every licensee, we developed a program that would provide us the informa-
tion we needed based on a statistical sampling of the entire firearms dealer popu-
lation. This program, when completed, would provide us information about Federal
Firearms licensees within defined degrees of accuracy.

METHODOLOGY

In January of 1992 there were approximately 287,000 Federal Firearms licensees,
including manufacturers, importers, dealers, pawnbrokers, and collectors. Of that
number, 244,042 licensees were dealers authorized to deal in firearms other than
destructive devices. These dealers are commonly referred to as Type 01 dealers.

Using a software pack%ge designed for the task, ATF selected a random sample
of 400 $I‘ype 01 dealers. Each dealer in the sample was inspected. ATF inspectors
used a uniform workplan and questionnaire to ensure the accuracy of the informa-
tion being gathered. In those instances where licensees had discontinued business,
their records were examined at the ATF’s Out of Business Records Center.

The rates of occurrence of specific findings, which are reflected in terms of per-
centages, can be projected to the entire Federal Firearms licensee population. The
projections, based on a sample size of 400 dealers, will result in a precision rate of
plus or minus 5%, with a confidence level of 95%. For example, Operation Snapshot
inspections found that 26% of the dealers have commercial premises from which to
conduct business. Therefore, we can project, with a 95% level of confidence, the true
percentage rate of dealers having commercial premises will be between 21% and
31% of the total dealer population.

CONCLUSION

As a result of the information gathered during the course of Operation Snapshot,
we can now conclude, with a high degree of probability, certain characteristics about
the Federal Firearms licensee population in the United States.

LOCATION AND BUSINESS CHARACTERISTICS

The typical federal firearms dealer
is a sole owner
is a 45-year old male
Has held a license for 7 years and 4 months
b 85% of dealers have other sources of income or employment other than a firearms
usiness
56% of dealers have their business location in or within 25 miles of a city having
a population over 100,000 people
74% of dealers conduct tge Hrearms business in their homes
18% of dealers are located in commercial premises where other goods are sold to
the public (e.g., sporting, hardware and general merchandise)
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8% of dealers are located at other commercial premises not associated with sale
0{1 goodts:c t)o the public (e.g., medical, real estate, insurance office, auto repair, beauty
shop, etc.

INSPECTION HISTORY

9% were the subject of an ap{ﬂication investigation
109 were inspected for compliance with the gun control act of 1968
10% were the subject of a compliance inspection or application investigation dur-
in%‘the ten-year period from 1982 to 1991
ederal firearms violations were found at 34% of dealers
7% of all dealers had violations for which follownp inspection was required
3% of dealers could not account for the disposition of one or more firearms
12% of dealers surrendered license during ATF inspecticn
3% of dealers were out of business before ATF inspection

STATE AND LOCAL LICENSING

35% of dealers are required to have a state or local firearms license but only 6
of 10 comply
. 65% of dealers are not required to be licensed for firearms under state or local
aws
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FIREARMS INVENTORY AT TIME OF INSPECTION

OVER 50 FIREARMS .

NONE
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OFERATION SNAPSHOT ,
‘FIREARMS ACQUISITIONS 1 YEAR BEFORE INSPECTION

OVER 50 FIREARMS

11 TO 50 FIREARMS

NONE

(Dealers whose records or business could not be located are included In the NONE category.)
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Mr. ScHUMER. The number, the increase in the people applying
for dealerships is astounding and, to me at least, frightening. I
mean this is not just a minor increase, this is not just a linear in-
crease, it is even more than exponential, and I would just like some
of your wisdom on why it has increased so dramatically in the
cousse of a year, Something is going on, something that potentially
is very troubling and very dangerous. :

Mr. HiGGINS. 1 think there are two or three things. We charted
the times when the various programs highlighting how easily Fed-
eral firearms licenses can be obtained were run, whether it was a
Washington Post article here locally or the “20/20” program or the
“CBS Evening News” program. It may only be coincidental, but
after those programs ran there were spikes in terms of the number
of applications that were received, because those programs made it
seem

Mr. ScHUMER. But 2,800 a month to 6,000 a month can’t be——

Mr. HiggIns. I think there are two other reasons.

Mr. SCHUMER [continuing]. Just a TV show, you know.

Mr. HiGGINS. I think part of it is increased exposure to how easy
it is to get one. I think also that as States enact certain laws de-
signed to either limit handgun purchases to one gun per month. or
establish waiting periods or point of sale checks there will be peo-
ple getting licenses so they can avoid those kinds of restrictions. Fi-
nally, I think there are people who simply want to save the money.
It is relatively cheap to get a license. They can buy a gun interstate
at wholesale prices.

Mr. SCHUMER. How many people do you have on the program
that makes a verification of each licensee?

Mr. HiceIns. Our firearms field inspections program is slightly
over 200. About 25 of those are involved in the applications and
180 are involved in compliance.

Mr. SCHUMER. Is that an increase over last year?

Mr. HiGGINS. That is a considerable increase. In 1991, it was 146
total staff years; in 1992, which is the last full year for which we
have figures it went up to 209; in 1987, it was 79. But we are still
not anywhere near the capability of checking 100 percent of the li-
censes, as I have said in the testimony.

Mr. SCHUMER. I thought you now make a direct check, you talk
to every applicant.

Mr. HigGIns. 1 have not been able to because——

Mr. SCHUMER. That is the existing—-

Mr. HIGGINS. Yes, that is in the current year. We know we are
burning staff years a lot higher than the 209 we used last year, We
can sustain that for a while but not

Mr. SCHUMER. I think your statistics showed 8 percent were ac-
tually checked once they became licensed, some very small number.

On the other hand, it seems that your effort to reach out to each
person is having an effect, that 20 percent simply drop out once the
call is made. I suppose almost all of those are telephonic—I hate
that word—reached by telephone.

Mr. HiceIns. Well, only because the majority of the contacts we
make are telephonic. T don’t know the differences between the per-
cent of telephone contacts versus the percent of physical contacts
that actually result in applications withdrawn or abandoned.

73-253 0 - 94 - 2
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Mr. SCHUMER. It has got to be next to nothing. You are getting
6,000 applications a month, and you have 280 people on it.

Mr. HicGINs. Actually, just slightly over 200—225.

Mli SCHUMER. Two-twenty. You are not visiting to many of those
people,

Mr. Hicens. No. ,

Mr. ScHuMER. OK. Did you get more resources from Congress to
do this, or you just sort of reshuffled the people you had?

Mr. HIGGINS, We have in the past received resources, but most
of what we have done has been internal reshuffling of people,

Mr. ScHUMER., OK. Your explanations come a little closer, but
the fact just that there is more publicity and the States are crack-
ing down—something is really rotten in Denmark with a huge in-
crease like that, and my guess is, we are going to pay the price for
it somehow or other, I am troubled by that.

Let me ask you this. Is it correct that just about every gun held
by a criminal passed through the hands of a licensed dealer at one
point or another?

Mr. HigemNs. 1 think if you take it back far enough that would
be correct, because we have a fairly extensive system, yes.

Mr. SCHUMER. So if you really were able to tighten up the dealer
laws in a variety of ways, which—I may not have time to ask you
about each of them now; I am going to ask you in writing to re-

- spond to those—you could reduce the number of guns getting into

the hands of criminals and people like that. Would that be a fair
statement?

Mr. HiccIns, That is a fair statement.

Mr. SCHUMER, OK.

What kind of enforcement efforts do you have directed at unli-
censed dealers at gun shows? Mr. Daily was talking about that.

Mr. HicGIns, We have two kinds of efforts. One is what we do
from an educational standpoint. At a number of gun shows now we
have inspectors set up booths explaining to people who are there,
both licensed and unlicensed, firearms laws and what the require-
ments are to do business.

So we are trying, number one, from an educational standpoint,
but there are thousands of gun shows every weekend in this coun-
try, and we cover only a very minute percent.

Mr. SCHUMER. Is that because of lack of manpower?

Mr. HIGGINS. Yes.

Mr. ScHUMER. Clearly, it would be effective if you had a Federal
agent at every gun show. '

Mr. Hicemvs. It would certainly be noted, and it might have a lit-
tle bit of a chilling effect, I suppose, although, really, we have been
pretty well accepted at the larger gun shows. People really seem
to want the information.

The other is simply targeting dealers—or targeting individuals
fv_vho are straw purchasing, and you know what that enforcement ef-

ort is.

Mr. SCHUMER. Right.

Are most of the gun shows clearly illegal enterprises, the way
Mr. Daily was describing them, or is that just a smail number of
the gun shows? I mean are there a good number of legitimate gun
shows where straw dealing and all this other stuff goes on?
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Mr. HIGGINS. 1 think there are a large number of legitimate gun
shows where dealers go and display their wares and fill out the
forms and try not to sell to straw purchasers where they obviously
know the person isn’t the intended buyer. But there are so many
thousands of gun shows, and it only takes one or two or a few bad
places and you get a lot of guns on the streets. So while I think
most gun shows are probably OK, legitimate, the problem ones are
a major concern,

Mr. SCHUMER. You know, I find it utterly astounding what you
have said. It is easier to get a license to sel{a can of beer, or hard
liquor anyway—a bottle of scotch—than it is to get a license to sell
a gun.

Mr, HiGeiNs. This is true at the wholesale level. I don’t want to
leave that impression that this applies to the retail level.

Mr. ScHUMER. I said it backwards. It is easier to get a license
to sell a gun than it is to sell a bottle of scotch. I know in New
York we look at the character pretty thoroughly of who gets a lig-
uor license.

Do you have any estimates of the total size and the number of
weapons, or in dollars, of the illegal gun market?

Mr. HigGins. I don’t; I will provide something for the record.

Mr. SCHUMER. Could you?

Mr. HicGINs. It is just so hard to get a good handle on how many
out of 200 million-plus guns.

[The information follows:]

There is no national data on the number of firearms circulating in the illegal gun
market, nor is it reasonably possible to estimate such a figure based on a percentage
of a specified base (production or weapons recorded stolen). The compilation of infor-
mation from which more accurate estimates could be drawn is not required under
the Gun Control Act. However, the following overview is offered for your consider-
ation.

There are an estimated 160 to 200 million firearms in the United States. There
is no question that stolen firearms play a role in arming criminals, Over the past
3 years, ATF is aware of over 250 incidents involving the robbery or burglary of gun
stores, The National Crime Information Center (N%IC) figures on stolen firearms
are informative. In 1991, 207,481 firearms were reported stolen to NCIC. Of these,
141,846 were handguns. Through September of 1992, 190,305 firearms were re-
ported stolen; 135,671 of which were handguns. The difficulty with the NCIC data
is that it is only those firearms which were both reported stolen and for which the
serial number was known. This figure is likely to be significantly lower than the
actual number of stolen firearms in circulation.

In Fiscal Year 1992, ATF took into custody 17,718 firearms; of these, 1,811 were
reported stolen. Unlike NCIC data, ATF’s reporting allows for a determination that
a firearm was stolen through later investigation based on trace data where the se-
rial number was not known to the reporting person. The ATF figures show that sto-
len firearms constitute approximately 10% of the guns recovered.

When ATF surveyed armed career criminals on where they got firearms, 34 per-
cent responded that it was from criminal acts and associates. This figure clearly in-
volves stolen guns, although it does not exclude straw purchasers or gun runners.

The fact that stolen firearms are an important source should not obscure the sig-
nificance of gunrunning and illicit dealing by licensees. As noted in our study of
armed career criminals, “Protecting America,” some portion of the 34 percent of
armed career criminals interviewed by ATF cited sources that could include this
trade. Another 6 percent cited gun shows and flea markets—gun shows involve ac-
tivity by licensed dealers. The largest number, 37 percent, identified their source as
“bought on the street.” This figure also suggests diversion from legitimate channels,
as does the 8 percent that cited as a source friends and relatives.

Criminals use multiple sources. Reasonably, successful intervention on one front
yields dividends on the others. However, it i3 our experience that access to lawful
channels of fircarms in commerce is overwhelmingly attractive to criminals. Quan-
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tity and selection that can not be q(rovided congistently by home burglaries can only
be obtained through the retail market.

ATF estimates that there are approximatelfr 7.5 million retail firearms trans-
actions a year in the United States. At the end of 1991, there were 241,766 Feder-
ally licensed retail firearms dealers in the United States or roughly 1 for every
1,000 Americans. If, as some have said, there are 70 million gun owners, then they
are well served by having a dealer for about every 290 owners.

If the market were evenly divided, based on the 7.5 million sales, the retail deal-
ers are making their living off an average of 31 gun sales annually. This is obvi-
ously not possible and while our experience suggests that the majority of licensees
are either conducting legitimate business or have the license to make personal pur-
chases, the direct access of even several hundred corrupt licensees a year to the
interstate market in firearms has tragic consequences. .

In a rational fashion, it is possible to identify the sources of guns to criminals:
1 T{lﬁy steal them or purchase or otherwise obtain them from persons who have sto-
en them.

l’Il‘hey purchase them from legitimate sources, either dealers or innecent private
sellers,

They have them purchased for them by persons who will not alert the seller.

They purchase them from corrupt licensees or from persons who have made or
had purchases made at corrupt or legitimate licensees.

at they obtain is more difficult to determine, It is our experience, and the re-
sult of our tracing studies in various cities, that while there are varisbles, criminals
desire higher capacity firearms, concealment is an important issue and being
untraceable is a premium. It is not a paradox to recognize that they will use what
is most easily available or what iz made available to them.

Where do criminals get guns? Figures sug%est that around 6 percent of them go
to gun stores and buy them. A Department of Justice study of prisoners who volun-
teered to be surveyed in medium security prisons yielded that figure several years
ago. ATF determined that about 7 percent bought their guns directly at retail in
the “Protecting America” survey of armed career criminals. Reports from States
with instant check systems indicate approximately 2.5 percent to 6 percent of appli-
cants are turned down because of their record, .

This latter ﬁgure is important, even though it deals only with persons who are
“apprehended” by a check. Based on the estimate of 7.5 million retail sales a year,
using the lowest figure for apprehensions, and presuming only one gun is pur-
chased, this places a possible 187,500 handguns a year, of whatever type and size
preferred, directly into criminal hands. This is entirely independent of private trans-
actions, gtraw purchases, illicit activity by a dealer, and stolen firearms trans-
actions.

Mr. SCHUMER. Finally, I have been told that Mr. Nunziato, who
is the special agent in charge of tracing was going to be here today.
Might I ask him a few questions?

Mr. HicGINS. Certainly.

Mr. SCHUMER. OK. As I understand it, Mr. Nunziato—and wel-
come to our panel—this is Jerry Nunziato, the special agent in
charge of the National Tracing Center—gun dealers are required to
keep records of whom they sell the guns to, but a provision in the
Treasury Department appropriations bill prohibits BATF from
“centralizing or consolidating” the sales records kept by dealers. So
a BATF agent who needs to see these records has to actually go
to the gun store where they are kept.

Would you be able to trace more gun crimes if the records were
centralized?

Mr. NUNZIATO. Possibly, but if you look at the volume of guns
that are sold every year, close to 7 million, keeping records on them
in a central location would be very burdensome.

Mr. SCEUMER. You would have to have a lot of keypunchers.

Mr. NunziaTo. A lot of keypunchers. An average keypuncher
probably could do 3,000 to 4,000 serial numbers a day. That is just
the serial number with no names or addresses or definition of the
type of weapon. So it would be very, very difficult.
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Mr. ScHUMER. OK. I am asking that same thin%

So, right now, if you wanted to trace a gun, the average agent,
working all day, could trace eight.

Mr., NUNZIATO. This is our out-of-business records.

Mr. SCHUMER. I understand. But with some investment in com-
puters and keypunchers, you could probably trace hundreds or
thousands, if you made that initial investment.

Mr. NunziaTo. Correct.

Mr. ScHUMER, How much would such an investment cost?

Mr. NunziaTo. I could give you just general ideas. We have right
now on file at the Tracing Center 48 million records that are in
various formats, and everything has to be physically looked at.
They can’t be computerized, such as scanned into a system; they
have to be actually reviewed. They first have to be microfilmed be-
cause they deteriorate after a couple of years. We microfilm them,
and then we have to look at each document and keypunch in the
numbers.

Mr. ScHUMER. Would it cost more than $10 million?

Mr. NunziaTo. We had an estimate that it would take 5 years
with 30 people working on it full time.

Mr. SCHUMER, What does that come to?

Mr. Higeins. I was afraid you were going to ask that. It is rough-
ly $900,000 a year for 30 people.

Mr. SCHUMER. Five years, did you say?

Mr. NUNzIATO. That is with our current estimate of the records
we have. But we only receive the records of 20 percent of the deal-
ers that go out of business.

Mr. ScHUMER. I understand.

. Mr. NUNzIaTO. So if we got all the records, it would be five times
arger.,

Mr. SCHUMER. Once you did it, it might have a real effect.

Mr. NUNzIaTO. It would definitely have an effect, because right
now we see a trend where guns are being resold, and we have no
way of tracing those weapons. We call them used weapons. This
wa‘{,, we may be able to track it.

e had one instance where we had one gun dealer sell the same
weapon five times over a 2-year period, and it was just through a
test pr%ject that we were able to identify this.

Mr. SCHUMER. If we were simply to repeal this statute that said
you. couldn’t centralize or consolid};te, would that be of some help
to you, understanding that the main help would be only if the
records were centralized and punched in, computerized?

Mr. HiGGINS. Gerry knows, and he knows he is free to speak, and
I think also the Assistant Secretary sent you a letter to the effect
that Treasury would support that.

Mr. SCHUMER. Right.

Mr. Higens. So I don’t want to put the pressure on Gerry.

Mr. SCHUMER. Very good.

I don’t have any more questions. 1 thank all of you for your testi-
mony.

Ml)" Sensenbrenner.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Thank you.

Mr. Higgins, I have been one who believes that people who hold
licenses from the Government, for whatever purposes, should pay
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for at least the bulk of the cost of obtaining that license and main-
taining the license as well as whatever enforcement activity there
is and discipline in case there should be a violation that should
cause either a suspension or revocation,

The Gun Control Act of 1968, which you are the primary enforce-
ment agency of, does envision a background check of everyone who
applies for a Federal firearms license. How much do you think that
woild cost if you had the personnel to do the background checks
that were envisioned in this act before issuing the license and
doing it within the 45 days that is required?

Mr. HicGins. The background check now, given where the licens-
ing standards are, would probably take about 750 staff years, and
then you are going to ask me to multiply that again. That is-I
don’t know—30-——

Mr. SCHUMER. Thousand staff years.

Mr. HicGINS [continuing]. Thirty-five million—I don’t know. I
will give you the exact figure.

Mr. SCHUMER. Yes, 35 million.

Mr. Hicems. Yeg, 35 million sounds about right, to do a back-
ground on every person and try to get out——

11\{15‘.) SENSENBRENNER. And how many licenses are there currently
valid? :

Mr, HIGGINS. There are about 289,000 licensees. Some of those
are collectors. So about 244,000 actual.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. I am trying to do the division too, but that
would require somewhere between $750 and $1,000 per license in
m;der for it to pay for itself rather than have the taxpayers pay for
1t

Mr. HiGGINs. We have done it the other way. I can tell you what
it will cost. To do a license application weuld cost about glOO-plus
per application.

You see, we could get anywhere from 35,000 to 50,000 new appli-
cations a year. So about $100 an application.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Well, it seems to me that, at minimum,
these fees ought to be raised so that the taxpayers are not subsidiz-
ing giving someone a license, that they would have to pay for the
cost of getting that license themselves.

Mr. Hiccins. We would agree.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. OK. Thank you. That is very useful infor-
mation.

I have got a couple of questions relative to the incident at Waco.
Was Vernon Howell, who was also known as David Koresh, li-
censed by the ATF to possess fully-automatic machineguns?

Mr. HiGGINs. I don’t want to get into title II information, but I

don’t believe he had any licenses.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Do you know if anybody in the Branch
Davidian compound had either an ATF license, Federal firearms
dealer’s license, or collector’s license?

Mr. Higemis. I am not aware of anybody having one. I don’t be-
lieve anybody did.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. QK. So the answer is no.

Mr. HicGIns. No.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. That is very interestirnig since, according to
the affidavits that were submitted to the Federal magistrate, there
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were lots of orders from a licensed gun dealers to deliver firearms,
either semiautomatic as well as parts that could be used to up-
grade them to fully automatic, and yet no one had a firearms deal-
er’s license there.

Do you know if an?y firearms have been removed from the Branch
Davidian compound?

Mr, HicGINS. I know there was evidence, and the evidence was
in the affidavit that was returned, for the search warrant. There
were firearms in that. I don’t know what they are, but that is
available, I think that is a matter of public record.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. I know that, but I am wondering if there
were any firearms that were removed from the Branch Davidian
compound after it burned down. We in Congress and the press
have not seen any reports that firearms were removed from the
ashes there,

Mr. HicGINs. Yes, that is what I was saying. The evidence that
was there when it burned down and that was recovered by the
rangers and the others who worked the crime scene, that evidence
is listed on a search warrant that was returned, and I think it is
a matter of public record.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. That was before the fact rather than after.

Mr. HiGGINS. No. This is after the fire. This is what was taken
after the fire.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. OK.

Mr. Higeins, That is available. That is a matter of public record.
There were approximately 250 guns. I don’t have the exact figure
here, and I can provide it for you.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. OK. I would appreciate that.

Mré1 ScHUMER. Without objection, that will be submitted for the
record.

[The information follows:]

There were 237 firearms recovered from the rubble of the Branch Davidian
compound,

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. My final question is relative to the licen-
sure process and the investigations. The application form that I
read off in my opening statement indicates that in order to get a
dealer’s license you have to have a part of the address that is listed
on the application being open to the publi¢, and unless you open
your home to the public you cannot possess a Federal firearms li-
cense for that particular address.

In your testimony, you indicated that about 75 percent or 74 per-
cent of the addresses listed on applications were in private homes.
Whgf1 aren’t these applications being denied if the homes aren’t open
to the public?

Mr, Hicemis. It is my understanding that they must agree to
open that home to the public, and there is an area that we can in-
spect.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. OK. That poses some interesting questions
- relative to zoning laws, because if you are living in a residential
area you can’t conduct a business open to the public in most of the
zoning laws that I am familiar with.

Mr, HigGINs. Mr. Sensenbrenner, it is both ways. When we con-
ducted Operation Snapshot, we found that about 60 percent of the
licensees were meeting State and lecal requirements. So there are,
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surprisingly, a fair number of places that will let you sell firearms
ﬁi_o% a residence. New York City I don’t think happens to be one
of them. :

Mr. SCHUMER, If the gentleman would yield—-

Mr. SENSENBRENNER, I fyie]d.

Mr. SCHUMER. Even if the State law should prohibit it, you
would be required, unless the applicant were prohibited for one of
the sgeciﬁc reasons that Jim read off before—you would be re-
quired to send them a license.

Mr. HiceINs. We would be required to send them a license, and
that is what is happening in the city of New York. They explain
to them that they also have to meet zoning requirements.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Thank you very much.

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. Edwards has just a couple of questions, so
maybe we will do that now, and then we will briefly recess.

Mr. EDWARDS. Just one question. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Higgins, over the last 6, or 8, or 10 years, in enforcing this
worthless Iaw, it must have been very discouraging for your splen-
did outfit. Isn’t that correct?

Mr. HicGINs. 1t is frustrating at times, yes.

Mr. EpwarDps. Frustrating. And I am sure sometimes you have
wondered what in the world Congress was doing in enacting such,
as I say, a worthless law.

Did you ever complain and explain to Secretaries of the Treasury
that this law should be changed or done away with?

Mr. HiceNs., To answer your question, yes, we have provided
documents recommending certain changes. That is even going on
today. It would be interesting to note that one of the last times we
appeared before congressional committees on this subject in 1980
and 1981 where we were being criticized for straw purchases and
otherwise entrapping dealers who were selling weapons illegally.
So we have come kind of full circle. Today we get criticized for not
doing enough with certain dealers, and there we were getting criti-
cized for doing too much. So¢ it has been a little frustrating.

But yes, we have recommended changes, including raising license
fees, chan%ing the standard so applicants have to comply with
State and local laws before they get a license. Those are examples.

Mr. EpwARDS. Thank you.

Mr. ScHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Edwards.

My colleague, Mr. Smith, does have some questions of you. So if
we could recess and if you could remain around, and Mr. Smith
will {'mish his questions, and then we will move on to the next
panel.

We will resume at 2 o’clock, We have two votes. Thank you. We
are temporarily in recess,

[Recess.]

Mr. SCHUMER. The hearing will resume, and Mr. Smith will now
take his shot at the questions.

Mr. SMITH: Mr, Chairman, first of all, thank you for holding this
panel open, and I thank the panelists themselves for waiting %or us
to return from the vote,

Director Higgins, in 99 percent of the enforcement measures that
you have described today, 99 percent of the responses to the ques-
tions show me that the steps that you have taken in enforcement
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have been not only necessary but productive. I do want to get into
one area that I have some concerns about that is very much the
exception to the rule.

In your testimony, on page 2 of your prepared testimony, you
talk about, “ATF cannot deny a license application because the pro-
posed business would violate State and local laws.” I think you
would agree that the BATF does not have the authority to enforce
local zoning measures, for example, or business ordinances or
things like that. Is that correct?

Mr. HicGins. That is correct.

Mr, SMiTH. I have to tell you that I have—in fact, I have with
me a couple of dozen letters from law-abiding dealers who say that
they have been coerced by BATF agents into either surrendering
their licenses or made to feel that they cannot conduct business be-
cause the agents have mentioned and used a threat of the ordi-
nances and zoning laws to try to basically succeed in having a
chil}lling? effect upon these dealers. First of all, would you respond
to that?

Mr. HiGGINS. Sure. 1 don’t know whether you would like to at
some point later—if you want to share who those people are. The
intent of what we are doing now, and we are doing it-—because we
are checking 100 percent of the applications coming in—is to in-
form people of applicable State and local requirements. Now wheth-
er an inspector is going beyond this or not, I cannot determine
without looking at the specifics,

But what we are telling people in those cases is, “Here’s what the
ordinances are.” In many of those places, we have a continuing
agreement with either the State or local authorities or both that we
are going to be Xroviding them the names of the licensees as li-
cerses are issued in their area. They, in turn, are going to check
for comphiance with either State or local ordinances. The problem
is, I am not sure how this is being said.

Mr. SMiTH. Isn't part of the problem the fact that it is being said
at all? And I am jusi wondering why the agents would even be
talking about local ordinances.

Mr, Higems. No, I wouldn’t fault an inspector who is trying to
tell a prospective applicant, as an example, that, “You are in viola-
tion of a State or local law.” To me, he is at least doing him a favor
by telling him that that law is there.

The intent of the Gun Control Act is to support State and local
government, and, to me, ATF is supporting them by providing them
information that people may be violating their laws, if that is the
case. We are not saying the licenses are, we are simply trying to
support the efforts of State and local governments, and I think they
appreciate it.

Mr. SMITH. As you suggested, maybe it is the way the informa-
tion is being provided.

Mr. HIGGINS. Yes.

Mr. SMITH. What efforts are you making to make sure that the
agents are either trained or being told not to pass along that infor-
mation in a threatening way?

Mr. HiGGINS. Just anecdotally, I get reports each day from each
one of our field areas. People that work for me know that I reli-
giously scan those, looking to see if we have gone beyond the
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bounds of what we said we would do, and that is simply to inform
people and not to coerce them,

If 1 see even an example of that, I inquire, “Are you sure that
there wasn’t some coercion here? Are you sure these people are
doing this?” I don’t know that I am catching all of them. That is
why I asked you if you have any examples. I will be happy to lock
at them, because it is not cur intent we do that.

Mr. SMITH. Have you issued some kind of a written directive to
the agents as to how they should or should not present that infor-
mation?

Mr. HiGGINS. I am pretty sure we have something in writing ex-
plaining what the ground rules are before inspectors make that
contact and what they should be saying.

Mr. SMITH. I know in one instance a procedure was in writing.
I don't know to what extent it was disseminated. But there was one
procedure I saw that reads as follows: “In no event should ATF per-
sonnel suggest to a licensee that a license be surrendered because
of such violations.” They are speaking here of zoning laws and
other business type ordinances.

But I am just wondering, one, is that being disseminated to all
the individuals involved? And, two, are they being told specifically
not to engage in any type of coercion, not to engage in any type
of threat that the licenses might be revoked if t%ey are violating
such ordinances?

Mr. HIGGINS. Yes, it is being disseminated to them. We do try
to detect any abuse, but I can’t say that with 200-plus inspectors
making contact, that it doesn’t occur. So I can’t say to you today
that it has never been, but I will check any examples you have.

Mr. SMITH. So far as you know, it is in writing to the agents.

Mr. HiGGINS. It is in writing, I was just informed. It is in writ-
ing. I will provide you what is in writing.

Mr. SmrtH. OK. And you are just goeing to try to do a better job
of making sure they understand the meaning of that.

Mr. HIGGINS. Yes,

[The writing follows:]

The following are relevant excerpts, quoted verbatim, from memoranda issued by
the Associate Director (Compliance Operations) to all Regional Directors (Compli-
ance) between November 17, 1992 (when the increased emphasis on screening appli-
cants began) and June 16, 1992. The Office of Compliance Operations is responsible
for licensing and compliance of ~ederal firearms licensees.

“To assist field offices in determining if an applicant, or renewal candidate is en-
%aged in a bona fide firearms business, the Firearms and Ex losives‘Opeyations

ranch is compiling a comprehensive list of specific State and local licensing re-
quirements.

“This list will also be forwarded to field offices by next week. We recommend the
establishment of liaison with local law enforcement and regulstory agencies (i.e., li-
censing bureaus, zoning boards, sales tax offices, etc.) to assist in determining if
dealers and applicants are in compliance with all applicable regulations.”

“Existing statutes preclude ATF from conditioning the issuance of a Federal fire-
arms license (FFL) on compliance with State and local laws, Consequently, the fail-
ure of a firearms business to conform to State or local laws is not in itself sufficient
legal grounds to deny an application, However, it may be evidence that an applicant
does not have the requisite premises from which business is intended to be con-
ducted. Thus, the fact that the applicant does not intend for the premises to comply
with State and local laws may well indicate that he does not actually intend to en-
gage in a business at all, or at least does not intend to conduct business from the
premises listed on the application.
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“Your Area Supervisors should establish, if they have not already done so, effec-
tive liaison with ATF Law Enforcement, as well as State and local authorities con-
cerned with the regulation of {irearms businesses. Contacting State and local au-
thorities will ensure awareness on the part of Compliance personnel of all current
State and local requirements that applicants must meet wg:n engaging in a fire-
arms business,

“When it appears that an applicant may not be able to conduct business in compli-
ance with State or local requirements, the applicant will be advised that ATF will
vefer the matter to State or local authorities should a Federal license be issued. The
applicant will also be advised that, in lieu of this contact, the application may be
voluntarily withdrawn. If the applicant insists that ATF act upon the application,
a comprehensive investigation will be conducted to determine if the a,pp?lcant has
the requisite premises from which he or she intends to conduct a firearms business.”

“When applicants may not be able to operate in compliance with State or local
requirements, they are to be advised that ATF will refer this matter to the appro-
priate State or local agency, should a license be issued. Before making these refer-
rals, the applicants should be given the opportunity to withdraw their applications
until such time as they can meet State or local requirements.”

“While everyone is to be commended for their efforts, it is imperative that we re-
main cognizant of the increasing attention being focused on ATF due to our firearms
}(zmdgram. A professional attitude and non-confrontational behavior must be exempli-
ied at all times, especially by Inspectors.

“Our mission is not to put Federal firearms licensees out of business, but to en-
sure that all licensees adhere o the requirements of the Gun Control Act (GCA).

“Similarly, any determination as to whether an FFL should be issued must be
within the scope of the GCA. Non-compliance with State or local law, or not con-
ducting business from a commercial location, are not prohibiting factors to obtaining
an FFL. If an applicant/licensee is not in compliance with State or local law, advise
them that the information will be referred to the appropriate State/local officials.
An applicant is to be afforded the opportunity to withdraw the current application
for an FFL and re-apply when compliance with State/local law has beer achieved.
Do not deny applications or revoke licenses due to these factors. In cases where re-
ferrals are to be made, they should be forwarded to all appropriate agencies on each
occ]asiolnlwhere an applicant or licensee is found to be operating in violation of State
or local laws.”

Mr. SmITH. You asked me for examples. I have a couple of dozen
letters here from, as I say, law-abiding licensed dealers that I will
pass on to you as you leave right now, in fact.

Mr. HicGINS. I appreciate that.

Mr. SMITH. And if you could get a written response back to me
trying to respond to some of their concerns.

Mr. HiceIns. I will do that, absolutely.

Mr. SmITH. OK. Thank you, Director Higgins.

Mr. HigGINs. You are welcome.

Mr. SCHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Smith.

I just had one final question which was touched on before, and
that is, considering the widespread use of false ID cards to evade
restrictions on felons buying guns, do you think a national gun
owne;’s ID card would help prevent criminals from obtaining fire-
arms?

Mr. HiGGINS. I don’t know whether a national one is needed. I
think the system in Illinois, for example, which has a firearm own-
er’s identification card, and maybe in New Jersey, have some
strengths. I think there are some strengths in setting up that be-
cause a better job can be done of identifying whether the person
has a false ID, .

Several years ago when the Attorney General was looking at sys-
tems to do this, we did as an agency suggest that that might be
the way to fo but it might be through State model laws as opposed
to a Federal statute.
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Mr. ScHUMER., Thank you, Mr. Higgins and Mr. Buckles. We ap-
preciate your being here and your patience. I apologize to everyone,
including the next panel and the subsequent one to that. It is just
a lot of votes, and it is stretching things out a little bit.

Mr. HiGGINs. Thank you.

[Response to Chairman Schumer’s questions follow:]
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June 28, 1993

Honorable Stephen Hlggins

Director

Bureau of Alcchol, Tobacco, and Firsarms
U.S. Departument of the Treasury

600 Hassachusatts Avenue

Washington, D.C. 20226

Dear Mr. Higgins:

Thank you very much for your testimony on June 17, 1993,
before the Subcommittee on Crime and Criminal Justice on the topic
of federal firearms licensing. Your testimony was most
illuminating.

As I stated at the hearing, I have several additional
questions on this topic which I would like to pose in writing:

1) What 1level of expense is currently required to process
applications for faderal firearms dealer licenses? Does the
revenue realized from the license reae cover this expense? If
not, how much would the license fee have to be raised if the
current lsvel of service ware to be made gelf-supporting?

2) How much would the license fee have to be raised to pay for a
thorough background check of each applicant for a federal
firearms dealer license, including a-premises inspactiocn and
a fingerprint check?

3) In your testimony, you indicated that avery applicant for a

faderal firearm dealer license is now being contacted by a W
BATF agent. Do you have adequate resources to continue this
initiative?

4) You also indicated that most of these contacts are conducted
by telephone. What information is obtained in these
interviews? For what portion of license applications does a v
BATF agent actually visit the premises from which the
appiicant proposes to sell firearms? ’

5) If the interviewing agent beliaves that an applicant does not
intend actually to maintain a business at the address on the
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applicatlon——by, among other things, opening the premises to
the public and keeping regular business hours—-does the agent
have authority to deny the application?

How many federal firearms dealer licenses were revoked in each
of the past five years because the licensee failed to comply
with the conditions of licensure?

How many licénsees were fined or criminally prosecuted in each
of the past five years for failure to comply with the
conditions of licensure?

Which, if any, of the following specific legislative proposals
would aid BATF enforcement efforts:

-- amending Title 18 to require that federally licensed
firearms dealers maintain a business prenmises;

-- requiring dealer license applicants to show compliance
with state and local regulations before getting their
licenses;

-~ eliminating the 45-day limit on the application review
process for dealer licenses;

~- eliminating the one-a-year limit on dealer inspections;

~- increasing penalties for willful violations of dealer
restrictions;

-- reguiring dealers to respond to BATF tracing inquiries by
telephone;

-~ requiring dealers to report thefts of guns to BATF;

-- requiring a common carrier who is shipping guns
interstate to verify that the recipient is a wvalid
licensee;

-~ drug testing licensees to ensure that they are not
involved with narcotics trafficking?

Tnank you for providing this information, and for your

continued cooperation with the Subcommittee as we endeavor to
combat violent <rime.

Ciden E Shuns

CHARLES E. SCHUMER

Chairman

Subcommittee on Crime and
Criminal Justice
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DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY
BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20226

AUG 11 1993

DIRECTOR

Honorable Charles E. Schumer
House of Representatives -
Washington, DC 20515-6216

Dear Mr. Schumer:
This is in response to your letter dated June 28, 1993, in

which you request information pertaining to Federal firearms
licensing.

In response to your specific questions, we have submitted
the following information:

1) What levael of expense is currently required to process
applications for Federal firearms dealer licenses?
Does the revenue realized from the license fee cover
this expensa? If not, how much would the license fee
have to be raised if the current level of service were
to be made self-supporting?

We estimate that it costs approximately $100 to process
an application for a Federal firearms license (FFL).
This estimate does not include the costs of a
preliminary or full field investigation normally
performed by Bureau personnel in connection with the
submission of each new application. When a preliminary
investigation is warranted prior to the issuance of a
FFL, the costs rise to as much as $300. Full field
investigations of applicants cost on average $500.

Currently, an FFL costs $10 per year. If the current
level of service were to be made self-supporting, we
estimate the cost of a license to be $350-500.
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How much would the license fee have to be raised to pay
for a thorough background check of each applicant for a
Federal firearms dealer license, including a premises
inapection and a fingerprint check?

As gtated above, we believe a license fee in the
$350-500 range would be sufficient to defray the
expenses hecessary to conduct either a preliminary or
full field investigation, including a fingerprint
check, on each applicant.

In your testimony, you indicated that every applicant
for a Federal firearms license is now bheing contacted
by a BATF agent. Do you have adeguate resources to
continue this initiative?

No, we have had to temporarily re-align program
resources and detail inspectors to other geographic
areas in order to execute the current firearms program.

You also indicate that most of these contacts are
conducted by telephone. What information is obtained
in these intarviews? For what portion of license
applications does a BATF agent actually visit tha
premises from which tha applicant proposes to szell
firearms?

ATF inspectors contact the applicant by telephone to
inquire about their eligibility for a firearms license,
the adequacy of the proposed business premises, and
whether the applicant intends actually to engage in the
business of buying and selling firearms. Inspectors
also discuss the recordkeeping and conduct of business
requirements with each applicant. To date, we have
analyzed the results of over 11,000 reports of these
contacts. Of those 11,000, 363 (3.3 percent) reports
recommended that a field investigation be conducted
prior to the issuance of the license. These
investigations require a visit by an ATF inspector to
the actual business premises, prior to the issuance of
the license.
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If the interviewing agent believes that an applicant
does not intend actually to maintain a business at the
address on the application-~by, among other things,
opening the premises to the public and keeping regqular
business hours--does the agent have authority to deny
the application?

If an inspector determines at the time of initial
contact that the applicant does not intend to actually
maintain a business at the address on the application,
a full field investigation will be conducted. If the
investigation discloses that an applicant does not
intend to engage in a firearms business at the location
shown on the application, the applicant will be asked
to withdraw the application. If the applicant refuses
to do so, the inspector will recommend denial of the
application., Since we have heightened our application
investigation efforts, in excess of 28 percent of
individuals who may have ctherwise received a license
have withdrawn or abandoned their applications.

How many Federal firearms dealer licenses were ravoked
in each of the past five years bacause the licenses
failed to comply with the conditions of licensure?

YEAR NUMBER OF REVOCATIONS
1988 4
1989 _ 12
1990 9
1991 17
1992 24
1993 (to date or pending) 69

How many licensees were fined or criminally prosecuted
in each of the past five years for failure to comply
with the conditions of licensure?

YEAR NUMBER OF
PROSECUTIONS

1988 93

1989 101

1990 130

1991 118

1992 159

There are no provisions for fines.
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8) Which, if any, of the following specific legislative
proposals would aid BATF enforcement efforts:

-=- amending Title 18 to require that federally licensed
firsarms dealers maintain a business piamisas;

Assuming "business premises" means a coimercial
building, requiring such premises would likely mean
that in excess of 75 percent of existing licensees
would not qualify for a firearms license. The bulk

i of these licensees operate from their residence and,
at most, do a minimal amount of business.

~-= roguiring dealer license applicant to show
compliance with state and local regulation before
“ getting their license;

A licensing standard based upon compliance with
State and local laws would eliminate many licensees
who have no intent to actually engage in a firearms
business. It would enhance one of the major
purposes of the GCA; i.e., to assist the States in
enforcement of their firearms laws. The amendment
would substantially reduce the number of licensees
. and enhance ATF’s enforcement efforts.

== @liminating the 45-day limit on the application
reviaw process for dsaler licenses;

ATF currently has the authority to determine that
licensees have a premises from which they intend to
engage in business and conduct background checks on
applicants. Currently, proposed legislation could
require that applicants submit fingerprints for
identification purposes. Repeal of the 45-day limit
for action on applications would remcve a serious
impediment to our having sufficient time to
adequately scrutinize applicants for firearms
licenses.
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eliminating the one-a-year limit on dealer
inspections;

The current limitation on ATF’s inspection authority
enables unscrupulous licensees to conceal violations
of the law and is an impediment to ensuring
compliance with the provisions of the GCA.
Elimination of the one-a-year limit would provide us
with additional enforcement tools.

increasing penslties for willful violations of
dealer restrictions;

An increase in the penalty for making false
statements on license applications would strengthen
the GCA from a law enforcement standpoint. An
increase in the penalty for willful recordkeeping
violations would close the loophole in current law
which does not provide felony treatment for serious
recordkeeping violations; e.g., a licensee who
willfully keeps no records or falsifies his records
to conceal unlawful sales to the criminal elément.

requiring dealers to raspond to ATF tracing
inquiries by telephone;

ATF has statutory access to licenseé records by
physical inspection. The Bureau also may reguire
written reports of licensees upon request. However,
effective gun tracing often means asking licensees
to provide information on firearms sales by
telephone. While most licensees cooperate with
ATF’s telephone requests, some licensees have
refused to respond. This proposal would resolve the
problem by specifically requiring licensees to
provide timely trace information by telephone in
connection with an ongoing criminal matter.
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-= requiring dealers to report thefts of guns to ATF;

‘Under current law, ATF has the responsibility for
‘enforcing 18 U.S.C. 922(j) which makes it unlawful
to receive, conceal, store, or dispose of any stolen
firearm. There is not, however, a requirement for
licensees to report thefts of firearms directly to
ATF. Absent such a requirement, firearms moving
from legitimate businesses into the criminal element
cannot be timely investigated. This proposal would
enable ATF to make more timely investigations of
these firearms.

== requiring a common carrier who is shipping guns
interstate to verify that the recipient is a valid
licenses;

This proposal would enhance the traceability of
firearms and prevent the diversicn of firearms into
criminal channels.

"y
-- drug testing licensees to ensure that they are not
involved with narcotics traffickirg?

current firearms law already makes it unlawful for
illegal drug users to receive or possess firearms.
We do not view this proposal as necessarily
enhancing already existing statutes. Implementation
of this proposal would be extremely costly and
resource intensive.

We trust we have satisfactorily responded to your questions.
If we may be of further assistance, please do not hesitate
to contact us.

Sincerely yours,

(signed) Steve Higgins
Director
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Mr. ScHUMER. OK, why don’t we bring the third panel up. It is
going to be Shaw, Travis, Farley, and Archer, so you may as well
sit in that order.

Our fourth panel today begins with Sgt. Bernard Shaw of the
Maryland State Police. Sergeant Shaw has served the Maryland
State Police for 22 years. He is currently supervisor of the firearms
licensing section, and he is responsible for licensing and regulation
of all Maryland pistol and revolver dealers. He was also instrumen-
tal in developing Governor Schaefer’s gun show bill.

Mr. Jeremy Travis is the deputy commissioner for legal matters
for the New York City Police Department. He has served New York
City in numerous capacities, and briefly he was former chief coun-
sel for this House Subcommittee on Criminal Justice. Ten years
ago, Mr. Travis also served as law clerk to Judge Ruth Bader Gins-
burg, who of course this week was nominated for Associate Justice
of the Supreme Court. So we didn’t know we were having such a
distinguished witness working for two Madison High School grad-
uates, myself being the other.one.

Mr, Farley from Chesapeake, VA, also joins us this morning, Wil-
liam Farley. He is here to testify about the senseless murder of his
wife—and I have read your testimony and very much appreciate
your being here, Mr. Farley—and about his successful lawsuit
against the dealer that soid the weapon used in that erime.

Our fourth witness on this panel is Attorney Steven Archer of
L.A., CA. Mr. Archer represents Mrs. Lillian Goldfarb, who also
sued a licensed firearms dealer successtully after the dealer sold a
gun to a mentally unstable woman who then shot and killed Mrs.
Goldfarb’s husband, Gerald.

So obviously we have serious issues here.

I am going to try to ask all the witnesses to limit their testimony
to the 5 allotted minutes. We have been going over that, but we
are going to have more votes, unfortunately, and it is going to ex-
tend the hearing. So I would ask unanimous consent that everg
statement be read into the record in its entirety and begin wit
Sergeant Shaw.

STATEMENT OF BERNARD SHAW, FIRST SERGEANT, MARY-
LAND STATE POLICE LICENSING DIVISION, WOODLAWN, MD

Sergeant SHAw. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee,
thank 'you for the opportunity to speak.

My testimony is in, and I am geing to quickly go over that. The
first thing I said in paragraph one is that presently the illegal sale
of firearms may be as profitable as the illegal sale of drugs, and
I think Mr. Daily, the first gentleman ycu had here who had been
arrested, may have enforced such statement somewhat with the
profit and the way—his manner of living,

Maryland identified a problem with gun shows back in 1991. As
a result of that, we started attending gun shows and have made
arrests at each one we have attended.

Mr. ScHUMER. That is a pretty good record, Sergeant Shaw, and
it says a lot about the gun shows.

Sergeant SHAW. The picture I am showing you right now—and
throu%hout my testimony I said that the people that come in, I am
not talking simply of Federal firearms licensed dealers, I am talk-
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ing about private citizens that work for Federal firearms licensed
dealers, and the reason I brought this picture is, this gentleman at
the Westminster Gun Show in June 1991 was basicaﬁy that. This
is a picture of his display, and I'll explain it. He had in excess of
35 regulated firearms, and when I say regulated firearms, Mary-
land does not regulate the sale of rifles and shotguns, so he had
in excess of 85 regulated firearms, including an assault weapon,
that he was selling.

He sold under the table a banned firearm for $125. Now that
may not sound like much, but when the value of the firearm is $45,
then you can understand the profit margin.

The problem that Maryland has identified is that Federal fire-
arms lcensed dealers from out of State come into the State of
Maryland at gun shows. They sell whatever they have, no ques-
tions asked.

The Pikesville show—we just attended a show on May 29 at
Pikesville. A Virginia Federal firearms licensed dealer sold me a
]g)un directly across the table-—of course I wasn’t across the table—

ut directly across the table, no questions asked.

Mr. ScHUMER. I wouldn’t think they would be that brazen, Ser-
geant.

Sergeant SHaw. No. No, he wasn’t quite that brazen. But it goes
on,
We have identified the problem. As a result of identifying the
problem, the Governor of Maryland, Governor Schaefer, and the
general assembly last year passed senate bill 330, and that dealt
strictly with gun shows, which will be effective on October 1, 1993,
and we are hoping that that will take care of some of our problems.

The problem is not simply witn Federal firearms licenses, it is
with some of the other Federal laws. In the Federal law right now,
to be engaged in the business, it allows occasional sales. Maryland
does not allow occasional sales, and when the Federal firearms li-
censed dealer goes into a gun show and sells what we consider a
regulated firearm, and that goes back to the definition of engaged
in the business by Federal law, it doesn’t work in Maryland, and
the problem is that people may be obeying Federal law but not the
State laws, and they are coming out of State.

Mr. SCHUMER. Coming out of State, per se, is a violation,

Sergeant SHAW. And at the Pikesville Gun Show we had Federal
firearms licensed dealers from New Jersey, New Hampshire, Ver-
mont, Virginia, North Carolina, that are coming into our State sell-
ing firearms and, really, with no intent of obeying our laws.

The Westminster show that I am showing you a picture of—I
also said in my testimonf' that the displays of private sales and
FFL’s embarrass the displays of the licensed dealers, and this is a
display at the Frederick show. This gentleman had videos. He was
selling something called Hellfire. He was selling assault weapons,
no questions asked. If you have got the money, he has got the gun;
{,hat is it. We need to resolve this problem, and hopefully with our

aw.

At the Pikesville show, this gentleman was selling for $1,750 and
HEK-91 assault rifle, which I believe is banned for importation into
the United States.
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The problem that we have in Maryland right now is, we have
over 3,000 Federal firearms licensed dealers within the State lim-
its. We have a total of 399 licensed pistol and revolver dealers. And
the red light went off. I'm done.

[The prepared statement of Sergeant Shaw follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BERNARD SHAW, FIRST SERGEANT, MARYLAND STATE
PoLIGE LICENSING DIVISION, WOODLAWN, MD

The illegal sale of firearms may be as profitable as the illegal dru% trade. Persons
who may be prohibited by Federal or State laws from purchasing a firearm will an
more for an um'egisberedy sale. It is an attractive business for those who are willin
to make short trips to any state that conducts weekly gun shows, such as Maryland,
Virginia, Carolinas, Georgia, Florida, Oklahoma, Texas, and many others. Sales of
firearms at these shows circumvent federal and state laws,

Some of the persons who attend these shows are Federal Firearms licensees with
business addresses at their homes, who work out of their vehicle or work on con-
signment for other Federal Firearms licensces. These persons are known as “Hobb
dealers” or “Gun show dealers”., They sell and transfer firearms at gun shows wit
little or no restriction due to the lack of enforcement personnel to deal with the
number of gun shows in the United States, These persons do not record the sales
of these firearms in a permanent record and any possibility of tracing this particular
firearms is lost.

An example of an illegal sale occurred in Maryland June 15, 1991 when an indi-
vidual arrested and charged with several violations of the Maryland law at the
Westminster gun show in Westminster, Maryland. This individual advised an un-
dercover Cogooral of the Maryland State Police that all guns were legal for sale in
the United States. He sold a handgun that was banned in Maryland. In addition,
he purchased a handgun from ancther citizen and resold that handgun to an under-
cover Sergeant of the Maryland State Police along with a switchblade knife and an-
other hancégun. This individual did not ask any questions as to residency or name,
but if the Sergeant was a cop. His only concern was the amount of money he made
on the sale. Upon arrest it was discovered that he had a Virginia drivers license
and Virginia registratlon on his vehicle, yet was selling regulated fircarms at a
Maryland gun show, A search and seizure warrant was executed on several locked
cases and copies of Federal Firearms licenses were located in other dealers names.

Another example is of an individual who was employed by a licensed Maryland
Pistol and Revolver dealer who possessed a Federal Firearms license and was con-
tacting prospective purchasers at the gun shop and ordering regulated firearms for
them without & Maryland license. This person sold firearms without background
checks, on parking lots, and on at least one occasion to a fugitive from justice.

A third example is when a person who possessed a Federal Firearms license in
Virginia sold and transferred a pistol lo an undercover First Sergeant in the Mary-
land State Police at the Pikesville ﬁun show in Pikesville, Maryland without com-
pleting any registration forms and he did not ask for any identificatlon until after
the sale was completed.

Another problem at gun shows are the sale of so-called “private collections” that
are put up for sale by individuals who sell their firearms to anyone who has cash
in hand. Very often, the sellers of these “private collectons” have table displays that
rival those of the licensed dealers. They display video taped prometions, manufac-
turers’ display set ups, and offer brand new f{irearms for sale in original factory
packaging. Yet these individuls can sell their wares to anybody. The problem is
straightforward. Individuals who are prohibited from purchasing of firearms
through legal means find easy access to firearms {rom these private sellers. These
non-registered sales oompletef;' undermine the validity of law enforcements’ efforts
to keep firearms ont of the hands of convicted criminals,

Currently the Governor of Maryland and the Maryland General Assembly has
taken measures to address these problems with Senate Bill 330 to be enacted on
October 1, 1993. This new legislation will require anyone who does not have a State
license to obtain a Temporary Transfer Permit rrior to any sales of regulated fire-
Sruis at gun shows, In addition they must comply with the same laws as a licensed

ealer,

Federal Firearms licensees have been determined to be “engaged in the business”
by the Maryland Attorney General’s office and are not permitted to sell or transfer
any regulated firearms at gun shows or elsehere within Maryland without a Mary-
land Pisto]l and Revolver Dealers’ License. Yet, as previously stated they continue
to violate Maryland law,
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Currently there are over 3,000 Federal Firearms licensees in Marylnd as
ccmpared to 399 licensed Maryland Pistol and Revolver Dealers. With the number
of Federal Firearms licensees growing each day, a unique problem is presented to
Federal and State law enforcement agencies in preventing the sale of firearms to
convicted criminals:

Mr. ScHUMER. Thank you not only for your testimony, Sergeant,
but for your trailblazing work in this area. You have achieved a na-
tional reputation in terms of gun shows.

Sergeant SHAW. If I could take one more—

Mr. SCHUMER. Please. You can take 1 more minute.
Serﬁeant SHaw, OK. This is a gun show calendar, and to show
ou the problem that we have, not just in Maryland but in the

nited States, here is an example of éooner Gun Shows, the Grand
Natioral Gun and Knife Show, on August 21 and 22, 1993, 2,200
tables at $40 each [indicating poster]. Now who isvﬁtl)in to regulate
that? I think that identifies the problem for goa. at law enforce-
ment agency is going to control 2,200 tables? So it is going on, and
e need to resolve it.

Mr. SCHUMER. Thank you, Sergeant.

Jeremy Travis.

STATEMENT OF JEREMY TRAVIS, DEPUTY COMMISSIONER,
LEGAL MATTERS, NEW YORK CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT,
NEW YORK, NY

Mr. Travis, Mr. Chairman, it is a particular honor for me to be
here today with you this afternoon, and I would like to point out
that I am joined by Lt. Kenneth McCann, who is sitting right be-
hind me, who is the commanding officer of the New York City Po-
lice Department’s Joint Task Force, which we operate with the Bu-
reau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms.

Mr. SCHUMER. Welcome, Lieutenant.

Mr. Travis. And I would like to echo the Director’s statement.
This is an excellent example of Federal-local cooperation.

Let me just summarize my prepared statement. As the chairman
is aware and I think this committee is aware, New York City and
New York State have some of the toughest control laws in the
Nation, and we are very proud of that fact. However, what we find
is that in the absence of effective Federal legislation, gun traffick-
ers are in a position to bring illegal guns into our city.

Just to make the point, lIast year the New York City Police De-
partment took over 17,000 guns off the streets of the city of New
York, and, according to a number of Federai studies, 90 percent of
those guns were purchased outside the State of New York. So we
are the victims, and the people who live in our city are the victims,
of the lax Federal regulations as well as the lax State reguiations
in the supplying States.

We should ask ourselves, how did these illegal guns get into New
York City? Our joint investigations with BATF have established
two principal forms of gun smuggling. One is what we refer to as
overiand gun running, where ingividuals go to States with lax gun
control statutes and purchase usually small quantities of guns and
bring them back to New York City at a significant markup, as you
heard testified to this morning from your first witness.

But guns are also smuggled into our city and other jurisdictions
via common carriers by tﬁe criminal abuse of the Federal firearms
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licensing system, and, compared to the overland gun runners, the
FFL gun trafficker typically moves hundreds, sometimes thou-
sands, of guns, as was demonstrated by the “Dirty Dozen” listing
that the committee put together. We are hopeful that this hearing
and what I think is a genuine public outrage over the FFL system
will result in legislation to shut down this source of illegal guns
into our city.

So in the prepared statement I have given you some examples,
some of which you have already referred to in your “Dirty Dozen,”
of cases that we have made in New York City of people who have
abused the FFL. It is with no pride that I note that four of the
“Dirty Dozen” are individuals who were arrested in New York City.

Mr. ScHUMER. And we thank you, Mr. Travis, and NYPD for
their help in putting that together.

Mr. Travis. You are very welcome.

Our view of the current FFL system is that it operates on a fic-
tion, and the fiction is that the individuals who hold the type 1
FFL license are, in fact, legitimate dealers, and, again, some New
York City numbers may help just to make this point.

There are approximately 550 individuals who are New York City
residents who hold the FFL dealer’s license. However, there are
only 88 individuals who are licensed as dealers by the New York
City Police Department under the applicable State and local laws.
So there are 400-plus people who have what is called a dealer’s li-
cense. It is, in fact, a Federal dealer’s license. Through that license,
t%ey are enabled, even though it may be illegal, to bring guns into
the city.

What is a dealer in our definition? Let me just give you some
sense of how we regulate dealers who deal in firearms. First, they
must meet all Federal and State criteria to possess a firearm. The
applicant is fingerprinted and fills out a detailed questionnaire. We
conduct a criminal history check, a check of mental health records.
Then we inspect the applicant’s proposed business location. We ver-
ify that it complies with all local zoning regulations, fire codes re-
garding the storage of ammunition; we determine whether the loca-
tion has adequate security devices to deter the theft of weapons.
Once granted a dealer’s license, the business is then subject to reg-
ular inspections of books and records, and the license can be re-
voked by the New York City Police Department for any violations.

I don’t mean by making this comparison to suggest that all of the
400-plus FFL holders in New York City who are not regulated as
dealers by us are engaged in criminal activity, that is not the case,
but what we are finding is an abuse of the system.

As the Director of the BATF mentioned before, we have now a
joint operation with ATF where we are contacting new applicants,
and we, too, have witnessed the increase in applications following
the publicity about the easy availability of the FFL license.

In the months of March and April, we in the New York City Po-
lice Department contacted the 67 individuals, New Yorkers, who
applied for Federal firearms licenses. We spoke to them, usually
over the phone but sometimes in a home visit, and informed them
that if they possessed a firearm and weren’t licensed by us we
would arrest them, if they dealt in firearms and weren’t licensed
by us we would arrest them on the additional charge of dealing
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without a license. Of those 67, 64 withdrew their application; one
has filled cut a local dealer’s application; the remaining two we
have not heard from,

I think this just underscores the soft underbelly of the FFL sys-
tem that is not really licensing dealers. Dealers have another pur-
pose and are legitimate business people and should be licensed.

Let me just make four quick suggestions for legislative reform,
some of which have been alluded to already. First of all, following
on this thought, we think that the FFL system should be changed
so that it only allows legitimate dealers to receive the Federal deal-
er’s license. In order for that to occur, we support the bill that was
introduced last session that would require FFL applicants first to
get approval, in essence, from their local licensing entity or from
their local police department that they are a legitimate dealer,
That would cut down on the numbers significantly.

Apropos some of the earlier dialog, it also makes us do the work
of the primary investigation rather than the Federal agents, so we
would be able to weed out some of the problems that come up much
later in the process.

Second, we also strongly support the notion of a computerization
of FFL records. During the break, Lieutenant McCann and I were
talking about the computer system now in place for checking stolen
cars. This is the analogous situation. There should be a computer
in place for checking the trafficking in guns.

Third, we recommend that the shipment of guns also be con-
trolled. Without saying that we have had particular problems with
private common carriers, we think that the shipmient of guns is so
important in terms of the public health and the public safety of our
communities that some of this should be limited to the U.S. Postal
Service. This would enable us to work with Federal inspectors if
there are problems in terms of theft or shipmenis going to some-
body who is not authorized to receive them, It would also make the
theft a Federal offense.

Fourth, we suggest that there be credible audit and revocation
procedures. It is now possible for somebody who holds an FFL, who
is in prison, convicted of gun trafficking offenses, to use a prison
phone to order guns to be delivered to his home as long as a copy
of the FFL is sent to the dealer or the wholesaler, There must be
a system for revocation of the dealer’s licerise so that those who
abuse it will no longer be entitled to that privilege.

So we think, as the chairman indicated, that this is an area
where there should be no debate that reform is necessary and
stringent reform will be possible. We think that legitimate gun
owners will support this. Speaking on behalf of the law enforce-
ment communi%y, since it is our personnel who are out on the
streets every day facing these firearms, there is no question that
you will get law enforcement community support, and we hope that
reform is possible as soon as you can make it happen.

Mr. SCHUMER. I want to thank you, Mr. Travis, for comprehen-
sive, well thought out testimony.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Travis follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JEREMY TRAVIS, DEPUTY COMMISSIONER, LEGAL MATTERS,
NEW York CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT, NEW YORK, NY

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee on Crime and Criminal Justice:
I consider it an honor to appear before you today to discuss the role of the federal
firearms licensing system in supporting 2 pattern of illegal interstate gun traffick-

ing.

% am joined this afternoon by Lt. Kenneth McCann, Commanding Officer of the
New York City Police Department’s Firearms Task Force, a joint Task Force with
the federal Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacce and Firearms.

In New York City, we are faced with the following paradox: The gun control stat-
utes of the State and City of New York are among tge toughest in the nation. We
have successfully kept most criminals from getting guns that originate in New York
City. However, the absence of effective federal legislation has enabled gun traffick-
ers to get guns in other states and sell them in New York City. As a result, we find
ourselves facing more guns—and more deadly guns—on the streets each year. Last
year, the New York City Police Department confiscated 17,635 guns. According to
federal estimates over 90 percent of these guns were purchased outside the State
of New York.

How did these illegal guns make their way into our City?

Our joint investigations with the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms have
established two principal forms of gun trafficking. Guns are smuggled into New
York City by overlan n runners who travel to states that have lax gun laws,
make purchases in small quantities (either directly or through a straw purchaser)
and sell them at a significant mark-up on the streets of New York City. Through
the arrests by the Task Force, and the enactment of tougher laws in the supplying
states, we hope that this source of guns will be diminished.

Guns are also smu%gled into. New York City via common carriers by the criminal
abuse of the Federal Firearms Licensing system. Compared to the overland gun run-
ners, the FFL gun traffickers typically move hundreds and thousards of guns. We
are hopeful that this hearing, and the widespread public outrage about the FFL sys-
tem, will result in legislation to shut down this source of illegal guns into our City
and others around the country.

How extensive is the problem posed by the criminal abuse of the FFL system? We
cite three examples from our own experience:

David Taylor had a criminal history that included four misdemeanor convic-
tions for charges such as gun possession and sale of dangerous drugs, yet he
qualified for a Federal Firearms Dealers license. He used his FFL to order over
800 handguns to be shipped to his apartment in the Bronx. We arrested him
}\ivhe(rll he was about to receive a United Parcel Service shipment of another 108

andguns.

John Zodda was granted a Federal Firearms Dealers License listing a ficti-
tious business address. He used the FFL to purchase and distribute over 2,000
firearms after he defaced the serial numbers. He was indicted on 248 courts of
illegal trafficking in firearms. He was found guilty in federal court, pleaded
gui tj! in state court, and now awaits sentencing.

ohn Adams was an FFL holder living in a residential area of Queens. He
purchased over one thousand guns for approximately $95,000 and resold them,
with defaced serial numbers, for a quarter of a million dollars. He was sen-
tenced to 10 months in federal jail.

Between them, these three men pumped nearly 4,500 guns into the hands of
criminals, We cannot begin to calculate the human misery, victimization, loss of life,
loss of property that can be traced to their actions.

How could a federal licensing system make illegal gun trafficking possible? How
could the FFL system undermine state gun control laws and thwart local law en-
forcement efforts?

In our view, the current FFL system operates on the fiction that holders of FFL
gype 1 licenses are legitimate “dealers”. There are currently 330 individuals in New

ork City who hold FFL dealers licenses. Yet the License Division of the Police De-
partment only licenses 88 dealers under state law—and only 32 are authorized to
sell handguns. These legitimate dealers must pass rigorous tests, We first determine
whether the applicant meets all federal and state criteria to possess a firearm; the
apinlicant is fingerprinted and fills out a detailed questionnaire; we conduct a erimi-
nal history check and a check of mental health records. Then, we inspect the appli-
cant’s proposed business premises and verify that it complies with local zoning regu-
lations and fire codes regarding storage of ammunition. We determine whether the
location has adequate sccurity devices to deter theft of the weapons. Once granted
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& dealers license, the business is then subject to regular inspections of books and
records end the license can be revoked for any viclations.

We are not suggesting that the remaining FFL holders are engaged in criminal
activity—but they are certainly not legitimate firearms dealers. This has been dra-
matically underscored by a new pilot program, conducted jointly with BATF under
a Department of Justice %-ant. During the months the March and April of this year,
a 1po ice officer from the License Division and an inspector from the BATF person-
ally contacted each new FFL applicant—explaining the federal, state and local laws
on gun possession, gun selling and operating a gun dealership. Sixty-four of the
sixty-seven applicants withdrew their a%plicants. One applicant has applied for a
local dealers license and two are still pending.

We believe these results hll'fhlight the fiction that the FFL is a true dealers li-
cense. We intend to pay similar visits to the 550 current holders of FFLs in New
York CitI\]r. We expect similar results.

We believe that the Federal Firearms Licensing system needs fundamental reform
and respectfully suggest that this Subcommittee consider the following
recommendaitons.

1. Dealers Licenses Reserved for Legitimate Dealers. We support legisiation intro-
duced by Senator Moynihan and former Representative Green that would require
applicants for FFL dealers licenses to first comply with state and local laws regulat-
ing gun dealers. In addition, this Subcommittee might consider establishing certain
minimum federal standards, such as maintaining a business premise, ingtalling
anti-theft and fire safety devices, and recording al? transactions contemporaneousl
with the ATF. If this legislation is enacted, the number of FFL holders in New Yor
City will drop from 550 to approximately 88, thereby closing a major method for im-
porting illegal guns into our City. New dealers would have to comply with existing
regulations. If this system is implemented nationwide, the only interstate commerce
in-guns will be between manufacturers and legitimate dealers who comply with
state law. All purchases for personal use will be through a local dealer, not through
interstate carrier shipments. Local iaw enforcement agencies will know who is buy-
ing guns.

2. Computerize FFL Records. Under current federal law, the records of trans.
actions by an FFL holder cannot be computerized. This prohibition has several seri-
ous consequences. Law enforcement investigators cannot readily trace gun ship-
ments to determine how a gun used in a crime got into the criminals’s hands. Manu-
facturers and dealers cannot verify whether the FFL of a prospective gun purchaser
is valid, has been altered, or has been revoked. Prior to shipment, a manufacturer
or dealer should be required to verify the status of the FFL holder, much as credit
card checks are now conducted to retail stores.

3. Control Gun Shipments. Guns are now shipfwed bg a variety of common carriers,
Even though the bilf)of lading does not typically indicate that guns are contained
in the package, there is a serious problem of theft. To control the flow of guns, we
recommend that all shipments must be made by the United States Postal Service
and that all shipments must be by registered mail. In this way, the postal inspec-
tors can be part of law enforcement investigations of gun traIYﬁcking and theft of
packages containin, Euns will be a federal offense.

4. Establish Credible Audit and Revocation Procedures. Now, BATF can only in-
spect FFL dealers once a year. Now, new applicants for FFLs can only be reviewed
for 45 days at which time the FFL must be granted if not disapproved. Now, a per-
gon holding an FFL can continue to use his FFL even after he is convicted of the
crime of gun trafficking—theoretically, an FFL felon in prison could use a prison
ghcne to order guns shipped to his home. To be credible, the FFL system must be

ased on full investigations of applicants, frequent audits if appropriate, and swift
revocation of the FFIE} for abuse or criminal conduct.

We believe these changes would end the abuse of the FFL system and reduce the
flow of illegal guns across state lines. We believe legitimate gun owners will support
these reasonable reforms-—no one wants guns in the hands of criminals. We believe
that the law enforcement community will support these reforms—police officers face
these illegal guns on the streets every day and see their fellow officers and fellow
citizens fall too often to deadl nfire. We urge Congress to enact these reforms
and stand ready to assist this Subcommittee in any way we can.

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. Farley, you may read from your statement or
proceed however you wish.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM FARLEY, CHESAPEAKE, MD
Mr. FARLEY. OK. I will just basically summarize it.



56

Mr. SCHUMER. If you want to read it, that is fine, too.

Mr. FARLEY. OK. I will read it then.

On a weekend in September 1988, Nicholas Elliott, a 15-year-old
who lived in Norfolk, VA, called his older cousin, Curtis Williams,
and asked him to take him to a gun store to look at guns. I might
add that Curtis Williams is about 30 years old. At first, Williams
tried to put Elliott off but finally agreed to take him because he
felt. sorry for Elliott since he is from a broken heme and didn’t have
a father figure in his life.

Williams picked up Elliott, and they headed for a gun store in
nearby downtown Norfolk. Elliott said he didn’t want to go there,
he wanted to go to Guns Unlimited out in Isle of Wight County ap-
proximately 40 miles away. Williams said he wouldn’t take him out
there, but Elliott gave him $20 for the gas, so they drove to Guns
Unlimited.

Guns Unlimited has long been a favorite of those looking for
cheap handguns where there is no waiting period. The store is lo-
cated in the small community of Carrolton on U.S. Highway 17
about 8 miles south of Newport News, convenient, to both the Tide-
water and peninsula areas of Virginia, the total population of those
areas being over a million people. There are several such gun
stores headquartered in Isle of Wight County since there is no
waiting period and a low overhead because of the rural area in
which it is located.

‘When Williams and Elliott arrived at the store, they were waited
on by Tony Massengill, a former police officer and part-time sales-
man. Massengill showed Williams and Elliott a couple of handguns,
but Elliott said he wasn’t interested in them. Then they began to
look at a Cobray MAC-11 assault type pistol. Elliott was very in-
terested in guns. While his classmates would be reading sports
magazines, he would be reading magazines about handguns. At
that time, he apparently owned a small handgun himself. He had
previously had a difficult time in school and been suspended from
public school at least six times. He was once quoted as saying, “The
only friend I had was my gun.”

As Massengill and Elliott began talking about the technical as-
pects of the gun—muszzle, velocity, et cetera—Williams started to
look at other displays in the store. Williams didn’t know about the
technical aspects of the handguns and lost interest.

After a while, Williams came back near the counter and Elliott
‘approached him saying that he had found the gun he wanted to
buy but he wanted Williams to buy it so his mother wouldn’t find
out about it. Elliott handed the money to Williams in front of Clerk
Massengill, and Williams paid Massengill for the gun. Massengill
then informed Williams before he sold him the gun he would have
to fill out the Federal firearms form 4473, Massengill told Williams
that all he needed to do was give the proper response to all the
questions and signed the form. Williams checked the appropriate
box, signed the form, and returned it to Massengill. Massengill
then wrote a receipt and handed the gun to Nicholas Elliott.

The gun Elliott chose was a Cobray MAC-11, a cheap copy of the
Uzi: It was manufactured by the less than reputable S.W. Daniels
Co., in Atlanta, GA. The only use for this gun, in my consideration,
is to maim and kill. It is constructed so cheaply that it is very inac-
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curate, but with a 32-round clip of 9-millimeter bullets that can be
emptied in a matter of seconds, one can almost always hit some-
thing. Even an employee of Guns Unlimited admitted that it was
“good for nothing.”

On the morning of December 16, 1988, Nicholas Elliott came to
school at Atlantic Shores Christian School in Virginia Beach. In his
beok bag he brought his MAC-11, 6 ammunition clips each contain-
ing 32 bullets, and over 400 rounds of ammunition. At about 10:30
a.m., Elliott entered the classroom of my wife, Karen Farley. He
shot her to death at almost point-blank range. Then he went to the
rext classroom and shot another teacher, Sam Marino. Elliott then
chased another teacher across the schoolyard, firing at her more
than 10 times. Fortunately, due to the inaccuracy of the gun and
the fact that it kept jamming, she was never hit. Elliott gave up
on her and then went back to where he had shot Mr. Marino and,
seeing that Marino was again on his feet, promptly shot him again.

Elliott went to the next classroom, where he confronted a student
he didn’t like. Elliott pointed the gun at the boy and pulled the
trigger. The gun jammed, and the teacher in the room jumped El-
liott and wrestled the gun away from him.

As a result of his actions, Elliott was sentenced to life in prison
plus 114 years and is currently incarcerated. Williams also served
time in prison for the straw purchase—giving the gun to Elliott.
Also as a result of the straw purchase which took place at Guns
Unlimited, my children and I sued Guns Unlimited for the straw
purchase—participating in it—and won.

Since the incident at Atlantic Shores, it has been reported that
Guns Unlimited has, one, sold a handgun to a man with a history
of mental illness and didn’t get him to sign the Federal firearms
form; the man subsequently used the gun to shoot three people in
Philadelphia; sold 23 handguns to a woman in a 2-week period;
they, of course, reported the sale after they had their money and
sold the guns; sold a handgun to a man when it was found that
his girlfriend wasn’t old enough to purchase the gun; he was told
it was OK, you just had to sign the Federal firearms form for it;
sold 5 handguns to a Marylard man who used one of them to kill
someone; sold 48 handguns to a 22-year-old college student in a 1-
month period; the man, a permanent resident of New York State,
used a stolen Virginia driver’s license for identification; the license
was for a 5-foot-5 inch, 131-pound man; the buyer was a 215-pound
weightlifter. They also sold 21 handguns to a local gang in a 2-
month period. The guns wound up in New York being traded for
crack cocaine,

To my knowledge, no action whatsoever has been taken against
Guns Unlimited for any of these sales.

Showing their complete insensitivity, Guris Unlimited opened a
branch store in the shopping center across the street from Atlantic
Shores Christian School. If they had customers come into their
store or their Portsmouth, VA, store that wanted to buy a gun the
same day, a Guns Unlimited salesman would carry the gun to their
Carrolton store so the sale could be made without the waiting pe-
riod required in Portsmouth and Virginia Beach.
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I believe the irresponsible actions by gun stores like Guns Unlim-
%ted are a major contribution to the proliferation of handgun vio-
ence.

Thank you, sir.

Mr. SCHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Farley. I know it is hard for you
toutestitl")ll about this. The events up to the slaying of your wife just
tell it all.

I just have one quick question which I think is important to put
into the record now. Was Guns Unlimited prosecuted for violating
any law at all?

Mr. FARLEY. No. From what I understand from the Federal
agents, they had not violated any laws whatsoever,

Mr. ScHUMER. Even by selling the gun to a straw—you know, to
a different person right in front of them? '

Mr. FARLEY. Like I say, from what I understood from Federal
agents, as long as there was somebody there to sign the form that
met the criteria, that is all they needed.

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. Archer.

STATEMENT OF STEVEN ARCHER, SIMKE, CHODOS,
SILBERFELD & ANTEAU, LOS ANGELES, CA

Mr. ARCHER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My statement is based entirely upon facts that were obtained
during the pretrial discovery in a case called Goldfarb v. Ayers. 1
represented the Goldfarbs in that case.

Pamela Ayers, as of 1989, was a 45-year-old woman with over a
20-year psychiatric history. Although she had been a modestly suc-
cessful person in business, during the period of 1985 through 1989
she began to decompensate and became unable to manage her own
affairs. During the year 1989, she became such a danger to herself
and was so greatly disabled that she was the subject of two invol-
untary psychiatric hospitalizations totaling over 40 days as an in-
patient. She was also the subject of two involuntary
conservatorship petitions. She was seen and treated by over six
psychiatrists in the year 1989, and each of them felt that she was
disabled and required intensive long-term psychotherapy and
psychopharmacology.

Nonetheless, despite a diagnosis of “paranoid psychosis of
involuntional variety, possible underlying atypical manic depres-
sive disorder, borderline personality with psychotic transference re-
actions, with severe erotic, psychotic transference and a tendency
toward hysteria and obsessive-compulsive symptomatology,” she
was able to get out of that last hospitalization in April 1989, and
she returned to her home in Newport Beach, CA.

Her decompensation continued, and ultimately she alienated
most of her family and friends. One notable exception was her long-
time friend Gerald Goldfarb, my client’s husband. Gerald continued
to show concern for Pamela and continued to attempt to convince
her to get more care and treatment. She resisted. She became so
unable to care for herself that she would sleep on the floor of her
home amid piles of garbage. Periodically, she would leave her home
for weeks at a time acting as a homeless person and living, with
her dog, out of her car. Only in California do homeless people drive
Mercedes Benzes,
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She haunted various business establishments in Orange County,
asking complete strangers to help her kill herself. Ultimately, she
became convinced that she needed a gun to do that. On August 9,
1989, Gerald drove the 50 miles or so from his home to Pamela’s.
He again tried to convince her that she needed further care and
treatment, and again she resisted. Unbeknownst to Gerald, while
he was literally on his hands and knees cleaning up the garbage
in her home, she was out buying a gun.

Earlier on that morning, she had called a local sporting goods/
gun store. As luck would have it, she had spoken to the president
of the company, who was also one of the sales people. She told him
that she feared for her safety, and she gave him an address where
she lived, or claimed to live. She told him that she needed a gun
and wanted to go in that day and buy a handgun and take it home
with her, and he told her she could buy the gun but under Califor-
nia law there was a 2-week waiting period.

About 15 or 20 minutes later, she placed an identical call to the
same store and, as luck would have it, spoke to the same person;
they had the same conversation. An hour later, Pamela went to the
gun store and was waited on by that same person. She recounted
to that person her version of the conversations—that she had been
told she could come in and pick up a handgun and take it home
that day. He identified her as the woman he had spoken to earlier
that day. He knew she was lying to him because l})le remembered
those conversations. He again to%d her she couldn’t take a hand-
gun, but then he suggested, “The 15-day waiting period doesn’t
appiy to long weapons; let me show you and sell you a long weap-
on.” He proceeded to sell her a pump action riot shotgun.

During the course of that transaction, he became so concerned
about her, about the strange way she was behaving, that surrep-
titiously he asked one of his business workers to go and call the
local police department to ask them to run a warrants check on her
to, in his words, “give us a reason not to sell her a gun.” There
were no outstanding warrants, and the sales transaction continued.

During her time in the store, the sales person observed that
Pamela avoided eye contact, was in a hurry, didn’t properly re-
spond to questions, was dirty and disheveledbj was distraught and
nervously pacing around the gun room floor, and that she appeared
as if she was doped or in a daze, all classic symptoms of her psy-
chosis. During the transaction, Pamela even asked the gun seller,
“You are afraid of me, aren’t you?” Still the transaction continued.

While the salesman was filling out that portion of the form 4473,
the Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms form, he filled it out for her. He
discovered that she had given him a false address as to where she
lived and telling him why she was fearful. Despite all of this, he
sold this pump action riot shotgun to a 5-foot tall, 95-pound woman
who was obviously disturbed.

He specifically told her she could only load it and keep it loaded
at home or in a ﬁrin§ range, and then he watched her go out into
the parking lot and load it in the parking lot. She was so shaky,
she was dropping shells on the pavement. He went out and got the
gun and escorted her back in. He unloaded the gun, put the shells
back in their box, put the gun in its box, took her car keys from
her, and escorted her out to her car. He put the weapon and the
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ammunition in her trunk, slammed the lid, put her behind the
wheel and told her to leave, and as soon as she left he called the
local police and he deseribed her as being dangerous, unstable, and
in possession of a weapon,

Thirty minutes later, Gerald Goldfarb was murdered by Pamela
Ayers. She then attempted suicide with this same riot shotgun, but
because of the size of the weapen and her small stature she was
unsuccessful, she only sustained an abdominal wound. When the
SWAT team finally broke down the door and got into her home,
Gerald was dead, Pamela was lying on the floor screaming that she
wanted to die, and the pump action riot shotgun was between them
with the price tag still on it.

Pamela was arrested and taken to the hospital ward for emer-
gency surgery. She was later transferred to a jail ward and subse- .
quently, while awaiting trial, hanged and killed herself,

I represented Gerald’s widow and his father in the wrongful
death case.

Mr. SCHUMER. How old was Gerald?

. Mr. ARCHER. He was 49. He was a Harvard-educated appellate
awyer.

It became clear to both Mrs. Goldfarb and myself during the
course of this case that this was a murder of opportunity. Had
there been a 15-day wait that applied to all firearms and not &St
handguns, Pamela wouldn’t have gotten that riot shotgun and Ger-
ald wouldn’t have been murdered that day.

Thank you,

[The prepared statement of Mr. Archer follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF STEVEN ARCHER, SIMKE, CHODAS, SILBERFELD & ANTEAU,
Los ANGELES, CA

On behalf of both myself and my client, Lillian Goldfarb, I would like to thank
the committee for the invitation to attend and testify at todays hearings.

It has been my privilege to represent Mrs. Coldfarb in a wrongful death lawsuit
arising as a result of the death of her husband, Gerald. Mrs. Goldfarb is unable to
attend today because to do so would reopen deep emotional wounds that she has
and continues to attempt to deal with. Both she and I feel very strongly about the
issue of gun control and appreciate the committees willingness to accept my state-
ment and testimony in her place.

My statement is based entirely upon facts obtained during the pretrial discovery
phase of a lawsuit entitled Goldfarb v. Ayers. Mrs. Goldfarbs story has great rel-
evance to todays hearings on the issue of firearm licensing and waiting periods.

In August, 1989 Pamela Ayers was a very troubled 45 year old woman, with a
long and involved psychiatric history ioing back over 20 years. At times during her N
long history various treating mental health care providers diagnosed her as being

or exhibiting:
1. Suicidal ideation beginning af 25;
2. Exhibiting a “strong neurotic transference;”
3. Depressed and starving herself in an attempt to commit suicide; =
4. “Gravely disabled and a danger to [her]self;”
5. Exhibiting major depression with melancholia, obsessed with thoughts of
poverty, and inability to conceive, and as being anorexic and bulemic.

Although she had been a modestly successful designer and businesswoman, dur-
ing the years 1985-1989 she began to decornpensate and became unable to manage
her own affairs, During the year 1989 she became such a danger to herself and/or
so greatly disabled that pursuant to California Welfare and Institutions Cede Sec-
tion 5150 she was the subject to 2 involuntary psychiatric hospitalizations—totalling
over 40 days as an inpatient. She was also the subject of two petitions for
convervatorship.

She was seen and treated by over 6 psychiatrists during 1989 and each of them
felt that she was disabled and required intensive, long term psychotherapy and
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psychopharmacology.  Nonetheless, despite a diagnosis of “paranoid psychosis of
involutional variety, possible underlying atypical manic depressive disorder, border-
line personality with psychotic transference reactions with severe erotic/psychotic
transference and tendency toward hysteria and obsessive-compulsive symptoma-
tology” she was able to obtain her release from the last hospitalization in April,
1989 and returned home to her condominium.

As a result of ber increasing decompensation, she became alienated from her fam-
ily and most of her friends. One notable exception was her friend, and my client's
husband, Gerald Goldfarb. Mr. Goldfarb continued to show concern and attempted
to convince Pamela that she needed more care and treatment. She resisted.

She became s0 unable to care for herself that she slept on the floor amidst piles
of garbage. Periodically she would leave her home for weeks at a time, acting as
a homeless person andy living with her dog in the back seat of her Mercedes Benz.

She haunted various business establishments in Orange County, asking complete
strangers to help her kill herself, Ultimately, Pamela became convinced that she
needed a gun to kill herself.

On August 9, 1989 Gerald drove the 50 or so miles from his home to Pamela’s
condominium. Again he tried to convince Pamela of her need for further care and
treatment and again she resisted. Unbeknownst to him, while Gerald was, literally,
on his hands and knees cleaning up the garbage from the floor of her home, Pamela
went in buy a gun.

Earlier on the morning of August 9, Pamela had called a local sporting goods/gun
store. As luck would have it, she spoke to the president of the company who was
also a salesperson, told him that she feared for her personal safety and expressed
a desire to come in to the store, purchase and take gossession of a handgun. The
store president told her she cou]cf purchase the handgun, but that there was a 2
week Eold before she could take possession of it.

Pamela called back to the store about 30 minutes later spoke with the same per-
son and had the same conservation.

About an hour later, Pamela showed up at the gun store. She was waited on by
the same person that she had sEoken to that morning. During the course of the
transaction, Pamela lied about what the person on the phone had told her, stating
that she was told that she could buy and take possession of a handgun that day.
The salesperson identified her as the person that he had spoken to on the phone
earlier that morning. Although he knew she was lying about their conservations, he
again told her of the waiting time requirement for purchase and possession of a
handgun. Still the sales transaction continued.

The salesperson then told Pamela that since the delay only applied to handguns,
he would be more than happy to show her some long guns and that she could pur-
chase and take one home that day. They continued to look at weapons, the salesman
became so concerned about Pamela that he had another employee call the local po-
lice department asking that they run a warrants check on her to “give us a reason
not to sell her a gun.” There were no outstanding warrants. Still the sales trans.
action continued.

During the course of the sales transaction, the salesperson observed that she
avoided eye contact, was in a hurry, didn’t properly respond to questions, was dirty
and disheveled, was distraught and nervously pacing about the gun recom floor, and
appeared as if she “was doped or in a daze.” During the course of the transaction
Pamela even asked the salesman if he was afraid of her. Still the sales transaction
continued.

While filling out the necessary Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco & Firearm forms, the
salesperson was shown Pamela’s license and realized that she had given him a false
address earlier, Still the transaction continued.

Ultimately, despite all of the foregoing, the salesman sold a 5 foot tall, 95 pound,
obviously disturbed woman a pump action riot shotgun and a box of ammunition?
They specifically told Pamela that she could only keep the weapon loaded at home
or at a shooting rang. Then the salesperson and his cashier watched her go out into
their parking lot and begin to load it. She was so shaky that she was, literally, drop-
ping shells onto the pavement.

The salesman then went out into the parking lot, took the gun from Pamela and
escorted her back into the store. He again reminded her that she could only load
it at home or at the range. He unloaded the riot shotgun, put it back into its box,
put the shells back into their bo¥, took Pamela’s car keys from her and escorted her
into the parking lot. He placed the boxed gun and ammunition in her car trunk,
ilammefcii‘ the lid, and put her behind the w%:el. He then told her to leave and she

rove off.

73-253 0 ~ 94 - 3



TR CRTTIY Tk T

;
§
7
4
i

62

Immediately after watching Pamela drive away, the salesman went back inside
the gun store called the police and described Pamela and her car. He descried her
as being mentally incompeten’ in possession of a weapon and dangerous.

Approximately 30 minutes . 4or Gerald Goldfarb was murdered by Pamela Ayers.
She then attempted suicide with the riot shotgun but because of its size and her
small stature she was unsuccessful. When the SWAT team finally broke into her
home Gerald and Pamela were lying on the floor, the pump action riot shotgun be-
tween them, with the price tag still on it.

Pamela was arrested, taken to the hosgital for emergency surgery, and later
transferred to a jail ward where she was to be held awaiting trial. Shortly thereafter
she hung herself and finally succeeded in committing suicide.

I represented Gerald’s widow and eldel;}e’/h father in the wrongful death case
against the gun store and Pamela’s estate. at became clear during the course of
that litigation was that this murder, like countless others, was a murder of oppor-
tunity. If the 15 day waiting period that applied to handguns had applied to long
weapons Pamela wouldn’t have gotten the shotgun and Gerald wouhgft have been
murdered on August 9, 1989,

As a result of her husband’s murder, just six short months after their marriage,
Mrs. Goldfarb became committed to the cause of gun control. She became active in
support of this cause, testified before varicus legislative groups within the State of
California and was instrumental in the State of California’s adoption of a manda-
tory waiting period for the purchase of any firearm, whether handgun or long weap-
on. She and I both hope tgat my testimony here today will have the same effect
on Federal legislation and we urge you to amend the appropriate act or acts to re-
quire a mandatory 15 day waiting pericd apply to any an(f all firearms.

Thank you again for your kind invitation. I am happy to respond to any questions
that you may have about my testimony or any of the facts of the underlying wrong-
ful death litigation.

Mr. SCHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Archer, and, again, I think these
two—Mr. Farley and your client’s situation—sure show how we
have to do something about this, and I want to thank all the panel-
ists for their testimony. There is really very little to ask. You have
g% covered it. I just have a couple of questions, first for Sergeant

aw.

From your knowledge, since you are one of the experts on this,
gun shows—you mentioned the extent to which they exist in Mary-
land—are they all around the country? Do they exist in greater
member in Maryland?

Sergeant SHAW. I believe Texas and the one that I gave you an
example of with the 2,200 tables was in Oklahoma. Maryland prob-
ably has in the nature of 40 in a given year—40 to 50 in a given
year,

Mr. SCHUMER. Some claim that the gun shows’ real purpose is
for antique firearms—you know, collectable type guns.

Sergeant SHAW. We don’t regulate antique firearms in the State
of Maryland; anything that was manufactured prior to 1899 is not
regulated.

Mr. SCHUMER. If we were to outlaw gun shows—this is just off
the top of my head—woculd legitimate gun owners have any trouble
getting guns?

Sergeant SHAW, No, sir.

Mr. SCHUMER. You know, allowing that you keep the antique
ones. I can understand you might need a show for something like
that. OK.

Mr. Travis, you have really said it all, and now the Federal Gov-
ernment is evidently doing something the same, but it is obvious—
and I just want to underscore this—that if there are interviews a
lot of people back out of being dealers. You have pointed out an
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anomaly in the law whereby the Federal Government helps people
actually violate State law,

Mr. Farley, you said no enforcement action was taken against
Guns Unlimited. So I guess the store is still in business.

Mr. FARLEY. Yes.

Mr. ScHUMER. I will have to check on this, but you were told the
dealer, even though he obviously sold to a straw purchaser, didn’t
violate any—certainly didn’t violate Virginia law.

Mr. FARLEY. Actually, they contend that they don’t remember
anything, They don’t remember what happened, when it happened.

Mr. SCHUMER. I see. So they are saying it is an evidentiary ques-
ticn as much as anything.

Mr. FARLEY. Right, But in a Federal trial and a State trial, you
know, they were found wrong by a jury.

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. Archer, how about the gun store in the case
where you have sued? Are they still in business?

Mr. ARCHER. They are still in business. They are doing a lot of
business.

Mr, ScHUMER. OK. Well, I guess both of you gentlemen might

. advocate a Federal law making gun dealers liable for any injury

caused by selling a gun negligently to a felon or to a minor. I guess
that would make gun dealers more responsible.

Mr. ARCHER. We would hope.

Mr. SCHUMER. My guess is, in bhoth of your cases gross negligence
would really be a standard that would be applicable anyway if we
wanted to go higher than a negligence standard.

OK, I don’t have any more questions.

Mr. Sensenbrenner.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. ScHUMER. OK. Well, I want to thank all four of you. It was
really an excellent panel.

Mr. FARLEY. Thank you.

Mr. SCHUMER. Finally, our last panel. Senator Simon had been
scheduled to testify, but he was held up by business in the Senate
and he will not be able to make it. His statement will be read into
the record at this point.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Simon follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL SIMON, A SENATOR IN CONGRESS FROM THE
STATE OF ILLINOIS

First, I would like to thank Congressman Schumer for convening this hearing. He
has been and continues to be one of the most powerful voices in Congress against
ﬁun violence. His efforts, and those of the subcommittee, have been a tremendous

elp in our joint desire to end the violence caused by guns. ’

The United States has the highest rate of violent crime.in the developed world.
One factor contributing to this onslaught of terror is clearly the proliferation of
handguns: the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms estimates that there are
potentially 200 million firearms in civilian hands—with nearly 4 million new fire-
arms added each year. Over the past two years, these firearms have killed 60,000
Americans, more than the number of U.S, soldiers killed in the Vietnam War and
have been involved in one of every four deaths among persons age 15 to 24, In 1990
alone, guns involved in homicides, svicides or accidents caused the deaths of nearl
4,200 teenagers. Furthermore, a recent Atlantic Monthly article noted that: “Hand-
guns terrorize more than they kill: Department of Justice statistics also show that
every twenty-four hours handgun-wielding assailants rape thirty-three women, rob
575 people, and assault another 1,116”,
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In 1991, in Chicago, the number of firearm-related deaths was 927, In contrast,
a Chicago Tribune story noted that “Toronto, which Jike Chicago has 8 million resi-
dents and tough handgun laws, noted only 17 firearm deaths in 1991.”

Hard as it is to believe with all this violence, the number of firearm dealers in
this country has increased by 112,000 since 1980 to a total of 286,000. That means
there is 1 firearm dealer for eve%hl,OOO Americans, or 1 dealer for approximately
every 290 firearm owners (ATF). The Violence Policy Center put it into perspective
when they noted that there are more gun dealers in our countﬁr than there are gas
stations. There are 9,182 federally licensed firearm dealers in Illinois alone.

While the number of dealers has increased by 59% since 1980, the number of in-
vestigators assigned to inspect these dealers has decreased by 13%. In 1991, ATF
issued 270 licenses a day, for a grand total of 91,000 new and renewed licenses that
year. Only 37 of the 34,000 requests for new licenses that year were denied. Amaz-
ingly, fewer than 10% of dealer applicants undergo an actual inspection in the form
of a personal interview or on-site visit. Bureau spokesman Jack Killorin noted:
“There is no question that illegal activity by [dealers] is a threat to the communrity.
The volume of licenses has outstripped our ability to keep up” (Washington Post,
December 12, 1992).

Type I dealers (the basic federal license needed to sells guns in the U.S.) fall into
two categories: those who operate storefront businesses, called “stocking dealers;”
and those who operate out of their homes, called “kitchen-table” dealers. ATF esti-
mates that onlg‘! about 20% of all federally licensed dealers are actually storefront
operations, ATF also projects that a majority of these “kitchen-table” dealers acquire
a license for the purpose of buying guns in bulk at special prices and in order to
skirt state and local laws, such as waiting periods and other restrictions.

How much damage can one dealer do? At least 600 federally licensed dealers have
been arrested on criminal charges in the last five years. A few examples:

More than a dozen federally licensed dealers in Detroit alone have been
charged with providing more than 2,000 firearms to criminals in the city (Wash-
ington Post).

“During a six-month period in 1990, Gustavo Salazar, a [federslly licensed
gun dealer] in Los Angeles purchased more than 1,500 guns and sold them to
gang members and other individuals. An ATF check on 1,165 handguns sold by

alazar revealed that only four had been registered under California law.” [Vio-
lence Policy Center]

From February to June in 1990, Detroit kitchen-table dealer McClinton
Thomas ordered hundreds of handguns. All of the guns were sold off the books,
including 90 guns to a “big-time doge dealer”. [Violence Policy Center]

Carroll Brown was a federally licensed dealer in Baltimore, whe sold weap-
ons from his home and car. Fewer than half of his gun sales were properly re-
corded and some weren't recorded at all. When he did bother to write down
names and addresses, they were often bogus. Of the approximately 300 weapons
Brown sold, most have not been recovered, including more than 100 Brown is
believed to have sold to a single buyer. At least 14 of the weapons he sold have
turned up at Baltimore crime scenes. [Washington Post]

Obviously, something must be done to ensurz that gun licenses are not used for
such improper purposes. Legislation I introduced earlier this year with Senators
Feinstein, Kennedy and Lautenberg, S, 496, takes a number of important steps in
this direction.

Specifically our bill would:

Raise the license fee for gun dealers,

This bill would raise the license fee for firearm dealers to $750. The current
fees, $50 cPer year for pawnbrokers who deal in firearms and $10 per year for
all other dealers, have remained unchanged since enactment of the Gun Control
Act of 1968. The proposed new fees will help absorb the increasing costs of proc-
essing and investigating license applications and renewals. In addition, the in-
creased fee will help to discourage individuals from obtaining a dealer’s license
merely to obtain personal firearms at wholesale prices or to skirt state and local
laws.’It is more expensive to join the nra than it is to get a federal firearms li-
cense!

Senator Moynihan introduced a bill earlier this year that we are including
in this package as well. The bill would require dealers to certify that they are
in compliance with state and local laws before receiving a new license.

This provision would strengthen the licensing provisions of the Gun Control
Act by requiring, as a prerequisite to the issuance of a new license, that the
business to be conducted is not prohibited by any state or local law applicable
in the jurisdiction where the applicant’s premises are located. For example, to
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receive a Federal firearm license, a dealer would need to be in compliance with
local zoning laws.

" Drop the 45-day requirement for action on firearm dealer license applica-
ions.

Current law reB(}uires the Secretary of the Treasury to approve or deny ap-
plications for federal firearms licenses within 45 days of receipt of such applica-
tions. Further, if action is not taken within such period, an a(lip licant may seek
mandamus to compel the Secretary to act. The 45-day period has proven to be
unrealistic since the time needed to conduct a thorough background check of an
applicant and to determine whether the applicant meets all of the eligibility re-

uirements for licensing routinely takes longer than 45 days. In order to ensure
that licenses are only issued to qualified applicants, S. 496 would omit the 4-
day review period requirement from the Act.

Allow the Bureau of Aleohol, Tobacco and Firearms to investigate a dealer
more than once a year, if necessary.

Under existing IGW a warrant is required to conduct more than one inspec-
tion of a federal firearms licensee to ensure compliance with the record-keeping
provisions of the Act during any twelve-month period. This restriction against
unannounced inspections enables unscrupulous licensees to conceal violations of
the law and is too infrequent to ensure compliance with the Act’s restriction.
1t should be noted that, prior tosthe amendment of the Gun Control Act in 1988,
there was no limit on tge number and types of warrantless inspections which
could be conducted of firearms licensees, and such inspections had been upheld
by the Supreme Court (U.S. v. Biswell, 406 U.S. 311 (1972)). Furthermore, the
Bureau, which also has jurisdiction over federal alcohol regulations, has unlim-
ited authority to inspect liquor wholesalers. The laws for gun dealers should be
consistent with that standard.

Require dealers to report a shortage in a firearm shipment, or lost or stolen
inventory to the Bureau.

Under current law, ATF has the responsibility for enforcing 18 U.S.C. 922(j)
which makes it unlawful to receive, conceal, store, or dispose of any stolen fire-
arm. There is not, however, a requirement for licensees to report thefts of fire-
arms to ATF. S. 496 would require theft reports which will enable ATF to make
more timely investigations of violations of the statute.

Require dealers to comp'lry with the Bureau’s firearm trace requests.

The Bureau of Aleohol, Tobacco and Firearms has statutory access to phys-
ically inspect licensee records. The Bureau may also require written reports of
licensees upon request. However, effective gun tracing often necessitates that li-
censees submit information on firearm sales by phone. While most licensees co-
operate with ATF’s phone requests, some licensees have refused to respond to
such requests. Qur bill would resolve the problem by requiring licensees to pro-
vide trace information by telephone.

ReL}uirg common carriers (UPS for example) to obtain identification from in-
dividuals who receive a firearm shipment.

Persons acquiring firearms for illegal purposes and for illegal firearms traf-
ficking are known to receive shipments of Erearms away from their place of res-
idence. Taking delivery of firearms in this manner helps conceal the identity of
the recipient. Our proposed legislation would help resolve the problem by re-
quiring carriers to identify persons who take delivery of fircarms,

Require identification (fingerprints and photograph) for individuals apply-
ing for a license to sell machine guns. (Currently, this is a vequirement for indi-
viduals who are apglying for a license to possess a machine gun, but not for
those applying for a licenae to sell machine guns.)

Current law requires individuals to whom National Firearms Act weapons
(e.g. machine guns) are transferred to be identified by photographs and finger-
prints to ensure that the weapons may be lawfully received and possessed. Ion-
ically, there ig no similar requirement for individuals engaged in the firearms
business of selling such weapons. This legislation would impose such a require-
ment on individuals doing business in these types of weapons prior to commenc-
ing such business,

Criminalize the sale of firearms or ammunition when there is reasonable
cause to believe the weapon will be used in a crime of violence.

Dealers must be held responsible for selling guns to individuals who are
likely to commit crimes of violence. This bill would make it unlawful for a deal-
er to sell or otherwise dispose of a firearm if that dealer has reasonable cause
to believe that the firearm will be used in such a crime. The term “reasonable
cause” is found throughout the firearm sections of the federal code. For exam-
ple, one closely analogous provision in the code states that:
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“Whoever, with knowledge or reasonable cause to believe that an offense
punishable by imprisonment . . . exceeding one year is to be committed . . .
ships, transports, or receives a firearm or any ammunition in interstate or for-
eign commerce shall be fined not more than $10,000, or imprisoned not more
than ten years, or both,” 18 924(b).

S8.496 extends the scope of this prohibition to cover all guns transferred be-
tween two individuals, not just those a dealer “ships, transports, or receives.”

Again, I thank you, Congressman Schumer, for your leadership in this area and
I look forward to working with you in the months ahead on this and other important
crime control issues.

2‘{
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GUN DEALER LICENSING REFCRM ACT

SENATOR PAUL SIMON, SPONSOR

Increase license fee for firearm dealers

"The bill would raise the license fee for firearm dealers to $750. The current fees,
$50 per iear for pawnbrokers who deal in firearms and $10 per year for all other
dealers, has remained :’nchanged since enactment of the Gun Control Act of 1968,
The proposed new fees will help absorb the risin%‘ coets of processing and investigat-
ing license applications and renewals. It also will help discourage some from obtain-
ing dealer’s glcenses merely to obtain personal firearms at wholesale prices or in
interstate commerce.

Eliminate the 45-day requirement for action on firearms license applications

Current law requires the Secretary of the Treasury to approve or deny applica-
tions for federal firearms licenses within 45 days of receipt of such applications. The
45 day period has proven to be unrealistic since the time needed to conduct a_thor-
ough background check of an applicant—and to determine whether the applicant
meets all of the eligibility requirements for licensing—routinely takes longer than
45 days. In order to ensure that licenses are only issued to qualified applicants, this
bill would omit the 45-day review period requirement from the Act.

Require licensees to comply with firearm trace requests

The Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms has statutory access to licensee
records by physical inspection. The Bureau also may require writien reports of li-
censees upon request. However, effective gun tracing often means asking licensees
to provide information on firearm sales by phone. ile most licensees cooperate
with ATF’s phone requests, some licensees have refused to respond to such requests.
"This bill would resolve the problem by requiring licensees to provide trace informa-
tion by telephone.

Require compliance with state and local laws before issuance of a firearm dealer li-
cense

The bill would strengthen the licensing provisions of the Gun Control Act by re-
quiring, as a prerequisite to the issuance of a new license, that the business to be
conducted would not be preohibited by any state or local law applicable in the juris-
diction where the applicant’s premises are located. For example, to receive a Federal
firearm license, a dealer would need to be in compliance with local zoning laws. This
provision would advance one of the major congressional objectives of the Act: to co-
ordinate federal, state and local laws into an effective system of firearm regulation
and to provide support to state and local law enforcement officials.

Eliminate restrictions on compliance inspections

Under existing law, a warrant is required to conduct more than one inspection
cf a federal firearms licensee to ensure compliance with the record-keeping provi-
sions of the Act during any twelve-month peried. This restriction against unan-
nounced inspections enables unscrupulous licensees to conceal violations of the law,
it allows inspestions too infrequently to enmsure compliance with the Acts intent.
Prior to the amendment of the Gun Control Act in 1986, there was no limit on the
number and types of warrantless inspections which could be conducted of firearms
licensees, and such inspections had been upheld by the Surt:reme Court [U.S. v.
Biswell, 406 U.S. 311 (1972)). Furthermore, the Bureau, which also has jurisdiction
over federal alcohol regulations, has unlimited authority to inspect liquor whole-
:ﬁlemi T}}iis ghange would bring requirements for gun dealers into consistency with

at standard.

Regquire dealers to report the theft or loss of firearms

Under current law, ATF has the responsibility for enforcing 18 U.S.C. 922(j)
which makes it unlawful to receive, conceal, store, or dispose of any stolen firearm.
There is nof, however, a requirement for licensees to report thefts of firearms to
ATF. This bill to require theft reports would enable ATF to make more timely inves-
tigations of violations of the statute.

Require identification of persons engaged in commerce in national firearms act weap-
ons

Current law requires individuals to whom National Firearms Act weapons, e.g.
machine guns, are transferred to be identified by photographs and fingerprints to
ensure that the weapons may be lawfully received and possessed. Ironically, there
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is no similar requirement for individuals engaged in the firearms business of selling
such weapons. This legislation would introduce such a requirement on individuals
doing business in these types of weapons prior to commencing such business.

Require common carriers to obtain identification before delivering firearms

Persons acquiring firearms for illegal purposes and for illegal firearms trafficking
are known to receive shipments of firearms away from their places of residence.
Tsiki%%l delivery of firearms in this manner helps conceal the identity of the recipi-
ent. The proposed legislation would help resolve the problem by requiring carriers
to identify persons who take delivery of firearms.

Criminalize the sale of firearms or ammunition when there is reasoneble cause to
believe the weapon will be used in a crime of violence

Dealers should be held responsible for selling guns to individuals who are likely
to commit crimes of violence. This bill would make it unlawful for a dealer to sell
or otherwise dispose of a firearm if that dealer has reasonable cause to believe that
the firearm will be used in such a crime.

Mr. SCHUMER. Our final panel today includes Mr. Richard Aborn.
He is the president of Handgun Control and the president of the
Center to Prevent Handgun Violence. He is a former prosecutor in
the Manhattan District Attorney’s Office where he handled homi-
cide and illegal gun distribution cases. OQur second panelist is Mr.,
Richard Gardiner. He is the legislative counsel for the National
Rifle Association. He has been with the NRA since 1979 in a num-
ber of different capacities.

I think I am going to let Mr. Gardiner have his choice as to
whether he would 1%0 first or second since he obviously is a lone
witness among all the others. ‘

Would you rather lead off, or would you rather follow Mr. Aborn?

Mr. GARDINER. I am always glad to follow up.

Mr. ABORN. Why did I think he would do that?

Mr. ScHUMER. OK, Mr. Aborn, you are on first. I have complete
faith in your ability, so I knew you would do a good job no matter
if you were first or second.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD M. ABORN, PRESIDENT, HANDGUN
CONTROL, INC., WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. ABORN. Thank you,

Mr. Chairman, let me begin by commending you for your strong
record of leadership on the gun viclence issue. In your work for the
Brady bill and for restric:ions on assault weapons, you have been
an eloquent voice for sanmiiy in addressing our Nation’s epidemic of
gun violence. ‘

And, Mr. Sensenbrenner, on behalf of Handgun Control, may I
also thank you, sir, for your tireless work on behalf of the Brady
bill. You represent all the Americans in this country who are also
fighting tirelessly for that very sensible, sane gun law, and I think
we will see that bill signed into law in this Congress. So we thank
you for that help.

We at Handgun Control and at the Center fo Prevent Handgun
Violence are also grateful for the opportunity to share our views on
another aspect of the gun violence problem, the very one that you
are addressing today, the absence of meaningful regulations of the
Nation’s gun dealer.

Every year, nearly 640,000 violent crimes are committed with
handguns, including more than 12,000 homicides. Although the
path of a handgun into a wrongdoer’s possession may involve mul-
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tiple transactions, virtually every handgun used in crime origi-
nated with a licensed gun dealer. Firearms are, without question,
our most dangerous consumer product. A license to sell such a
product should be regarded as a public trust carryin% with it legal
obiigations that would not ordinarily govern the retail sale of other
products.

According to ATF, there are approximately 286,000 Federal fire-
arm licensees, but in contrast to the number of licensees it is esti-
mated by OTA that only about 15,000 licensees operate storefront
gun shops and another 5,000 cperate retail gun sections in sporting
poods stores. The vast majority of licensees, often referred to as
kitchen table dealers, operate from their homes out of sight of Fed-
eral, State, and local authorities. We must stop the granting of li-
censes to persons who do not intend tc engage in a bona fide busi-
ness.

ATT could take several regulatory actions under current law to
address the problem of the unregulated kitchen table dealers. Cur-
rent Federal law already requires that a license applicant have
premises from which he conducts business subject to license or
frem which he intends to conduct such business within a reason-
able period of time.

The business of a licensed gun dealer as defined by the Gun Cen-
trol Act would be a regular course of trade or business with a prin-
cipal objection of livelihood and profit through repetitive purchase
and resale of firearms. We see nothing in the statute which would
preclude ATF from requiring dealers as a condition for license re-
newal to submit tax returns and aggregate purchase and sale infor-
mation sufficient to demonstrate that they meet the statutory defi-
nition of engaging in the business of being a gun dealer.

The existing business premise requirement could be more aggres-
sively enforced in other ways. According to ATF’s interpretation of
this requirement, licensees operating out of their homes must open
up a part of their home to their clientele. Accordingly, ATF re-
quires license applicants to specify the hours in which they are
open for business. As a corollary to this business hour requirement,
ATF could, by regulation, once again, require that licensees actu-
ally post their business hours. In addition, randem checks by ATF,
working with local law enforcement, could easily determine wheth-
er the licensee has misrepresented his business hours on his appli-
cation, and such misrepresentations would be grounds for revoca-
tion.

Several legislative changes also are needed to ensure that dealer
licensees operate bona fide businesses, First, to diminish the finan-
cial incentive to be a kitchen table dealer, legislation should be en-
acted to increase the license application fee from the current $10
per year to at least $500 per year.

Second, legislation should be passed to require as a condition for
license grant and renewal compliance with all State and local li-
censing and zoning requirements. Only a small percentage of feder-
ally licensed gun dealers make a serious effort to comply with State
and local law. For example, there are more than 1,100 Federal li-
censees in the city of Los Angeles, but fewer than 130 have ob-
tained local permits required to seli more than five guns annually.
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We also know far too little about the people entrusted to engage
in the business of selling firearms. For the vast majority of appli-
cants, issuance of a dealer license is virtually automatic upon pay-
men{ of the $10-per-year license fee and completion of a 2-page
form. Of the 34,000 applications for new licenses in 1991, only 37
were denied. In too many cases, licenses have been ﬁ'ranted to con-
victed felons and others prohibited by law from selling or buying
firearms.

For instance, last year the L.A. Times reported the case of Fed-
eral licensee Charles MacDonald who was not only a convicted
felon but also received a dishonorable discharge from the military.
Over the course of 2 years, MacDonald sold 122 guns from a hotel
room in Los Angeles, more than a dozen of which have been con-
nected by authorities to specific crimes, including crimes of at-
tempted murder.

Some important steps can also be taken without the new law.
For instance, ATF in this area could require fingerprinting of li-
cense applicants and photo ID’s. Neither of those steps would be
prohibited by current existing law. ATF has the current statutory
power to require that. Both fingerprinting and photo ID’s could be
required, and such would enable us to have a greater sense of who
is actually applying for these licenses.

In addition, ATF should change its current policy of permitting
licensees who are convicted of fe%onies to retain their licenses dur-
ing the appeals process. The Gun Control Act permits licensees in-
dicted for felonies to retain their licenses until any conviction pur-
suant to the indictment becomes final. Under ATE’s rather unique
interpretation, a conviction does not become final until all appeals
are exhausted. I think, Mr. Chairman, you will recognize that that
is inconsistent with the concept of finality that exists in other sec-
tions of the U.S. Code and certainly is not required by the Gun
Control Act.

In order to ensure a sufficient background check not only for
prior felony convictions but for other disqualifying conditions as
well, Congress must change the current statutory requirement that
a license be approved or genied within 45 days of ATF’s receipt of
the application, The 45-day limit is totally arbitrary and represents
a perverse ordering of priorities in which the applicant’s interest in
speed is given more importance than the public’s interest in being
protected fromr unscrupulous gun sellers.

Legislation should also be enacted requiring that individuals em-
ploized by licensed gun dealers also undergo a background check,
including fingerprinting, to determine eligibility for possession and
sale of firearms, and to ensure compliance with the law once the
license 1is issued, the current statutory limitation of one
warrantless recordkeeping inspection per year added by Congress
in the 1986 McClure-Volkmer Act should be eliminated.

As ATF has acknowledged, theft of s from licensed dealers is
a serious problem. Stolen guns 1'nevita%ﬂ'1 fuel the interstate illegal
market, yet many gun dealers take fewer precautions than the av-
erage jewelry store and implement adequate security measures
only after they are victimized.

In 1978, a Federal court ruled that ATF has the authority to pro-
mulgate regulations requiring that licensees implement adequate
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security measures——it is time for that authority to be used—in ad-
dition, facilitate a coordinated law enforcement attack on gun theft.
New legislation should be enacted requiring that dealers report all
{'}reami thefts and losses promptly to%oth TF and to the local po-
ice.

In conclusion, we believe that new regulatory initiatives and leg-
islation proposed here will do much to create order out of the chaos
that is our current system for licensing gun dealers. At best, the
current system occasionally punishes dealers for illegal conduct
long after the illegality has committed the act of selling guns on
the street and thus creating havoc in our communities.

We need a strategy to prevent unscrupulous gun dealers from di-
verting guns into the hands of the criminal element in the first
place. We urge ATF to take those actions which can be initiated
now under current law, and we urge Congress to enact new legisla-
tion to give ATF additional power to curb the flow of deadly fire-
arms to the criminal element.

Thank you.

Mr, SCHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Aborn.

Mr. Gardiner.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD E. GARDINER, LEGISLATIVE
COUNSEL, NATIONAL RIFLE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA,
WASHINGTON, DC

Mr, GARDINER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Firs{;) of all, Mr. Chairman, I would ask that my written testi-
mony be~——

M1}'r ScHUMER. Without objection, your entire statement will be
read into the record.

Mr. GARDINER. Thank you.

I would also ask, since we had believed that Senator Simon was
going to be here earlier, that our correspondence with him about
his bill be entered into the record as well.

Mr. ScHUMER. Without objection.

Mr. GARDINER. Thank you.

At the outset, I should emphasize that the NRA is, like everyone
else here today, interested in having a responsible and fair fire-
arms licensing policy. Without exception, the NRA is willing to
work with all Members of Congress and the administration to craft
legislation which addresses both the genuine needs of law enforce-
ment to achieve real crime control and at the same time upholds
the rights of law-abiding citizens and firearms dealers.

Turning to what we believe are the appropriate reforms of the
Federal firearms licensing system, I should first point out that it -
is undisputed that the vast majority of firearms licensees are hon-
est, hard-working citizens who strictly comply with Federal law,
Certainly there has not been shown to be wholesale dishonesty or
abuse in the firearms business in this country or that current laws
?eeddto be dramatically strengthened rather than actually en-

orced.

I should also point out that the large volume of Federal licenses
was an intended consequence of the 1968 Gun Control Act. As
those who were involved in the passage of that act will remember,
the FFL process was devised in response to the prohibition on the
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interstate sale and transfer of all types of firearms, which ’emains
the law with the exception of long guns from dealers.

When the interstate sale or transfer of firearms was banned,
Congress created various types of FFL’s to ensure that no monopo-
lies were created. In fact, it would not be incorrect to say that the
original purpose of the FFL license was to create a sufficient num-
ber of licensees, all keeping records of transactions, to ensure that
the legal supply of firearms could meet legal demand at reasonable
prices so as not to make firearms ownership the exclusive realm of
the elite and the wealthy.

1 should point out that if the current fee for licenses is too low,
BATF could, simply by regulation, lengthen the term of the license
and, as a conseqguence, collect a larger license fee. For example,
they could make it a 10-year license and collect the $100 that Mr.
Higgins earlier said was about what they need to do the back-
ground checks. The statute does not place any limits on their doing
that. Indeed, up until about 10 years ago, it was a 1-year license;
ATF, on its own, extended it to 8 years and charged $30.

In keeping with that model ofy Federal law, ATF’s enforcement
and inspection powers were written to allow annual, unannounced
inspections on every dealer and unlimited inspections when con-
ducted in conjunction with a criminal investigation. Those who sug-
gest that this inspection power is somehow inadequate are confus-
ing enforcement power with lack of enforcement. The problem is
not that BATF does not have the power to inspect dealers but,
rather, they lack the personnel, and 1 might note, Mr, Chairman,
that you were not correct in stating that the BATF cannot obtain
records from dealers. In fact, subpoenas and search warrants and
even the statutorily created administrative search warrant are
available to ATF as they are to all other Federal agencies.

So too with ATF’s ability to investigate and issue Federal fire-
arms licenses. If there is a flaw in the current system it is again
in lax enforcement and/or the lack of enforcement, and I was
pleased to hear this morning—I guess earlier this afternoon—that
Mr. Higgins is reorienting the directions of his inspectors.

The first reform of the current law that NRA would like to sug-
gest relates to theft of firearms. NRA believes that trafficking in
stolen firearms is a serious crime and deserves to be treatec% as
such by Federal law. That is why we would like to see Federal leg-
islation making it unlawful for a person to steal, take, or carry
away from the person or premises of a person who is licensed to
engage in the business of importing, manufacturing, or dealing in
firearms any firearms in the licensee’s business inventory that has
been shipped or transported in interstate commerce. We believe
that any person who commits such an offense during any robbery
or rict should be sentenced to imprisonment for 30 years, no part
of which may be suspended, or, if a death results, to life imprison-
ment without release or possibly even to the death penalty.

Second, we believe that the types of firearms a person with a col-
lector’s license—and that is one of the four types of licenses that
is currently available—should be expanded so that collectors wiill
be encouraged to obtain collectors’ licenses and not dealers’ li-
censes. I might note that this also could be done without additional
legislation. It could be done simply by regulation by the BATF. In-
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deed, I would think that this one change in the regulations—-ex-
panding the use of the collector’s license—would probably eliminate
virtually all of the concerns that have been expressed by a lot of
the witnesses today. If that were to be done, BATYT could therefore
concentrate its inspections on true retail dealers.

Third, we would support a requirement that notification of the
application for a license be provided to local law enforcement. Fast
and current legislative proposals to require approval by the chief
local law enforcement officer before the issuance of a license are en-
tirely inappropriate. When similar approval requirements have
been mandated in the past, the rights of law-abiding individuals
Lave been subject to abuse.

It is instructive to note, moreover, that such approvals cannot be
mandated by the Federal Government under the U.S. Constitution
pursuant to the U.S. Supreme Court’s recent decision in New York
v. United States. Requiring only notice removes the potential for
arbitrary abuse while continuing to provide information to ensure
compliance with State and local law,

Fourth, we would support a measure to help prevent the theft of
firearms by limiting the unnecessary interstate shipping of fire-
arms. ATF currently maintains that a licensee may not personally
transfer a firearm to another licensee in a face-to-face exchange but
must ship it from his licensed premises by common carrier, thereby
exposing it to the risk of theft. We believe that a licensee should
have the right to transfer or deliver firearms to, and receive fire-
arms from, another licensee at any location without regard to the
State which is specified on the license, thereby preventing thefts of
firearms between licensees.

Fifth-—and I think this is probably the most important because
it fits in with what Mr. Higgins was saying earlier—we believe that
adeyuate notice should be provided to all licensees of all State laws
of revoked licenses and regulations. Indeed, the current law re-
quires the ATF to publish and provide to all licensees a compilation
of the State laws and published ordinances of which licensees are
presumed to have knowledge. They are also required to provide all
amendments to those laws.

Despite this law, passed in 1986, the last compilation of State
laws provided by BATF to licensees is from 1989, and that informa-
tion was already dated at that point. ATF has never provided to
licensees amendments of State laws, much less done it on a yearly
basis. We agree with Mr. Higgins that education about the Federal
law is important. Complying with current law would be a very good
place to start with that program,

In addition, ATF has no mechanism to inform licensees that a
particular dealer’s license has been revoked. We believe that such
a mechanism should be created by Congress to mandate that.

Finally, ATF has no regular mechanism to notify licensees of
rules, regulations, and ru]in%s. The latest compilation of Federal
laws was dated 1988, and I have set out in my written testimony
1some specific proposals about how to deal with some of these prob-
ems.

I would finally like to turn to the problems we see with the cur-
rent administration of the law. In recent months, my office has re-
ceived hundreds of inquiries from law-abiding citizens across the
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United States concerning actions taken by agents of the BATF in
regard to the issuance of Federal licenses. While not a comprehen-
sive list of all the actions taken by ATF agents, the majority of in-
quiries involve the following:

ATF has informed applicants that a dealer license cannot be ob-
tained unless the applicant is in compliance with State and local
business and zoning laws. I was pleased to hear Mr. Higgins say
this morning that he would look into that because that is not what
he has directed the field to do. Unfortunately, that is what far too
many agents in the field are doing. They have told applicants that
they cannot have a dealer license for their residence, that they
must sell a certain number of firearms per year and that they must
have regular business hours. Indeed, in some cases applicants have
been told that they must have permission of their landlord if their
building is rented or leased or that they have to have an ATF-ap-
proved security system or security guards. In virtually all of these
cases, the ATF has strongly urged the applicants to withdraw the
application “voluntarily.”

Mr. Chairman, none of these requirements is in Federal law. In-
deed, it is ironic that the issues raised in the majority of inquiries
have already been ruled on by the Federal appellate courts. The in-
formation being given to citizens is directly contrary to the rulings
of those courts. For example, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Dis-
trict of Columbia Circuit in an opinion by then Judge Scalia ex-
pressly held that Federal law does not require compliance with
State and local law to obtain a Federal dealer license. As I said,
I was pleased to hear earlier that Mr. Higgins is going to make
some effort to ensure that agents in the field are going to start
complying with that.

The court also held that Federal law does not require that an ap-
plicant for a Federal dealer license be engaged in a regular com-
mercial enterprise. And in NRA v. Brady, out of the fourth circuit,
the court held that Federal law does not require licensees who
work out of private dwellings—and this is a quote—"to throw open
their homes to the general public or even to observe regular busi-
ness hours.”

Yet despite these clear pronouncements of the Federal appellate
courts, ATF agents, who are not generally members of the bar and
in giving le%lal advice are likely en%a ing in the unauthorized prac-
tice of law, have intimidated law-a igling citizens into withdrawing
applications.

I might note, Mr. Chairman, that the BATF’s efforts I have just
described may, to some degree, explain why ATF does not have the
manpower to enforce current law., If ATF would stick to enforcing
the law as Congress has written it and the Federal courts have in-
terpreted it, they would certainly have far more resources to go
around.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I am certain that while we may dis-
agree as to what the law should be, we can agree that it is wrong
for an enforcement agency to impose restrictions that Congress has
not enacted. We hope that you and members of this committee will
use your good offices to ensure that Congress, not the agencies,
makes the laws.

Thank you.
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Mr. SCHUMER, Thank you, Mr. Gardiner.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Gardiner and correspondence
with Senator Simon follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RICHARD E. GARDINER, LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL, NATIONAL
RiIFLE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I appreciate having the oppor-
tunity to testify tcday on behalf of the 3.2 million members of the National Rifle
Association and their families. My name is Richard Gardiner and I am the Lagisla-
tive Counsel for the NRA. I have dealt extensively with the law on federal firearms
licenses (FFLs) from a legislative and a litigation perspective, and am aware how
and why the current system was developed. I am also aware of the impact which
changes to the current system will have on FFLs.

At the outset, 1 should emphasize that the NRA is, like everyone else here today,
interested in having a responsible and fair firearms licensing policy. Without excep-
tion, the NRA is willing to work with Members of Congress or of the Administration
to craft legislation which addresses both the genuine needs of law enforcement to
achieve real crime control and, at the same time, upholds the rights of law-abiding
citizens and firearms dealers.

In regard first to the issue of firearms importers licenses, we support, and will
continue to support, the right of law-abiding citizens to import lawfully produced
I)roducts into our country. Under current law, a person who obtains an importer’s
icense from the Bureau of Aleohol, Tobacco, and Firearms (BATF) may import fire-
arms - into this country that are “generally recognized as particularly suitable or
readily adaptable to 8 ortin§1 urposes,” rifles and shotguns that are “curios and rel-
ics” as defined by BATF, and handguns that are “curios and relies” if they also meet
the “sporting purposes” test. To import a firearm, the licensed importer must apply
for, and receive, specific authorizaticn from the BATF. 1 might note that many im-

orted firearms are semi-automatic firearms, which are the primary competition
irearm produced today, are a mainstay of any firearms collection having been pro-
duced for over one hundred years, and remain a tool of self-defense for millions of
decent, honest Americans and their families.

Turning to what NRA believes are appropriate reforms of the federal firearms li-
censing system, I should first point out that it is undisputed that the vast majorit;
of firearms licensees are honest, hard-working citizens who strictly comply witIJl fed-
eral law. Certainly there has not been shown to be wholesale dishonesty or abuse
in the firearms business in this country, or that current laws need to be dramati-
cally strengthened, rather than actually enforced. To those who suggest otherwise,
I would urge that they examine the empirical evidence. For instance, how many
FFL licenses have been revoked, how many gun trafficking charges have been pros-
ecuted against firearms licensees, and what is the average sentence that has been
levied on offenders? Obviously, if the law is being seriously enforced, this data
should be available for review. The absence of such data should signal to an objec-
tive observer that there is either not a problem, or that those charged with enforcinz
the law are not taking the problem seriously. .

I should alse point out that the large volume of dealer licenses was an intended
consequence of the 1968 Gun Control Act. As those who were involved in the pas-
sage of the 1968 Gun Control Act will remember, the FFL process was devised in
response to the prohibition on the inter-state sale or transfer of firearms. When the
inter-state sale or transfer of firearms was banned, Congress created the FFL to en-
sure that no monopolies were created. In fact, it would not be incorrect to say that
the original purpose of the FFL license was to create a sufficient number of FFL
dealers, keeping records of all transactions, to ensure that legal supply of firearms
could meet legal demand at reasonable prices so as not to mal%e firearms ownership
the exclusive realm of the wealthy.

In keeping with that model, BATF's enforcement and inspection powers were writ-
ten to allow annual unannounced inspections on every dealer, and unlimited inspec-
tions when conducted in conjunction with a eriminal investigation. Those who sug-
gest that this inspection power is somehow inadequate are confusing enforcement
power with lack of enforcement. The problem is not that the BATF does not have
the power to inspect dealers—but rather that they lack the manpower, So, too, with
the BATF’s ability to investigafe and issue FFL's. If there is a flaw in the current
system, it is, again, in lax enforcement and or the lack of enforcement. Any sugges-
tion that BATF requires unlimited time is insupportable. In fact, a recently released
GAO report found that, except in a very few cases, the 45 day maximum time period
is more than adequate.
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The first reform that the NRA would like to suggest relates to the theft of fire-
arms. NRA believes that trafficking in stolen firearms is a serious crime, and de-
serves to be treated as such. Specifically, we believe that, until criminal behavior
is penalized commensurate with the actual impact of the crime, such behavior is
foing to increase. That is why we would like to see federal legislation meking it un-

awful for a person to steal, take, and carry away from the person or the premises
of o person who is licensed to engage in the business of importing, manufacturing,
or dealing in firearms, any firearm in the licensee’s business inventory that has
been shipped or transported in interstate commerce. We also believe that any per-
son who commits such an offense during any robbery or riot should be sentenced
to imprisonment for thirty years, no part of which may be suspended or, if a death
results, to life imprisonment without release or to deatg.

Second, we believe that the types of firearms a person holding a collector’s license
can collect should be expanded so that collectors will be encouraged to obtain the
collector’s license. BATK can therefore concentrate its inspections on true retail
dealers. Collectors obtain firearms for their personal collection and not for a busi-
ness inveritory and retail sale.

Third, we would support a requirement that notification of the application for an
FFL be provided fo local law enforcement. Past and current legislative proposals to
require approval by the local chief law enforcement officer before the issuance of an

¥L are entirely inappropriate. When similar approval requirements have been
mandated in the past, the rights of law-abiding individuals have been subject to
abuse. It is instructive to note, moreover, that such approvals cannot be mandated
by the federal government under the U.S. Constitution pursuant to the Supreme
Court'’s recent decision in New York v. United States. 112 S.Ct. 2408 (1992). Requir-
ing notice only removes the potential for arbitrary abuse, while continning to pro-
vide information to ensure compliance with local and state ordinances. Moreover,
the process removes BATF from the equation in what is not an issue of federal con-
cern,

Fourth, we support a measure to help prevent the theft of firearms by limiting
the unnecessary interstate shipping of firearms. BATF currently maintains that a
licensee may not personally transfer a firearm to another licensee in a face to face
exchange, but must ghip it from his licensed premises by common carrier, thereby
exposing it to the risk of theft. We believe that a licensee should have the right to
transfer or deliver firearms to, and receive firearms from, another licensee at any
location without regard to the State which is specified on the license, thereby pre-
venting thefts of firearms shipments between licensees.

Fifth, we believe that adequate notice should be provided to all licensees of state
laws, revoked licenses, and regulations. Section 110(a) of the Firearms Owners’ Pro-
tection Act, P.L. 9908, 100 Stat. 460-61 (1986) provides:

[Tlhe Secretary shall publish and provide to all licensees a compilation
of the State laws and published ordinances of which licensees are presumed
to have knowledge pursuant to chapter 44 of title 18, United States Code,
as amended by this Act. All amendments to such State laws and published
ordinances as contained in the aforementioned compilation shall be pub-
lished in the Federal Register, revised annually, and furnished to each per-
ion ﬁicexsed under chapter 44 of title 18, United States Code, as amended

y this Act.

Desrite this command, and BATF's own regulation, 27 C.F.R. §178.24, the last
compilation of State luws provided by BATF to licensees is dated 1989. BATF has
never provided to licensees any amendments to the State laws, much less done it
on a yearly basis. Yet knowledge of State laws by licensees is necessary for compli-
ance with the Gun Control Act.

In addition, BATF has no mechanism to infocrm licensees that a particuiar dealer’s
license has been revoked. Section 926(a) provides that the Secretary may prescribe
regulations providing that a licensee shall provide to another licensee a certified
copy of his license, and for the issuance of certified copies. See 27 C.F.R. §178.95.
The transferee of a firearm must furnish a certified copy of his license to the trans-
feror, who may rely on that license until it expires, 27 gFR §178.94.

Finally, BATF has no regular mechanism to notify licensees of rules, regulations,
and rulings. The latest compilation of federal regulations and rulings provided by
BATT to licensees is dated 1988.

In the interesats of both fairness and law enforcement. BATF should provide to li-
censees, on a timely basis, amendments to State laws, notice of revoked licenses,
and notice of regulations and rulings. In view of the fact that such a requirement.
for annual notice has been ignored by BATF cach year since 198%, such require-
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ments must be coupled with mechanisms to make BATF follow Congress’ com-
mands, What we propose is that;

In addition to such other requirements of !aw as may be applicable, no rule
or regulation shall } e effective until thirty days after being mailed to all persons
licensed under this chapter,

The Secretary shall publish and provide to ali licensees a compilatwn of the
State laws and published ordinances which are pertinent to compliance with
this chapter. Each year thereafter, the Secretary shall publish and provide to
licensees all amendments to such State laws and published ordinances. Failure
of the Secretary to do so would create a rebuttable presumption that the li-
censee had no knowled¥e of the applicable law.

The Secretary shall publish and provide to all licensees, not less than on
a quarterly basis each year, all official rulings concerning this chapter and con-
cerning chapter 53 of Title 26, United States Code.

The Secretary shall publish and provide to all licensees, at such times as
%}e shall deem necessary, the names and license numbers of all revoked firearms

icensees,

I would finally like to turn to the problems we see with the administration of the
current licensing system.

In recent months, my office has received hundreds of inquiries from law-abidin
citizens across the United States concerning actions taken by agents of the BA'
in regard to the issuance of federal dealer licenses. While not a comprehensive list
of all the actions taken by BATF agents, the majority of inquiries have involved the
following: the BATF has informed applicants that a federal dealer license cannot be
obtained unless the applicant is in compliance with state and local business and
zoning laws; that applicants cannot have a dealer license for their residence; that
applicants must sell a certain number of firearms per year; and that applicants
must have regular business hours. In some cases, ap}lalicants have been told that
they must have permission of the landlord when their licensed premises are rented
or leased or that they must have BATF-ap‘froved security systems. In virtually all
of these cases, the BATF has strongly urged the applicants to withdraw the applica-
ti.orlllt"voluntarily” without explaining to the applicant what his federal statutory
rights are.

. Chairman, none of these requirements is in federal law. Indeed, it is ironic
that the issues raised in the majority of inquiries have already been ruled on by
the federa: sppellant courts. And the information bein% iven to citizens is directly
contrary to the rulings of the courts. For example, the Eél Court of Appeals for the
District of Columbia Circuit, in an opinion by then Judge Scalia, has expressly held
that federal law does not require compliance with state and local law to obtain a
federal dealer license. National Coalition to Ban Handguns v. Bureau of Alcohol, To-
bacco, and Firearms, 715 F.2d 632 (D.C. Cir. 1983), The court alsc held that federal
law does not require, that an applicant for a federal dealer license been engaged
in a regular commercial enterprise And, in NRA v. Brad, 914 F.2d 475 (4th Cir.
1990), the U.8. Court of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit held that federal law does
not nequire licensees who work out of private dwellings “to observe regular business
hours,” Yet, despite these clear pronouncements of the courts, BATF agents—who
are generally not members of the bar and, in giving legal advice, are likely engaging
in the unauthorized practice of law—intimidated law-abiding citizens into withdraw-
ing applications.

. Chair.ian, I am certain that, while we may disagree as to what the law
should be, we can agree that it is wrong for an enforcement agency to impose re-
strictions that Congress has not enacted. We hope that you, and members of the
committee, will use your good offices to ensure that Congress, not the enforcement
agencies, make the laws.
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NATIONAL RIFLE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA
INBTITUTE FOR LEGISLATIVE ACTION
1800 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.
WasHINGTON, D.C., 20038

April 19, 1993

The Honorable Paul Simon

United States Senate

462 Senate Dirksen Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Simon:

1 was recently contacted by an NRA member who told me, in response to his
question regarding S. 496, a bill introduced by you which significantly alters current Federal
Firearms License (FFL) standards, costs, aad procedures, that your response was ‘the NRA
is very supportive of my bill’. Without having been privy to this conversation, I cannot
respond to the veracity of this statement or the accuracy of the questions which you were
asked,

1n light of the importance of this issue to the literally hundreds of thousands of law-
abiding firearms retailers and collectors who will be directly and dramatically affected by
the changes you have proposed, I thought it instructive to reiterate < ur views presented to
you in testimony by Richard Gardiner, Legislative Counsel for NRA-ILA, at the Senate
Governmental Affairs, Subcommittee on Federal Oversight, on March 26, 1993, 1 have
enclosed a copy of our written testimony which outlines in detail our comments on S. 496,
and the outline of reforms to the current law which we think would help to promote a more
fair and effective system. Briefly, the reforms we would like to see are as follows.

We strongly believe that the penalties for firearms theft and gun trafficking should
be dramatically strengtheped - and stringently prosecuted. In particular, we strongly
support life imprisonment, or the death penalty where applicable, when a death results from
a crime committed against a federal licensee during a robbery, riot, or insurrection. We
would support au affirmative fingerprint and photographic check on dealer, importer, and
manufacturer applicants to minimize the risk of criminals being granted licenses. We
woicome an inleipretation by BATE of the law governing the use and sesponsibilities of a
licensee in line with its original legislative intent. In particular, a more reasonable
interpretation of "face-to-face" exchanges between FFL holders would facilitate a fairer,
more honest and secure process for everyone. We would also welcome a more workable
application of the uses to which a collector’s license may be put, consistent with the actual
needs of a bona fide collector.
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It would also be extremely instructive to licensed dealers, and help to insure a more

honest process, if BATF would comply with existing law in regard to publishing the annual
notification to dealers of changes to state and local laws. It should also be noted that if
BATF were actually to provide to dealers a regular listing of active dealers, as well as those
dealers whose licenses have been revoked, it would substantially alleviate the problem of
sales to such dealers. Inregard to S. 496, our comments are as follows.

L]

Your proposal to increase the licensing fee from the current $10 a year to $750 is
excessive and completely unjustified by current or past circumstance. We do not
oppose increasing the licensing fee to recover the actual cost of the licensing process.
However, a $750 yearly fee will work a severe hardship on many small retail
operations and dealers, and_is more than five times what Stephen Higgins, the
Director of BATF, testified as the actual cost of conducting an investigation and
issuing a license.

S. 496 displays a somewhat disconcerting perspective regarding the actual problems
involved with legally moving firearms in interstate commerce. Strengthening the
requirements that firearms moving in commerce be readily identifiable as such and
that a carrier deliver only to a specific individual, with a signature for verification,
will do little to effectuate a more honest process. The most profound effect of these
new requirements wili be to spotlight firearms and firearms dealers to the public at
large, which should contribute the already significant problem of firearms theft. The
affirmative delivery requirements will dramatically increase the liability of common
carriers for errors, but add nothing to the prevention of fraudulent sales. To
understand this issue from the proper perspective one need only substitute the word
"currency” or "precious jewels" for the word "firearm” as used in this section.

The requirement in S. 496 for BATF to issue or withhold licenses based on local
laws is unworkable and will resuit in a2 diminution of the effectiveness of BATF's
overall manpcwer and resources. As you may know, BATF currently has
approximately fifty full time counsel nationwide. Requiring BATF to interpret local
zoning and business ordinances would quickly become a full-time job which is neither
feasible or desirable from anyone’s perspective. We support requiring that a copy
of the application be provided to the local authorities for review whichk should
address the problem.

The time period for the approval of a license should not be changed to make it
opern-ended, particularly since neither BATF 1:or a recent GAO report on this issue
contends thay wie 45 day issuance period preseit a problem. If more time is actually
required for the investigation and issuance of a license, we believe the case should
be publicly made, at which time we would comment on the time period. Leaving the
requirement open-ended is a prescription for abuse, and something we strongly
oppose.
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* In regard to mandatory reporting of theft of loss of firearms, your bill confuses two
very different issues. It is difficult {o justify the imposition of criminal penalties, as
S. 496 requires, juxtaposed against circumstances which may have less to do with
wrongdoing than simple business inventory practices. Suffice it to say that we do not
disagree with your ostensible intent, but we suggest that more equitable changes
would prescribe only civil penalties and allow for a more reasonable time for
reporting.

Lastly, we strenuously oppose asking licensee to allow BATF or any other law
enforcement agency unrestricted access to their records and businecs premises, other
than in the course of a criminal iuvestigation. Moreover, given the fact that BATF
now inspects only about 10% of all FFL holders yearly, it would seem reasonable,
before changing current law, to justify how or why the needs of law-enforcement will
be served by such a change. Further, increases resources for BATF inspectors
should be considered under current federal restrictions.

There is absolutely no one more interested in advancing the common goal of keeping
firearms out of the hands of criminals, and other prohibited persons, while maintaining
essential constitutional guarantees, than the NRA. And, I might add, this fact pertains to
the overwhelming majority of licensed dealers as well. We are sincere in our commitment
to assist anyone concerned with drafiing or advocating policies which will serve to maintain
or advance responsible firearms ownership among law-abiding citizens. Please let me know ‘
how we can help.

Sincerely,

_&mes
James Jay Bakkr
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STATEMENT OF RICHARD E. GARDINER, LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL, NATIONAL RIFLE AS-
SOCIATION OF AMERICA, WASHINGTON, DC, BEFORE THE SENATE SUBCOMMITTEE
ON FEDERAL SERVICES, MARCH 26, 1993

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, 1 appreciate having the oppor-
tunity to testify today. My name is Richard Gardiner and I am the Legislative
Counsel for the National Rifle Association of America. I have dealt extensively with
the law on federal firearms licenses (FFLs) from a legislative and a litigation per-
spective, and am aware how and why the current system was developed. I am also
aware of the impact which changes to the current system will have on FFLs.

At the outset, I should emphasize that the NRA is, like everyone else here today,
interested in having a responsible and fair firearms licensing policy. Without excep-
tion, the NRA is willing to work with Members of Congress or of the Administration
to craft legislation which both addresses the genuine needs of law enforcement to
achieve real crime control and, at the same time, upholds the rights of law-abiding
citizens and firearms dealers.

Let me begin by expressing the NRA’s neutrality regarding the question of wheth-
er allowing importation into this country of products manufactured by the Chinese
military is an appropriate policy. In our view, this is a foreign policy issue, not a
question of the Second Amendment rights of Americans nor, based on the crimi-
nological data available, a crime control issue. Organizationally, we believe it is, or
perhaps should be, instructive to those who would disarm the American people that,
in a country in which thousands, and perhaps tens of thousands, of young people
we're slaughtered by the government a few short years ago, the only pecple who
have firearms are the military and those firearms are produced by slave labor.

In regard to the issue of firearms importers licenses, we support, and will con-
tinue to support, the right of law-abiding citizens to import law}f)ully produced prod-
ucts into our country. Under current law, a person who obtains an importer’s license
from the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Firearms (BATF), may import firearms
into this country that are “generally recognized as particularly suitable or readily
adaptable to sporting purposes,” riﬂ)c;s anf shotguns that are “curios and relics” as
defined by BATF, and handguns that are “curios and relics” if they also meet the
“sporting purposes” test. To import & firearm, the licensed importer must apply for,
and receive, specific authorization from the BATF, It is under this law that firearms
manufactured in China are imported. I might note that many of the imported fire-
arms are semi-automatic firearms, which are the primary competition firearm pro-
duced ioday, are a mainstay of any firearms collection, having been produced for
over one hundred years, and remain & tool of self-defense for millions of decent, hon-
est Americans and their families.

I might further note that there is no evidence that these firearms, are at present,
a significant factor in, or becoming a significant factor in, crime in the streets. To
those who suggest otherwise, let them come forward with the empirical data to but-
tress their claims. NRA has repeatedly urged Congress and the Executive branch
to request from the states information concerning the makes and models of firearms
that are used {o commit violent crimes so that the notion that certain types of fire-
arms are used to commit violent crimes can be put to rest.

Turning to what NRA believes are appropriate reforms of the federal firearms li-
censing system, I shouid first point out that it is undisputed that the vast majority
of firearms licensees are honest, hard-working citizens who strictly comply with fed-
eral law. Certainly there has not been shown to be wholesale dishonesty or abuse
in the firearms business in this country, or the current laws need to be dramatically
strengthened, rather than actually enforced. To those who suggest otherwise, I
would urge that they examine the empirical evidence. For instance, how many FFL
licenses have been revoked, how many gun trafficking charges have been prosecuted
against firearms licensees, and what is the average sentence that has been levied
on offenders? Obviously, if the law is being seriously enforced this data should be
available for review. The absence of such data should signal to an objective observer
that there is either not a problem, or that those chargeg with enforcing the law are
not taking the problem seriously.

I should also point out that the large volume of dealer licenses was an intended
consequence of the 1968 Gun Control Act. As those who were involved in the pas-
sage of the 1968 Gun Control Act will remember, the FFL process was devised in
response to the prohibition on the inter-state sale or transfer of firearms. When the
inter-state sale or transfer of firearms was banned, Congress created the FFL to en-
sure that no monopolies were created. In fact, it would not be incorrect to say that
the original purpose of the FFL license was to create a sufficient number of FFL
dealers, keeping records of all transactions, to ensure that legal supply of firearms
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could meet legal demand at reasonable prices so as not to make firearms ownership
the exclusive realm of the wealthy.

In keeping with that mode!, BATF’s enforcemant and inspection powers were writ-
ten to allow annual unannounced inspections on every dealer, and unlimited inspec-
tions when conducted in conjunction with a criminal investigation. Those who sug-
gest that this inspection power is somehow inadequate are confusing enforcement
power with lack of enforcement. The problem is not that the BATF does not have
the %ower to inspect dealers—but rather that they lack the manpower. So, too, with
the BATF's ability to investigate and issue FFL’s. If there is a flaw in the current
system it is, again, in lax enforcement, and or the lack of enforcement. Any sugges-
tion that BATF requires unlimited time is insupportable. In fact, a recently released
GAO report found that, except in a very few cases, the 45 day maximum time period
is more than adequate.

The first reform that the NRA would like to suggest relates to the theft of fire-
arms. NRA believes that trafficking in stolen firearms is a serious crime, and de-
serves to be treated as such. Specifically, we believe that, until criminal bshavior
is penalized commensurate with the actual impact of the crime, such behavior is
going to increase. That is why we would like to see federal legisiation making it un-
lawful for a person to steal, take, and carry away from the person or the premises
of a person who is licensed to engage in the business of importing, manufacturing,
or dealing in firearms, any firearm in the licensee’s business inventory that has
been shipped or transported in interstate commerce. We also believe that any per-
son who commits such an offense during any robbery or riot should be sentenced
to imprisonment or thirty year, no part of which may be suspended or, if a death
results, to life imprisonment without release or to death.

Second, we believe that applicants for an importer’'s, manufacturer’s, or dealer’s
license should be required to submit fingerprints for the purposes of conducting &
criminal record check. By no stretch of the imagination do we believe, however, that
such a requirement should be extended to any transactions involving private citi-
zens, and would strenuously oppose such an extension.

Third, we believe that the types of fireamms a person holding collector’s license
can collect should be ex ande(f so that collectors will be encouraged to obtain the
collector’s license. BATE can therefore concentrate its inspections on true retail
dealers. Collectors obtain firearms for their personal collection and not for a busi-
ness inventory and retail sale.

Fourth, we would suppcrt a requirement that notification of the application for
an FFL be provided to local law enforcement, Past and current legislative proposals
to require approval by the local chief Jaw enforcement officer before the issuance of
an FFL are entirely inappropriate. When similar approval requirements have been
mandated in the past, the rights of law-abiding individuals have been subject to
abuse. It is instructive to note, moreover, that such approvals cannot be mandated
by the federal government under the U.S. Constitution. Requiring notice removes
the potential for arbitrary abuse, while continuing to provide information to ensure
compliance with local and state ordinances. Moreover, the process removes BATF
from the equation in what is not an issue of federal concern.

Fifth, we would support increase in the fees for FFL licenses, but certainly not
to the leveis suggested in S. 498, recently introduced by Senator Simon, that would
increase the fees seventy-five {imes current levels.

Sixth, we support a measure to help prevent the theft of fireurms by limiting the
unnecessary interstate shipping of firearms. BATF currently maintains that a li-
censee may not personally transfer a firearm to another licensee in a face to face
exchange, but must ship it from his licensed premises by common carrier, thereby
exposing it to the risk of theft. We believe that a licensee should have the right to
transfer or deliver firearms to, and receive firearms from, another licensee at any
location without regard to the State which is specified on the license, thereby pre-
venting thefts of firearms shipments between licensees.

Seventh, we believe that adequate notice should be provided to all licensees of
state laws, revoked licenses, and regulations. § 110(a) of the Firearms Owners’ Pro-
tection Act, P.L. 99-308, 100 Stat. 460-61 (1986) provides:

[Tihe Secretary shall publish and provide to all licensees a compilation of
the State laws and published ordinances of which licensees are presumed
to have knowledge pursuant to chapter 44 of title 18, United States Code,
as amended by this Act. All amendments to such State laws and published
ordinances as contained in the aforementioned comgilation shall be pub-
lished in the Federal Register, revised annually, and furnished to each per-
1s)onﬂ’llicezsed under chapter 44 of title 18, United States Code, as amended
y this Act.
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Despite this command, and BATF’s own regulation, 27 CF.R. §178.24, the last
compilation of State laws provided by BATF to licensees is dated 1989. BATF has
never provided to licensees any amendrnents to the State laws, much less done it
on yearly basis. Yet knowledge of State laws by licensees is necessary for compliance
with the Gun Control Act,

In addition, BATF has no mechanism to inform licensees that a particular dealer’s
license has been revoked. §926(a) provides that the Secretary may prescribe regula-
tions providing that a licensee shall provide to another licensee a certified cop{‘}?f
his license, and for the issuance of certified copies. See 27 C.F.R. §178.95. The
transferee of a firearm must furnish a certified copy of his license to the transferor,
who may rely on that license until it expires. 27 C.F.R. 178.94.

Finally, BATF has no regular mechanism to notify licensees of rules, regulations,
and rulings. The latest compilation of federal regulations and rulings provided by
BATF to licensees is dated 1988.

In the interests of both faimess and law enforcement, BATF should provide to li-
censees, on a timely basis, amendments to State laws, notice of revoked licenses,
and notice of regulations and rulings. In view of the fact that such a requirement
for annual notice has been ignared by BATF each year since 1989, such require-
ments must be coupled with mechanisms to make BATF follow Congress’ com-
mands. What we propose is that;

In addition to such other requirements of law as may be applicable, no rule
or regulation shall be effective until thirty days after being mailed to all persons
licensed under this chapter.

The Secretary shall publish and provide to all licensees a compilation of the
State laws and published ordinances which are pertinent to compliance with
this chapter. Each year thereafter, the Secretary shall publish and provide to
licensees all amendments to State laws and published ordinances. Failure of the
Secretary to do so would create a rebuttable presumption that the licensee had
no knowledge of the applicable law.

The Secretary shall publish and provide to all licensees, not less than on
a quarterly basis each year, all ofﬁciarrulin%s conceming this chapter and con-
cerning chapter 53 of rltle 26, United States Code

The Secretary shall publish and provide to all licensees, at such times as
{}e shall deem necessary, the names and license numbers of all revoked firearm#

icensees,

T would finally like to turn to Senator Simon’s bill, S. 496, which would make sub-
stantial changes to the current FFL system. Some of the “reforms” which the bill
suggests as necessary will not only have a detrimental impact on the conduct of
legal firearms transactions, but wil{a]so lead to an increased incidence of theft and
illigral firearms trafficking and black market activity.

. Chairman, there are sections of the Simon bill that we can support, there are
provisions with which we do not agree, and we will tell you exactly why, and there
are particular areas that Senator Simon touches on in which we believe the process
should be strengthened.

POINT-BY-POINT ANALYSIS OF S. 496

Section 1, “Identification of Recipient of Firearm”, would amend Section 922(e) in
two interrelated ways. First, it would require a person to notify a common carrier
that the person is shipping a firearm to a licensee, such as to a manufacturer for
repair of a firearm, Current law does not require such notice, and with good reason.
Firearms, like cash, jewels, drugs or a host of other products are a fungible commod-
ity. Current law helps prevent theft by employees of the common carrier, because
a shipper need not disclose the nature of the article being shipped.

There are no exact figures for the amount of firearms which are stolen each year
moving in commerce, but just last year sorne 850 firearms were stolen from by a
UPS driver in Alexandria, Virginia. All rhetoric to the contrary, an unloaded fire-
arm is not an inherently dangerous item to be transported at the peril of the carrier,
such as hazardous chemicels or nv:lear materials. Attaching a “this box contains
a firearm” label in the real world, as S. 496 sugbgests is sppropriate, ig roughly anal-
ogous to attaching a “steal this box” label. We believe that legislation expressly for-
bidding identification of a container as containing a firearm is far preferagle.

The second part of Section 1 would make it a crime for a common carrier not to
identify the person to whom a firearm is delivered. Current firearms law requires
that firearms transported in interstate shipping be conveyed only to lawful parties.
If there is a problem with fraud, or receipt by an unlawful party, it is impractical
to place a burden of knowledge on a common carrier that is not sustained by the
original transferor. While we understand and agree with the intent of this section,



;

3
i
i

84

we believe that the language can be improved upon to remove ambiguity and clarify
the exact duties of common carriers when delivering firearms. Thus, we would sup-
port language which would require the signature of the recipient of a firearm, an
already common practice in the industry.

Section 2, “Sale of Firearm or Ammunition Having Reasonable Cause to Believe
it will be “Used by Another Person to Commit a Crime of Volence”. Section 2 would
further criminalize what is already a serious felony under state bomicide law, which
punishes an accessory before the fact, conspirators, and aiders and abetters. We
agree with the ostensible intent of the section, and urge only that language be in-
serted to maintain the interstate commerce nexus of current federal law. '

Section 3, regarding the “License Application Fess for Dealers” is unreasonable
and excessive, We agree that there should be an increase in"the fee, particularly
since the fee for an FFL has not increased since 1968. However, in proposing a fee
of $750.00 the drafters of this legislation are unaware of the realities of the current
firearms industry. $750.00 may be a pittance in Washington D.C,, but at the general
store in Clifton, Tennessee, or Piggot, Arkansas or Grafton, 1finois it is the dif-
ference between keeping the odd shotgun or rifle for your local customers and mak-
ing them drive to the Wal-Mart. A fee increase to $50 per year we believe is a fair
increase. Certainly, if evidence is presented to justify a larger increase, we would
consider it objectively. However, using licensing lees to drive out the smaller dealers
is entirely inappropriate.

Section 4, “Xctian on the Application for License”. This section would repeal Sec-
tion 923(dX2). This particular change highlights a rather sad irony. As currently
written, the provision requires the Secretary to act on a license in 4 days; allows
a person to sue for a writ of mandamus to require the Secretary to act on the license
if the Secretary does not do so: and requires the Secretary, once he approves the
application, to issue the license upon payment of the fee. These requirements are
necessary to protect the due process rights of applicants. We would suppert, how-
ever, extending the time period, in line with what the actual time required to do
a thorough background check, although we would object strenuously to leaving the
time frame open-ended and therefore subject to abuses.

The irony to which I previously referred, is that some of the proponents of the
Brady Bill—of which Senator Simon is one—which requires a 5-7 day wait, depend-
in% on the version of the bill, argue strenuously that this is adequate time to do
a background check on handgun purchasers. Yet, some of those same individuais
supporting this bill, now appear to be arguing that multiplying the time period by
9 times is inadequate. It would be interesting, and perhaps instructive, to discover
the rationale for such an inconsistency.

In regard to Section 5, “Compliance with State and Local Law as Condition to Li-
cense”, we believe this puts the lederal government in the business of interpreting
thousands of often complex and changing zoning ordinances that are within ;ﬁe ur-
view of local civil authorities and are not even local law enforcement matters. Fed-
eral regulations should remain focused on the enforcement of laws that seek to pre-
vent the acquisition of firearms by criminals, the ostensible rationale for introducing
this legislation.

As an alternative, and in addressing an ongoing concern regarding obedience by
FFL holders of local and state ordinances, we propose ti.at an applicant show evi-
dence of having notified local authorities. We believe this is both the most feasible
and fair mechanism for insuirng compliance by an FFL holder. Moreover, it should
serve notice to, and help to screen those applicants who are attempting to receive
or conduct a firearms business under false pretenses.

Section 6, “Inspections of Firearms Licensees”. This would delete current federal
requirements that compliance inspections take place no more than once every year.
Obviously our concern with this provision centers on balancing the reasonable re-
quirements of law enforcement with the necessity of being free from unnecessary
harassment, Under current law, BATF may conduct an unannounced yearly inspec-
tion of any FFL dealers records and inventory at any time. Additionally, BATF has
access to the records and inventory of the licensee at any time to conduct bona fide
criminal investigations. Given the demands an inspection may place on an FFL
holder and his business establishment in providing access to an afent or a team of
agents, it is not unreasonable to require tﬁat such inspections be [imited to the ac-
tual need to conduct them.

Section 7, “Reports of Theft or Loss of Firearms”. We believe that it is not appro-
griate to treat theft and loss equally; penalties for not reporting losses should not

e included. First, licensees already have every incentive to report firearm thefts to
local authorities, who are free to contact BATF should any need arise. As a practical
matter, BATF is hardly in a pesition to collect, collate, store, or even to access infor-
matica on stolen firearms within 24 hours. It i8 unjust to punish a crime victim

’
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with a felony—again involving severe criminal penalties for noncompliance—for not
reporting the crime within 24 hours. We would, therefore, urge to a* the time to
report thefts be expanded to a more reasonable 5 business days and that the report
be made either to the BATF or the chief law enforcement officer of the locality.

In regard to requiring that the “loss” of a firearm to be reported within 24 hours,
there are a few points which should be raised. First, it is hard to discover what pur-
pose is served by to this provision. As a matter of routine business, large firms fre-
quently cannot locate inventory on their premises for commercially reasonable peri-
ods of time. The important fact remains that such items remain within the control
of the business and, as such, may normally be expected to be located in time; a
criminal penalty is unwarranted. It must also be remembered that a felony penalty,
for which the sentence is in excess of one year’s time, permanently bars the owner
of & firm from continuing in business. To levy a such a penalty would result not
only on a hardship for an individual but would extend to other individuals depend-
ent on the firm for employment.

Section 8, “Responses to Requests for Information.” Currently, licensees already
communicate witﬁoBATF in eonnection with lawfully conducted traces. Thus, we
would have no objection to this proposal if it was made clear that the request had
to be in writing or in person to ensure that it was the BATF communicating with
licensees. In addition, the proposal should make clear that it applies only to traces
of firearms in the course of a bona fide criminal investigation.

Section 9, “Registration to Require a Photograph and Fingerprints”. We concur
with this proposal,

In closing, Mr. Chairman, we support many of the provisions of S. 496 and gen-
eral reforms to the FFL process and stand ready to assist in the drafting of ‘more
responsive provisions where we do not agree.

Mr. SCHUMER. Let me ask you a couple of questions here. First,
I have received testimony from the National Alliance of Stocking
Gun Dealers which basically agrees with the kinds of things that
I am talking about, and these are legitimate gun dealers who sell
guns, and none of us want to put them out of business.

[The prepared statement of the National Alliance of Stocking
Gun Dealers follows:]

73-253 0 - 94 - 4
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NATIONAL ALLIANCE OF
STOCKING GUN DEALERS

15 May 1993
Mr David Yaseky
Majority Counsel
Crime 4nd Criminal Justice Subcommittee +
Room 362,Ford House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20815

Dear Mr Yassky,

As Congress once again lays out its plans to defeaat the
criminal element, I would like to offer any assigtanca that
We can possibly be in your efforta. No one has a graater
self-intarest in seeing to it that crininals don’t get their
hands on firearms than those of us who have invested our
1ife’s savings in tha lagitimate firasarms trade.

No legitimate manufacturer, distributor or retail dealer
wants to lose hig life‘’s cavings, hie business, his means of
sarning a living becausa some human predators misuse the
product that we s¢ll.

over the next few months and years you will hear all sorts
of propomals that will "solvel all our problems with
predators who use firearms in the conduct of their criminal
activitiaes. The problem with most of the proposals that you
will hear is that the proponents dom’t understana what is
really happening now and thus are 11l equipped to offer
workable solutions.

I have always belisved that you cannot devise a real
solution until you have properly derined the problem that is
to be solved.

If wa can start with the asgumnption that we mnuat come to
grips with the flow of firearms to the criminal elenmsnt and
to children, then we can start defining the problem.

conventional "wisdom" of the kind touted by the Bureau of v
Alconol, Tobacco and Pirearms (BATF) information office ls

that the principle source of firearms for criminals are

stolen firearms. Thare are two flaws in this argument.
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1. The sheer volume of firearms in criminal hands ana
in the hands of unauthorized youth, exceeds by orders of
magnitude, the numbers of rirearms reported or kncwn to be
stolen.

2. The best way to derall an attempted trace of a
firearm that was deliberately sold into the black market is
+0 simply repert to the BATF tracing officer that the
firearm was stolen. End of trace!l

In addition the simple fact that the BATF is unsuccessful in
50 many trace efforts of firearms used by criminals should
have long ago rung a bell that their vaunted "tracing
systen” has holes in it as big as Greyhound buses.

After several years of careful research, we say to you that
in your state as in the other 45 states, the principle
source of firearms for the criminal element is that self-
same BATF! Now let me tell you how it is done.

The BATF is charged by federal statute with the regulation
of the firearms industry. Most law enforcaement agencies and
most law-makers in the various states balisgve that the BATF
truly doas regulate the firearms industry. It simply isn’t
true! Here’s why.

The BATF has issued more than 286,000 Federal Firearns
Dealer’s Licanses throughout the United States. It is
imperative that you understand what this $30.00 piece of
paper really does.

This little federal licanse(¥PL) allows interstate acceas to
the ontire gamut of firearms(excluding machine~guna)
anywhere in the United Statea. This little picce of paper is
all that is required to obtein all these firearms at
dealer’s prices direct from any distributor or manufacturer
in the country.

The FFL allows an unscrupulous individual to simply ignore
local and state requiraments of any kind and operate in the
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firearms black marKet at will. Also quite profitably. For
example a pavis 380 seri-auto pistol that costs $59.95 and
npay bring a legitimate dealer a sales price of $69.95 can
earn a straet price of $250.00 and up.

No papers, ne permits, no questicns earns a much higher
price on the street where no criminal wants to positively
identify himself in the purchase of a firearm.

So, how do you take part in this lucrative firearms black
market? Easy, call the BATF and they will send you a Porm 7
application for a license. Fill out the form, lie when they
ask for real business information(it truly is a2 business
license in the law but the BATF hasn’t treated it that way
for years) enclose $30.00 for three year’s fees and send the
form to the BATF.

In a short period of time the BATF will send you a Federal
Firearms Dealer’s License.

Now if you wish to stay in the black market unhamperasd by
anyone, don’t tell the state, county or city that you aré
peddling firearms and den’t put up any signs that would
point out that you are a gun-paddler. Besides the state,
county and city will want to license you, regulate you and
tax you if they find out about you. They aleo might frown on
your black market activities.

You must now obtain a copy of Shotgun News or the Gun List
wherein you will find listings of all the thousands of
firearms from anywhere in the country that you now have
access to and the prices that you will pay to order them and
have them shipped to your dourstep by UPS. The folks who are
ostensibly "distributors® doing business through these
papers know full well that most of their sales are to black-
narketears, so they wWon‘t ask very many gquestions that might
tena to expose you and lose the ssle for them.

Two days later the UPS man pouhds on the door of your home
and asks you to sign for this heavy package. You de so , and
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lo and behold when you open the packages you are fondling
your very first shipment of firearms.

The next step is to not log them in your bound book as
required by federal law but to load them in the trunk of
your car and do a slow crulse through the portion of your
town where you never see a pollce cruiser and learm tO
bargain with the denizens of the street for the most dollars
you can get for the favored small autos and revolvers.

If you wish to maximize profits as a street dealer then you
should find a "friend" from one of the larger cities in any
state where the firearms laws are most stringent. The same
Davis 380 that will bring $250.00 in Charlotte or Raleigh
will easily earn $400.00 on the streets of Washington, D.C.
or New York or Jersey City. A trip to D.C or New York city
every other weekend will earn enough that you won‘t need
your "regular" jcb any more.

Top dollar for your efforts, work out of your own homa, work
any hours that you choose, no local, statae or federal taxes
and the BATF will send you a license renewal to your home
before the thing expires. ¥What more cculd an entrepreneur’
ask for?

In addition the BATF doesn’t inspect your operation for
compliance with the fedaeral laws unless you have a
storefront business open to the public the way it is
supposed to be. Since no cne at tha etate or local level
even knows that you exist, you are free to do as you choosa.

If doing business directly with street predatore and the
night hours are a little more than you bargained for, then
there is another consideration for a little black market
income. The BATF has established rules and regulations for
these things they call "gqun shows". The opportunity for the
black marketeers is that the BATF doesn’t enfcrce those
regulations and there isn‘t anyone else to do so.

Consequently there are literally hundreas of "gun shows"
scattered around the country where you may rent tables,
display your wares, sell what you please tu whomever you
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please and once again the sale that is made with no records,
no questions and nc papers, earns the nighast sales price.

The near weekly Charlotte, N.C. show is fairly small inp
comparison with shows like Houston, Texas but it is a
reliable source of firearms for North Carolina’s criminal
element. There will be the traveling gun show dealers from
out of state in addition to our own black marketeer dealers
to provide a plethora of firearums to please any desire.

If there are any legitimate dealers there whc are selling

only with pistol purchase permits, there is almost always

someone who has a pad of permit forms that you can buy and
£ill out yourself so that you won’‘t miss a purchase.

In addition if you want conversion parts to create a full-~
auto machine gun from your semi-auto, you shculd have no
trouble finding exactly what you need at the show or in the
parking lot outside.

Should you ba concarned that come law officer might aee you
peddling firmsarns at a show, you must realize that federai
law only applies to "licensed firsarms deoalers¥ and vary few
astates have lawe that deal with an individual selling hiec
own Vcollaction” of firearms. So go o tha chow ac an
"individual” and neither the etate nor the federal
governments care what you do. You only need to_be a "dealezr®
when vou are purchasing firearms.

Finally, should the state ever find out that you have an FFL
and inguire about your firearms sales, ainply tell them that
you haven’t sold any fircarms. Reither the state nor the
feds have any way of ever determining how sany firearms you
have received and they are totally dependent upon you to
tell them what you did with them.

Thus the BATF will provide an dccess license to firearms for
anyone with the fee of $30.00. and the ability to f£fill out a
form 7 application. The Alliance can identify and represents
approximataly 16,000 legitimate storefront independent
firearms dealers. There ars approximately 5500 chain and
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department gtores such as K-Mart, Wal-Mart and Neiman-Marcus
that also hava rotaill firearme outlets. They are certainly
lagitimate in their operations but they are not members of
the Alliance.

That leaves 264,500 that the BATF has licemsed and put into
the business. Despite their denials these folks do sell
firsarms, they just don’t cdo it legally because the black
market is more profitable,

There are wide open "qun shows" the length and breadth of
the United States, wherein anyone may do as he chooses,
including puy firearms for children. Tne BATF simply does
not enforce their own regulations at gun shows and the
states all assume that the BATF is in charge. NO ONE 1S IN
CHARGE!

Neither the federal government nor the state governments
have addressed the sale of firearms by an "individual".

These last four paragraphs, are the probiex when we cgnsider

criminal (and youth) access to firearms because this is how
the black market is created and allowed to operate with

impunity.

If we treat the criminal use cof firearms by attacking the
source of the firesrms, then we may well be successful, all
else is much ado about nothing. Nothing done to legitimate
firearns dealers will have any effect whatsoaver on the
thriving black market in these 50 states.

The current idea of piling more and more restrictions on the
purchaser of firearms -2an only have an effect on those
eitizeng who are willing to obay the restrictions. We can
already sea at any gunshow that theres are thousands of
oitizens who are going to traffic in firearms illegally
degpite a plethora of lawa against such acticons.

Possible solutions to the reel problem night well start with
state attorneys General raising Cain with the Secretary ot
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the Treasury to force the BATF to sinply comply with current
law that says that the FFL is a business license. No proof
of an existing business, no license. This is not likely to
happen.

Therefore the choice returns to Cungress. If you intendeg
that tne federal government sponsor the world’s largest
firearms black market then do nothing and it will continue.

If you believe that we cannot tolerate armed gangs of
children roaming tha streets and halls of schools then join
with the firearms industry in applying a solution in the
only area where there is a chance to do some good «- the
source of firearms.

That source is or should be under the firm control of the
BATF by its position of being the sole source of the
licenses that allow entry into the firearms industry.

Insist that the BATF only license legitimate businesses
instead of every twit whose only interest is how much money
he can make in the black market this month. Give the BATF
the authority to revoke a license when the holder ignores
state and local law. Get the federal government ocut of the
business of sponsoring the world’s greatest firearms black
market.

Do somathing about the "gun shows". Either shut them down or
regulate them and restrict their activities to legal
transactions in firearms. The Grand Bazaar approach that we
now have ensuree that every pugnacicus child with a grudge
to settle and every other form of human predator have easy
access to all the firesarms that they might desire, while the
legitimate firearm owner is ircreasingly saddled with more
and more onerous raestrictions.

Sinceraly

B. R. Bridgewater
Executive Director
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NATIONAL ALLIANCE OF
STOCKING GUN DEALERS

15 May 1993

Ms. Rachel Jacobson
Subcommitte on Crime

Room 362

Ford House Office Building
3rd & D SW

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Ms Jacobson,

Included herein are the summary comments that the Alliance
submitted to the Senate Judiciary Committee concerning "The
Gun Dealer Licensing Reform Act" by Senator Paul Simon.

I hope that you will find the comments useful

kkhk

INCREASE LICENSE FEE FOR FIREARM DEALER

The proposed fee increase to $750.00 is a bit
excessive. There is no question that the current fee of
$10.00 is inadequate to cover the cost of processing and
issuing the license. Even if a full FBI check is done, and
it should be, it shouldn’t cost that much. A fee range of
$350.00 to $500.00 should be quite adequate.

ELIMINATE THE 45-DAY REQUIREMENT FOR ACTION ON FIREARMS
LICENSE APPLICATIONS.

If 45 days are inadequate to properly process the
license application then increase the time to 60 or 90 or
even 120 days. But set a time limit at whatever is deemed
adequate. Open ended processing delays with no set limit
lend themselves too easily to abuse.

REQUIRE LICENSEES TO COMPLY WITH FIREARMS TRACE REQUESTS

I was shocked to learn that some licensees refuse to
cooperate with trace reguests by law enforcement. Require
cooperation and if someone causes any problem burn his
license.
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REQUIRE COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND LOCAL LAWS BEFORE ISSUANCE
OF A FIREARM DEALER LICENSE

Considering that at least 200,000 federally licensed
firearms "dealers" use the license to deliberately sidestep
state and local laws, it is high time that this requirement
was imposed. The statute already requires that licensees
comply with
all state and local laws but no enforcement of the statute
has ever been attempted. At least this way they will start
out in compliance with the law.

ELIMINATE RESTRICTIONS ON COMPLIANCE INSPECTIONS

I see no useful purpose in restricting unannounced
inspections. It simply allows those who hold the law in
utter contempt adequate time to .cover up illicit activities.
It might be a good idea tc consider some form of redress for
a licensee who is harassed by a vengeful inspector.

REQUIRE DEALERS TO REPORT THE THEFT OR LOSS OF FIREARMS

This could prove to be guite useful not only in the law
enforcement efforts to find stoien firearms but also to
thwart one of the most often used methods of stopping a
trace on a firearm that was deliberately sold into the black
market.

REQUIRE THE IDENTIFICATION OF PERSUNS ENGAGED IN COMMERCE IN
NATIONAL FIREARMS ACT WEAPONS

This requirement totally misses the mark! Why just one
category of dealer? In these fifty United States we require
a firearms purchaser to jump through hoops of the most
unbelievable kinds to buy one firearm. But if you want
obtain one of the federal firearms licenses that allows you
access to the entire array of firearms, interstate for three
years, you pay a $30.00 fee, fill out a form 7 application
with any name on it from the graveyard and you will get the
bloody license! This is INSANE!!!!
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All applicants for any kind of firearms license or
pawnbrokers license should be required to submit two photos,
side and front, and a full spread of ten fingerprints taken
and certified by the local police department or sheriffs
office.

Pray tell what earthly purpose any kind of check on the
applicant serves without POSITIVE IDENTIFICATION of the
applicant to start with. Maybe this will help the BATF stop
licensing felons and dogs!

REQUIRE COMMON CARRIERS TO OBTAIN IDENTIFICATION BEFORE
DELIVERING FIREARMS

This should have been done a long time ago.

CRIMINALIZE THE SALE OF FIREARMS OR AMMUNITION WHEN THERE IS
REASONABLE CAUSE TO BELIEVE THE WEAPON WILL BE USED IN A
CRIME OF VIOLENCE

While there can be no question that the dealer must
always reserve the right to refuse to sell a firearm or
ammunition to anyone who is under the influence of alcohol
or drugs, I am not sure how you can tell otherwise that the
firearm will be used in a crime. This smacks of telling the
dealer that he is responsible for the future actions of
someone else. For what length of time into the future is the
dealer responsible? Just the immediate future of tomorrow or
five years from now? I think this needs a little more
definition.

Put yourself behind the counter with the dealer and
refuse to make a sale to a black or a latino no matter how
questionable the sale may be. We have spent the last forty
five years taking people to court for deing this.

I believe that the dealer needs to fully understand
that he has the clear right, the moral obligation and the
duty to refuse a sale that he believes, for any reason, may
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be questionable. Many dealers believe that they can be sued
for violating someone’s civil rights if they refuse to sell
where there is no clear proof of disqualification of the
purchaser.

Perhaps this portion of the bill should read "Criminalize
the act of knowingly selling a firearm that will be used in
a crime".

Sincerely -
. :/ ) i

{. t . s~ ‘.:/:e"‘f‘-\b"

AN 4
Bill Brlégewa er ‘
Executive Dir¥ector t
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NATIONAL ALLIANCE OF
STOCKING GUN DEALERS

15 May 1993

DISCUSSION OF FEDERAL FIREARMS LICENSE

A careful reading of the statute governing the issuance of
Federal Firearms Dealers Licenses (FFL) leaves absolutely no
doubt that the intention of the statute is to regqulate the
"business" of selling firearms at retail.

The Form 7 application for a federal dealer’s license
contains fifteen references to the "business" to be
licensed. Thus it is a little difficult to understand how
the BATF came to the position of having issued TWO HUNDRED
EIGHTY SIX THOUSAND (286,000) firearms dealers licenses to
engage in the "business" of selling firearms at retail.

Even the BATF readily admits that the majority of those that
they have licensed are "hobbyists" not businesses. Nowhere
in chapter 44 of title 18, US Code is there even a passing
reference to licensing "hobbyists", so it is difficult to
understand where the BATF believes they obtained the
authority to license "hobbyists" as firearms businesses.

By so doing, what the BATF has created is one of the most
efficient black markets in firearms in history. Through the
simple process of £illing out a Form 7 application with a
fictitious name or one that is "clean" and forwarding $30.00
one can obtain a Federal Firearms Dealers License that gives
the licensee access, interstate, to every source of firearms
in the United States. The licensee can engage in buying and
selling firearms from the day he receives the license and
need do nothing else!

The licensee may simply ignore all state and local laws and
regquirements and most do exactly that. There is no state in
the land that licenses firearms dealers that is regulating
more than a very small portion of those that BATF has placed
in the "business". Do not delude yourself that these other
"dealers" who are intentionally disregarding the state and
local laws are NOT selling firearms.
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Ths reason that they don’t want state and local folks to
know they are in the business is because they are selling in
the black market. This is done several ways.

one of the most popular ways among the various gangs such as
Hell’s Angels, various Jamaican groups and other groups of
street thugs and extremists is to simply have one of the
group with no record or who uses a phony name, obtain a
Federal firearms License. Thus was born the Gang Armorer who
can obtain all the firearms that the gang could possibly
need, no strain, no pain.

A "black market street dealer" can purchase a box of small

semi-auto pistols for $49.00 each and sell them on the

street for at least $250.00. If he wants to team up with a

street wise partner from one of the states with harsh gun L
laws he can obtain $350.00 to $400.00 for the same pistol.

Meanwhile the legitimate storefront dealer who is selling
into the legal market will obtain about $69.95 for the self-
same pistol.

Should you feel a little queasy about the late night hours

and the face-to-face negotiations with the street folk then

you can become a "gun~show cowboy". Simply drive by your ‘
friendly "distributor" who supports the gun show trade, load

up 250 handguns- and hit the weekend circuit of gunshows

where you may exhibit and sell your wares for green pictures

of dead presidents.

If you choose to do the "cash and carry" routine then you
will command higher prices than those who insist on selling
lawfully with all the attendant ID and paperwork. However,
since you will most probably be selling at gunshows in
states other than where you are licensed, it is unlawful for
you to sell and deliver on the spot, so you will not want to
identify yourself either.

Attendees (purchasers) at gunshows include the entire
spectrun of the criminal element. Felons, gangs who don’t
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have their own armorer, underage youth, buyers for underage
youth, multi-state gun runners and such. There are very few
in this country who want a firearm for illicit purposes who
do not know that they can get anything they want at the
gunshows.

Though the gunshow cowboys won’t achieve gquite as high a
profit as the street seller, he can sell in very high volune
and easily earn the same dollar amount and feel a lot safer.

Perhaps now the two stage black market (direct street/gang
and the "gunshow") that the BATF has created through the
profligate issuance of a license that allows access to
firearms is more clear. The fact that the BATF has licensed
both dogs and felons is not at question. The only real
question is, "When will the BATF’s black market, the
primary source of firearms for felons, be shut down?"

For starters the BATF could begin to comply with existing
law and issue the dealer’s license to those who are in fact
operating legitimate businesses.

1. Require all applicants to subnit two photos, one side,
one front and a full fingerprint card taken and certified by
the local police department or sheriffs office.

2. Require a photo of the intended business location both
inside and outside, accompanied by a statement from the
cognizant zoning inspector that a firearms business may be
operated at that location.

3. Require copies of all state and local permits and
licenses with the application.

4. Upon receipt of the application conduct a thorough
background check (preferably by the FBI) to determine
whether the applicant is a dog, human, felon, or a clean
citizen.
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5. charge a fee sufficient to defray the cost of processing
the application, doing a comprehensive background check,
preferably by the FBI, and accomplishing the other
administrative tasks. I believe that this can be
accomplished properly for a fee in the range of $350.00 to
$500.00.

6. Do a compliance audit six to eight months after the
licensee opens for business to ensure that the new licensee
starts out properly.

7. 1If notified by a responsible state or local agency that
the licensee is not in compliance with state or local law,
give licensee notice that he has 30 days to comply with
local law or lose his license. If licensee fails to comply,
burn his license.

8. Note that there is no Federal Firearms License for
"personal use". Nor is there a "hobbyists license", so
prohibit the issuance of a business license for these
purposes.

9. At present there is no Gunsmith’s License. Gunsmithing is
simply lumped in together with the retail dealers license,
yet many gunsmiths do not sell firearms and do not wish to
sell firearms in the future.

Consideration might be given to creating a Service License
that would allow a gunsmith to order, stock and install all
firearms parts necessary to the repair of a firearm to
include a serialized frame or receiver. This license would
specifically exclude the sale of new or used firearms and is
intended solely for the use of a gunsmith in the conduct of
a repair facility.




3;
i
:
s

101

Mr. SCHUMER. Let me ask you—and they support all of these—
what your views are on these specific issues. This is what the Alli-
ance of Stocking Gun Dealers says we ought to do: “Insist that the
BATF only license legitimate businesses instead of every twit’—I
wouldn’t use quite that language—“whose only interest is how
much money he can make in the black market this month. Give the
BATF the authority to revcke a license when the holder ignores
State and local laws. Do something about gun shows; either shut
them down or regulate them, and restrict their activity to legal
transaction in firearms.” ’

Now let me ask you if you agree with some of the specific meas-
ures that they call for in their written testimony.

Mr. GARDINER. Let me make two initial observations. Then if you
c?uld take them one at a time—I don't have the testimony in front
of me. -

Mr. SCHUMER., That is OK.

Mr. GARDINER. First of all, most dealers, people who have Fed-
eral licenses, in this country are legitimate. They are lawful, law-
abiding people, and I would dispute the characterization that any-
body who doesn’t have a storefront is not a legitimate person.

Mr. SCHUMER. Let the record show I don’t think they are all
twits either———

Mr. GARDINER. Well, at least we can agree on something.

Mr. SCHUMER [continuing]. Whatever a twit is. Yes.

Mr. GARDINER. Second of all, I want to make it clear that that
organization, whicl: is not in any way affiliated with NRA, has a
different interest than NRA does. Our interest is in protecting the
rights of consumers. Their interest is in protecting the rights of a
business. So there is going to be a clear conflict between us, and
we do not agree with many of their positions.

Mr. SCHUMER. That is understood, but they are a very legitimate
organization, and——

Mr, GARDINER. They certainly are a legitimate organization.

Mr. ScHUMER. Right. So let me ask you if you would agree with
the specific measures they call for, and others have called for these
{;oo.?How about requiring dealers to comply with State and local
aw? ’

Mr. GARDINER. With regard to the sales of firearms, that is al-
ready current Federal law. That is section 922(b)(2).

Mr. SCHUMER. Yes, but what about other State and local laws
which apply to gun dealers?

Mr. GARDINER. With regard to local business laws to get licenses,
you mean?

Mr. SCHUMER, There are a whole variety of local laws about what
you can and cannot do.

Mr. GARDINER. There are really only two sets of laws. One is
dealing with licensing generally. The other is dealing with sales
and possession of firearms.

Mr. ScHUMER. For instance, there are some States that would
want to measure the character, not simply that they weren’t a felon
or whatever the words are on the form Mr. Sensenbrenner read.
We do this for liquor licenses in New York State; we do it for gun
licenses in New York State. It is not an attempt on the part of the



102

liquor agencies to bring back Prohibition or in the gun licensees to
have no one have firearms. ‘

If a State had that, would you support that the Federal Govern-
ment not give a license to someone the State thought was in bad
character and shouldn’t have that license?

Mr. GARDINER, I don't mean to be difficult, Mr. Chairman, but
I am not sure I understand your question. Are you talking about
with regard to the sale of firearms—that is, if a purchaser is not
allowed by State law to purchase a firearm?

Mr. SCHUMER. To sell firearms, deal in firearms. These are deal-
ers, correct?

Mr. GARDINER. That is, the eligibility for a State license is what
you are talking about?

Mr. ScHUMER. Correct.

Mr. GARDINER. No, I don’t think that the Federal Gevernment
should be in the business of enforcing State and local laws.

Mr. SCHUMER. No, that is not the issue.

Mr. GARDINER. OK,

Mr. SCHUMER. You made that point clear in your testimony, and
Higgins agreed with you, but this is a different issue. This is the
issue of passing a law that says that the Federal Government
ought not give a license, a Federal license, to someone who would
not qualify for a license in that State.

Mr. GARDINER. As I said in my testimony, I don’t have any prob-
lem with the State and local agencies being notified, but I don’t be-
lieve that ATF—they only have 50 lawyers all over the country.

Mr. SCHUMER. Well, let’s say they had adequate personnel.

Mr. GARDINER. I think you are talking about a lot of personnel.
There are thousands and thousands of State and local laws.

Mr. SCHUMER. There was a law introduced last year by Senator
Moynihan and I believe it was Congressman Green that would
have done just that. Do you have a position on that bill? It was a
bill, sorry, not a law.

Mr. GARDINER, That bill, as I remember it, indicated that when
you applied for a Federal dealer’s license you had to just merely
provide evidence of compliance with State and local laws.

Mr. SCHUMER. Right.

Mr. GARDINER. The only problem I have with that is, in many,
many areas, as Mr. Higgins notified, there is no law to compf;
with, so I am not sure %mw, as an administrative issue, we deal
with that.

Mr. ScHUMER. OK. You are not unequivocally epposed to such a
law, your organization?

Mr, GARDINER. No. I think there are ways to write it.

Mr. ScHUMER. OK. That is good. I understand.

Mr. GARDINER. Now let me just hasten to add that I believe at
the same time, as I said in my testimony, that the collector's li-
cense, the rights that a person has under a collector’s license,
should be expanded. :

Mr. SCHUMER. I understood that from your testimony.

Mr. GARDINER. And if you look at the history of the 1968
act—I will just finish with this point—it is very, very clear that the
intent of Congress then was to have people get collectors’ licenses,
not dealers’ licenses.




103

Mr. ScHUMER. Tl tell you, my view is, if there is a legitimate
way to define collectors by what we are both meaning here, I would
not have a problem having twe sels of rules, one for legitimate col-
lectors and one for real dealers, and squeezing out those people
who are now using the dealer license to traffic illegall;ﬁ.

Mr. GARDINER, And we would not either, That is where we think
the act ought to go.

Mr. ScHUMER. All you are trying to do in your reluctance is, be-
cause there are collectors who legitimately want to have their own
collections and at times trade them—I understand that.

Mr. GARDINER. That is right, and this can be done, as I said, by
regulation, you do not need a statute to do it.

Mr. ScHUMER. OK. Let me ask you this one. What about requir-
in%ddealers to report thefts?

r. GARDINER. We don’t have any problem with it as long as
there is a reasonable time period within which it is done, maybe
5 business days.

Mr. SCHUMER. You like that number.

Mr. GARDINER. Well, it has a certain symmetry to it.

Mr. ScHUMER. OK. How about requiring common carriers to ver-
ify that the recipient of a firearms delivery is a real dealer?

Mr. GARDINER. I think you have got an administrative problem
with that because a common carrier is a private entily, not a gov-
ernment official, and of course if they are delivering firearms to
nondealers that would be a e¢rime already, so there is already an
implied requirement that they verify that.

Mr. SCHUMER. I don’t think it works very well,

Mr. GARDINER. I will not disagree with you that the enforcement
o}i much of the laws now is not very good; there is no doubt about
that.

Mr. ScHUMER. OK. Let me ask you this one. What about requir-
in%{dealers to respond to BATF telephone inquiries?

r. GARDINER, The problem I have with that is, you don’t know
if it is an ATF agent on the other end; you don’t know if it is some
joker, or some twit, calling up and just trying to %«?t information,
and I believe that it should be required that the ATF somehow pro-
vide evidence, their badge of office. Now if they want to do it by
letter, I don’t have any problem with that, or if they want to do
it by personal visit, but some way——

Mr. SCHUMER. So you are not against phone inquiries, per se.
Here is a way you could do it. You could ask the dealer, the legiti-
mate dealer, to call back on a number that he or she would know
would be a legitimate ATF phone number.

Mr. GARDINER, That would certainly be one way to do it, and 1
have never heard of a problem with that being done.

Mr. SCHUMER. No, but I think what you raise is a legitimate
point of view there.

What about eliminating the 45-day limit on license application
reviews, given how many there are now? And a secondary question
not related to this: Du you have any idea why the number of appli-
cations for licenses has gone up so dramatically?

Answer the first one and then the second part.

Mr. GARDINER, All right. With regard to eliminating it totally, we
would be very much opposed to that. We believe there has got to
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be some kind of very clear statutory limit. Now if 45 days is inad-
equate and ATF can make the case that it is inadequate, then
there is certainly no reason that consideration couldn’t be given to
a different time period. I note that if these changes that we are
talking about with regard to collectors’ and dealers’ licenses were
implemented, the problem would probably evaporate.

To move on to your second question, why have licenses gone
up—-—

Mr. SCHUMER. Applications for them.

Mr. GARDINER. Pm sorry—applications, I think Mr, Higgins was
quite right when he said that after the Washington Post article I
think it was, he mentioned a series of media articles, and unfortu-
nately people hear that and they think, “Well, I'll apply for one,”
Ihbelieve all the reasons he gave were correct, and I would endorse
those.

Mr, ScHUMER. All right. These are not now in the proposal by
the Stocking Gun Dealers, but let me ask you about this. What
about FFL applicants should be drug tested to be sure they are not
involved with narcotics trafficking?

Mr. GARDINER, That question I have never heard before. It is
troubling to me, and I am not sure, without giving it a lot of con-
sideration and looking at the case law, that I would be prepared
at this point to give you an answer.

Mr. ScCHUMER. All right.

Finally, what about some kind of standards to promulgate secu-
rity standards for the dealer? You talked about how many guns are
stolen, and that is something we agree on. In fact, I put into the
crime bill last year the very penalties that you have asked for in
terms of making it a Federa?'crime to steal.

What about promulgating security standards for the dealers?

Mr. GARDINER. I think that is not a very good idea. I don’t think
the Federal Government should be in that particular business. 1
think insurance companies are probably by and large going to deal
with that adequately.

Mr. EDWARDS. And can I ask a question on that?

1’er(.i ScHUMER. Yes. We are going to come back, but please go
ahead. .

Mr. EDWARDS. Yes, but I have to go.

Mr. ScHUMER. Go ahead.

Mr. EpwarDs. What about requiring fingerprints so we can see
if he has a criminal record?

Mr. GARDINER. I think with regard to dealer license applicants,
again, if we end up with a regime that we have in mind, I don’t
see a particular problem with that.

Mr. EDWARDS. Why? No particular problem?

Mr. GARDINER. No particular problem.

Mr. EDwARDS. It would cost at least $25 or $30.

Mr. GARDINER. Right. I think $17 is the current fee. As I said,
what we would recommend is that ATF, as it has done before, sim-
ply by regulation, expand the length of the license, and then they
can charge, if they want, $150; they can wmake it a 15-year license.

Mr. ScHUMER. How about a 200-year license?

Mr. GARDINER. Whatever.,
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I might note, one of the earlier witnesses—let me just make this
point—observed that there is no mechanism for revoking a Federal
dealer’s license. That is already found in section 923(e). I don't
know where that idea came from, but I am sure you don’t have
that misperception.

Mr. ScHUMER. OK. That finishes up my questions, but I know
Mr. Sensenbrenner has questions, And do you, Mr. Smith?

Mr. SMITH. Yes, I do.

Mr. SCHUMER. So we will come back. This is only one vote, so
let’s try to do it by 20 of 4. We will try to be back by 20 of 4 and
finish up.

Mr. GARDINER. We will be here.

[Recess.]

}V{lr. SCHUMER. Mr. Sensenbrenner has the floor for as long as he
wishes,

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. It won’t be very long, Mr. Chairman. I
have a couple of questions of Mr. Gardiner.,

I think that your proposal to increase the application fee and ex-
tend the license period from 3 to 10 years is interesting. Do you
support legislation that would increase the fee, however it is done,
sc that the fee would pay for the full cost of the background check
of an applicant for a Federal firearms license?

Mr. GARDINER. We don’t have any roblem with the applicant
paying for the cost. As I said, I don’t think it requires legislation.
I think the ATF could issue a regulation tomorrow and take care
of the problem.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. But if the ATF does as you have suggested
and charges $100 for a 10-year license, doesn’t that mean that
there is no money to enforce the law on existing licensees?

Mr. GARDINER. Obviously, it would have to be phased in over
tinie. As 3-year licenses would expire, people would reapply for a
new license.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. That doesn’t answer my question. You
know, if all the money is being used from the fees to investigate
people who have applied for the license, where is there monay to
investigate violations by existing licensees?

Mr. GARDINER. That is what the existing budget from the Con-
gress is used for.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER, OK.

Now do you think the taxpayers should end up paying for the
regulation of a licensed profession, or do you believe that the li-
cense holders of that profession should pay for the regulation of it?

Mr. GARDINER. When you say regulation, are you including crimi-
nal investigationis and criminal prosecutions of dealers who have
violated Federal law?

Mr. SENSENBRENNER, License revocation for whatever reason.

Mr. GARDINER, I wouldn’t have a problem with the dealer whose
license was revoked being fined in some way to cover the cost of
that activity, but I don’t think that the license fees should go up
so that the 99.9 percent, or whatever the number is, of the law-
abiding dealers are paying those costs.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. I am a member of the State Bar of Wiscon-
sin. All lawyers licensed in my State have got to be members of the
bar pursuant to a State supreme court order. Every year I get a
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bill in addition to my bar dues for the policing mechanism of the
bar commissioners, where they investigate allegations of unethical
activity by members of the bar. Some of these allegations are fol-
lowed up, a lot of them are dismissed as being without merit, but,
nonetheless, the taxpayers of my State do not pay for the regula-
tion of the bar, the license holders do that through the assessment
that is imposed upon them, and the same thing is true with every
other licensed profession in my State, whether it is medical doctors
or nurses or barbers or cosmetologists or security firm operators.
Anybody who has got a license from the State of Wisconsin to en-
gage in a trade or profession is required by law. Those license fees
pay for the whole operation of the licensing agency. Shouldn’t the
same thing be true here with Federal firearms licenses?

Mr. GARDINER. I don’t think so. I think that assumes that we
would agree, or I would agree, with that concept at the bar. I am
a member of the D.C. Bar and the Virginia Bar, and I pay those
dues as well, but I don’t think that is necessarily appropriate.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Why isn’t it necessarily appropriate?

Mr. GARDINER. If you are acting in the interest of the public,
which is the purpose for that kind of law, then it ought to be the
public that pays the costs.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. But 99 percent of all lawyers are honest,
and barbers are honest, and cosmetologists are honest, and medical
doctors are honest, and, you know, the honest people are paying for
the policing of those professions. Why shouldn’t everybody who
holds a license pay for the policing of the gun dealer profession?

Mr. GARDINER. Because I think that is a special tax imposed only
on a small number of people for the general good of the public, and
I thifnk that is the kind of thing that the public generally should
pay for.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. But getting back to the whole purpose of
licensure, isn’t licensure a requirement that someone who applies
for and obtains a license meet certain qualifications and maintain
certain standards?

Mr. GARDINER. Yes.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. That includes firearms dealers?

Mr. GARDINER. Right.

Mr. SCHUMER. Would the gentleman yield?

Just for the good of the public. A cosmetologist’s license is not for
the cosmetologist, it is for the public who might be served by them.

I vield back.

Mr. GARDINER. I agree with the chairman.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Then why should firearms dealers be treat-
ed differently and have the taxpayers end up borrowing money,
adding to the national debt, and paying interest on that debt, be-
cause the fees are not adequate to pay for the activities of issuing
and maintaining the licenses?

Mr. GARDINER. With all due respect, I don’t think two wrongs
make a right. Just because it is going on somewhere else doesn’t
mean that it should go on everywhere.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Does that mean that your and my bar li-
cense fees ought to be reduced and the taxpayers pay for getting
at the bad apples in our profession and revoking their licenses?
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Mr. GARDINER. I believe so, yes. I don’t believe that a special tax
should be imposed on me and the however many other thousand
lawyers there are in Virginia.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Then what you are saying is that it is not
in the interest of the honest lawyer to help kick the dishonest law-
yers out of the profession.

Mr. GARDINER. I don’t know because, as a lawyer, I am
paying— '

r. SENSENBRENNER. Then do you know if it is in the interest
of the honest firearms dealer to kick the dishonest firearms dealer
out of that trade?

Mr. GARDINER. It is in his interest as well as the interest of all
the public, and I pay taxes to the Commonwealth of Virginia,
which I believe is used for law enforcement activities, which would
include enforcing the law on the legal practice of law.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Mr. Gardiner, I think you are being a little
bit inconsistent, you know. Having said that, let me ask one other
series of questions relating to your suggestion that the fee be
raised to $100 on application and the license term be extended to
10 years. Isn't it a lot easier for a government agency not to renew
a license than it is to revoke an existing license?

Mr. GARDINER. Yes, it is more difficult to revoke a license, but
I said that if a license is revoked I don’t have any problem with
the revoked licensee paying the cost of the revocation process.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Well, you know, most of these people
whose licenses would be revoked for firearms violations would be
in jail, and they would be spending all of their money on lawyers’
fees defending themselves in the criminal trial that provoked the
revocation,

Nir. GARDINER. Mr. Sensenbrenner, in that case they are not
going to litigate the revocation of their license, because under the
current revocation process they are sent a letter revoking their li-
cense. If they don’t ask for a hearing within 15 days, the revocation
becomes final,

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. But that costs money.

I would really urge the NRA, if you are interested in protecting
the honest firearms dealer, that maybe the honest firearms dealer
should pay a little bit more money to get the dishonest people out
of the business, and maybe the reputation of that trade, which isn’t
very high at the present time, would be increased.

Thank you.

Mr. SCHUMER, Thank you, Mr. Sensenbrenner,

Mr. Smith.

Mr. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Aborn, let me start my questions with you. You mention in
your opening statement, and I am reading from it, that every year
nearly 640,000 violent crimes are committed with handguns. A cou-
ple of questions in regard to that figure, the 640,000 violent crimes
committed with handguns. I guess the first question is, what per-
centage or what number are obtained illegally from gun dealers? Of
the weapons used in those 640,000 violent crimes, do you have a
figure or number?

Mr. ABORN. The Department of Justice in 1989 estimated that
about 27 to 30 percent of all guns used in crime originate illegally
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over the counter, We don’t have a further breakdown on that be-
cause there are so many blocks on the tracing mechanisms that
ATF could utilize.

Mr. SMITH. So something around a quarter of those——

Mr. ABORN. No, sir, I would not say it is a quarter. I would say
it is possibly much, much more than that, but because of all the
administrative and congressional blockages on the ability of ATF to
do systematic tracings we don’t have that information.

Mr. SMITH. Do you have any information as far as the number
of handguns used in these crimes that were purchased within a
week of the crime?

Mr. ABORN. I don’t know if that data is available. I don’t know
off the top of my head. I would have to check. I don’t know if that
is available.

Mr. SMiTH. Do you have any figures at all as far as the number
or.per?centage of handguns purchased within any time period of the
crime?

Mr. ABORN. Well, yes, you could go back and compile if. I don’t
h}f.ve ﬁlat piece of information with me. That I could provide to you
though.

Mr. SMITH. Because it seems to me that Handgun Control in par-
ticular has made much, for instance, of the Brady bill, which I real-
ize is not being considered today, but I am just wondering if you
have any statistics, any figures at all, to show that the Brady bill
would have any significant impact on crime based upon the number
of weapons or handguns purchased within——

Mr. ABORN. Oh, absolutely, and I will be happy to go into those
now, but it is a 1engthy discussion.

Mr. SMITH. I don’t mean to make it lengthy. Give me the percent-
age of handguns, that are used in crimes, that are purchased with-
in a week of the crime.

Mr. ABORN. I'm sorry, I don't know that off the top of my head.
I will be happy to provide that to you in writing. I think that infor-
mation is available. I don’t know it off the top of my head.

Mr. SMITH. The Department of Justice once told me that 2 per-
cent of all weapons, I believe it was, were purchased within a
month of the crime. So would you have any problem with saying
it was less than 2 percent? ,

Mr. ABORN. I would have a probiem with that, yes.

Mr. SmrtH. Why so? Do you disagree with the Department of
Justice?

Mr. ABORN, Because their data regarding the number of guns
used in crime is in excess of 27 percent. What I don’t know is the
amount of time it took for that gun to be used in the crime from
its date of purchase; I just don’t know that information.

Mr. SMITH. It is amazing to me, with all the times that you must
have testified in regard to the Brady bill, that you don’t know the
percentage of handguns, used in crimes, that were purchased with-
in a week. But, you don’t have that figure?

Mr. ABORN. 1 do not have that.

Mr. SMITH. Do you have that figure available, did you say?

Mr. ABORN. I believe, sir, it is. :

Mr. SMiTH. OK, and you don't have any idea what it is?
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Mr. ABORN. I think I am clear. I am not sure that it is. I believe
it is. I will be hap[iy to provide it to you in writing if, in fact, that
information is avai

Mr. SmiTH. 1 would hke to have it. I am just amazed that you
don’t have it.

[The information follows:]

Prasident

“ﬂND l 0 “TRO g ’ Richare M. Aborn

CHE WMILLION STROKNG ., . . working to
kaep harvdoum out of the wrong hends.

June 29, 1993

The Honorable Lamar Smith
2443 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressman Smith,

This letter is in response to your question at the recent hearing conducted by the
Subcommittee on Crime. At the hearing you asked whether I knew how many handguns
had been used to commit a crime within five days of purchase._As [ originally responded
and have now couﬁrmed,_sgcn data does not exist. We do, however, have many examples
of the effectiveness of waiting periods i Eecpmg handguns out of the hands of persons
dangerous to themselves or to others. [ would point out that in the states where a waiting _
period/background check system is in place, thousands of prohibited persous are stopped
each year from buvmg gums.

In both 1991 and 1992 in_California, which bas a fifteen-day waiting peried, nearly 6000
prohibited persons—including murderers—were stopped from buying guns. Tlinois denied
2274 individuals Firearms Owners Identification cards, and revoked more than 2500
previously issued cards in 1991, due to felony convictions. In New Jersey, nearly 1,000
criminals—~angd in Oregon, more than 200 criminals were screened out through the waiting
period and background check in these states in a one year period.

The following are examples of incidents where the Brady Bill may have prevented a wragedy:

On April 23, 1987, Georgia Power Company payroll employee Mozella Dansby purchased
2 .38 calibre snub-nose revolver in Smyrna, Georgia. The next moraing she shot two of her
supervisars and then killed herself because she was distraught at baving been passed over
for a promotion. Although an Atlanta resident, Dansby went to Smyrna to avoid Atlanta’s
background check and waiting pericd law.

In May, 1987, 21-year old Eddy Beermann bought a .357 Magnum and killed himself four
- hours later. Beermann purchased the gun in Martin County, Florida, because his own
county, Palm Beach, had a 14-day waiting period law. Eddy’s father believes, "If my son had
been forced to wait and think about owning a gun, this might not have happened.”
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In Angust, 1987, Tulsa, Oklahoma resident, Larry Dale, bought 2 22 calibre revolver and
24 hours later opened fire in a grocery store, killing one customer and wounding another
before turning the gun on himself. Dale had been previously comvicted of unlawful
possession of a sawed-off shotgun, a felon which should make him ineligible for purchasing
another fircarm. He simply falsified the form and left the gun store with his gun and
ammunition.

In August 1987, a man named Dwain Wallace was gunned down after brandishing a
handgun in the Pentagon. Wallace has purchased the handgun just two days earlier from
a Youngstown, Ohio, pawn shop. If police had the opportunity, they could have learned that
Wallace had a history of mental illness and it was undawful for him to purchase a handgnm.

On Qctober 26, 1987, Arthur Kane, distraught over the stock market crash, purchased a
handpun and only 45 minutes later murdered his stockbroker in his Miami Merrili, Lynch
office. Had police undertaker a background check, they would have determined that Kane
was a convicted felon who was prohibited from purchasing the gun.

On May 20, 1988, a Gainesville, Texas, woman named Sharon Wilson pawned two diamond
rings to buy a 38 calibre handgun. Later that same day, she Kiled her 13-year old son, 8
year old dangbter, and herseif.

In October, 1988, Doug Marx bought a 357 Magnum ia Wichita, Kansas, The next day he
used it to kill his two children and himself. His sister, Paula Sue Marx, said, "We'll never
know what was on Daug’s mind. He loved his kids so much, I guess he wanted them to be
with him. But I think there’s a strong possibility they wouldn’t be dead now if there was a
waiting pericd.”

On Jamary 8, 1989, Robert Hughes robbed a2 West Chester, Pennsylvania, McDonald’s and
shot to death restavrant workers, Jean Reider and Charles Hegarty, execution-style. Hughes
had worked at the McDonald's in the summer of 1988 but los: his job when he was arrested
for stealing license plates, pleaded guilty, and was sent to jail and to a state mental hospital.
After his release, Hughes went to0 a local gun shop and lied about his record on the federal
form in order to purchase a 38 calibre pistol, ammunition, and targets. Although
Pennsylvania has a 48-hour waititig period which the gun dealer obeyed, it was simply too
short a period of time for the police to investigate Hughes. The handgun was picked up
from the dealer on January 6, less than 48 hours before the robbery/murder occurred.

On April 24, 1989, Richard Papineau bought 2 handgun in Winchestar, New Hampshire, and
hours Iater shot and killed Frank Thibeauit. Papinean was both a convicted felon with a
criminal record and a former state and federal mental hospital patient.
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On Angust 22, 1989, 85-year old Angelo Nicosia bought a .38 calibre bandgun in Florence,
South Carolina, and hours later used it to kill Police Lieutenant Rick Gould. Nicosia then
shot and killed himself, Nicosiz’s family had notifisd Florence police that Nicosia had
zental problems, and Lt. Gould had made extraordinary efforts to belp him, but Nicosia
was obsessed with the thought that Gould had wronged him.

On April 23, 1990, James Calvin Brady was released from an Atlanta, Georgia, mental
hospital where he had been involunrarily committed and hours later purchased a revolver
from a DeKalb County pawn shop. Brady went to DeKalb County because Atlanta had a
handgun waiting period. The next day, Brady randomly shot five people a2t Perimeter Mall
Michael Musick was shot and killed. s
On June 16, 1990, David Stewart bought a 9ram pistol in Shawnee, Kansas. The next day,
he travelled to Beatrice, Nebraska to shaot and kill a 31-year old school teacher, Melody
Wolken. Nine hours later, Stewart committed suicide. Stewart had been previously arrested
for attempted murder and the charge was still pending.

On April 18, 1991, Chung Dinh Vu bought a Polarcid camera and a .45 calibre pistol in
Houstog, Texas. Less than eight hours later, he lined up his four children aged §, 12, 16,
and 18, took their pictures, and shot each one in the head. All four died. Vu then
committed suicide. He was distraught because his wife had left him four days hefore, and
that morning had filed for divorce. Apparently, the killing of the children was meant as
revenge upon his wife.

In April 1991, in Qdessa, Texas, Richard Law was admitted to a state psychiatric hospital
because he was threatering to kill himself over his separation from his wife. Officials
decided he was not a threat to society and released him. The next day, he purchased a
pistol and one hour later killed his wife, his step-daughter, his two sons, and himself.

In Tempe, Arizona, in April, 1992, Donald Lonny Prunty, 25, bought a 45 calibre handgun
and one hour later killed a pregnant waitress in a restaurant where his estranged wife
worked, He wounded his wife and two other people before killing himself. -

On March 5, 1993, in Wichita, Kansas, using a 25 calibre handgun bought that day at a
pawn shop berween liquor purchases, Brent Alford showed up at a Burger King restaurant
where his former girlfriend worked, and shot ber at least four times. Becanse Alford went
to prison in Oklahoma on a felony embezzlement conviction, he was not allowed to
purchase or qwn 2 gun under federal law...but po one checked.

On March 20, 1993, Brian Shuits bought a 32 calibre semi-antomatic handgun and a box
of bullets from an Arlington, Texas pawn shop. The same day, Shults, a Fort Worth Star-
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Telegram journalist, reviewed a comedy act, turned in his story before the 11:00 p.m.
newspaper deadline, and then shot hiroself in a field across from his apartment,

On May 22, 1993, Jimmy Sweeney bought a 38 calibre revolver and went to Dillard’s

Department Store in Little Rock, Arkansas where his former girlfriend worked. Sweeney
shot her several times and then turned the gun on himself

H‘%“WWM”MW
related violegee. . Rather, we have advocated—along with every major law enforcement
organization in the country—that it is a means to keep handguns out of the wrong hands, the
bands of those who have a criminal record, or who are bent on committing an act of
violence in the heat of passion.

I trust that this letter has responded to your inquiry and also iltuminates why we feel so
strongly about the impcrtance of the Brady Bill

Veqv—mﬂ‘y yours,

NZ// Ubipeon_
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Mr. SMITH. You also make the statement that virtually every
handgun used in crime originated from a licensed %1“ dealer. It
seems to me that that is sort of stating the obvious. The only time
that would not be true would be if someone stole a firearm that
was coming off the assemb1¥ line at a factory——

Mr. ABORN. Or from a military base.

Mr. SMiTH [continuing]. That produced firearms.

So I don’t see anything necessarily nefarious about that particu-
lar statement.

Mr. ABORN. There is nothing nefarious, but I think what it does,
if I may, is, it illustrates the need for increased regulations over
these dealers.

Mr. SmiTH. OK. What is your figure on the number of gun deal-
ers? We will go to that.

Mr. ABORN. Two hundred and eighty-six thousand.

Mr. SMrTH., OK. Give me a rough estimate as to what percentage
of those gun dealers you feel engage in illegal activity as far as sell-
ing or buying firearms.

Mr. ABORN. You know, Mr. Smith, in all due respect——

Mr. SMiTH. Do you have any figure for that at all?

Mr. ABORN. It is unfair {o say give us this sort of information
when Congress itself has blocked ATF from compiling that sort of
informaticn. These are exactly the sorts of information, of data,
that we want to compile.

Mr. SMITH. My point is, we are talking about legislation that is
going to impact the lives of a lot of law-abiding citizens, we are
talking about legislation that is going to cost a lot of people money
perhaps, and 1 am just appalled by the lack of any figures or statis-
tics that are available to either back up this legislation or to prove
some of the accusations that are being made.

Let me give you a figure in return, and tell me if you think this
is somewhat in the ball park. I am told that of those, whatever it
is, 200 and—what did you say?—80-——

Mr. ABORN. Six.

Mr. SMITH [continuing]. Six thousand gun dealers, that last year
I think BATYF investigated 6 percent of that—say that is 18,000 or
something Like that—and revoked three licenses, which would come
out to 1 out of every 6,000 that they investigated. That is not a
very high percentage of gun dealers who are engaged in illegal ac-
tivity. I realize you would like and a lot of people would like to
have everyone investigated everi year, but as far as those who are
investigated, it doesn’t seem like very many are doing anything
wrong.

Mr. ABORN. But I am not sure what that tells us, because out
of the 8,766 inspections that they did in 1991, there were 7,500 vio-
lations found, and that is 88 percent of all the inspections result
in a violation. Also, if I may, sir, if you look at another piece of
data, of the 286,000 licenses that are out there, OTA has said that
there are only 15,000 licensed gun dealers in retail operation and
only another 5,000 in sporting good shops.

Mr. SMmiTH. I understand ail of that, but to me violations is not
really getting to the nub of the problem. We talk about illegal ac-
tivity. Most of those violations were paperwork violations, for ex-
ample. It wasn't that these gun dealers were illegally buying and
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selling or exchanging firearms. So I think it is also a question of
what%(inds of violations you are talking about. But the fact that
only 3 licenses out of 18,000 that were pulled once again says to
me that most are enga%ed in very legitimate activity.

Mr. ABORN. Or it tells us that there is not enough enforcement.

Mr. SMiTH. Let me go to the next question, if I may. You say in
another part of your testimony here, “The ATF is only able to con-
duct compliance inspections of a minuscule fraction of licensed
dealers.” As you say, it is incumbent upon Congress to provide
more funds so that more personnel can engage in those fypes of in-
spections. )

The minuscule fraction, I think, as I mentioned a while ago, is
6 percent. Is the thrust of what you want to see done—do you want
more inspections to occur, more detailed inspections to occur, or are
you primarily interested in reducing the number of gun dealers
themselves?

Mr. ABORN. I would say both. In fact, our principal interest is
more on the prevention side and making sure that those individ-
uals that seek FFL’s really intend to engage in the retail sale of
guns as the law requires. If Congress were to give ATF the power
to deny licenses to those that really do not intend to engage in the
retail sale of guns, I think you would not need to vastly expand the
number on the force, but I think unless Congress does that you do
need a lot more enforcement,

Mr. SMiTH. I agree with the enforcement. I agree with the need
for more funds.

Mr. Gardiner, before I go to your questions, Mr, Aborn, when will
you be able to get me those statistics that I asked for in writing
as far as the percentage of ecrimes committed with handguns within
a week of purchase?

Mr. ABORN. Certainly by Monday or Tuesday.

Mr, SmrTH. OK,

Mr. SCHUMER. If the gentleman would yield.

Mr. SMITH. I would be happy to.

Mr. SCHUMER. Just two points for the record. One is, and I am
not exactly sure what this means, but in ATF’s testimony they said
12 percent of all dealers whom they inspected surrendered their li-
cense during the inspection. So maybe three went through a
lengthy fight of the revocation, but 12 percent is a heck of a lot.

Mr. SMITH. Voluntarily gave up their licenses?

Mr. ScHUMER. Well, all it says here, and I am just readini———

Mr. SMITH. OK. Let me just respond to that figure. I don’t know
what scmeone else might say, but the fact that they gave it up may
mean that they haven’t used it in 10 years. It is not any—and you
don’t mean to 1mply that there is anything wrong——

Mr. SCHUMER. Right. Neither is the revocation.

Mr. SMITH [continuing]. Or that they have done any illegal activ-
ity whatsoever.

Mr. ScHUMER. No, no, no. Neither is the revocation. It may just
be that the people who fought it all the way up—-

Mr. SmrrH. And perhaps the 10-year limit, that is where you
catch perhaps most of that percentage.

Mr. SCHUMER, The only other point I would make in terms of the
efficacy of Brady, with the 5-day waiting period and even in the

-,
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conference agreement, that if and when an instant check system
vs_rege truly applicable in the States, there would be no waiting pe-
riod.

I think for many of us who support Brady or the waiting period
is somewhat important; but far more important was the selling of
guns to felons, and in States that have such laws we have found
Sm;{le evidence of lots of felons attempting to buy guns from gun

ealers,

So whatever the statistic is, if it is available—and I am less san-
guine that it is available than Mr. Aborn—that I don’t think the
cooling off period is the main reason that most of us are so eager
to pass Brady.

Mr. SMITH. I am glad to hear that because so often when this
subject is discussed—that is, the Brady bill—you oftentimes read
this figure, the 640,000 violent crimes, and the implication is, if we
had the Brady bill, we would reduce a substantial number of those
crimes, and I am glad to hear you say that that is not——

Mr. SCHUMER. V/'ell, I thinli’ that is true. I am just saying the
cooling off period isn’t the reason for most of those crimes.

Mr. SMITH. Right, and my point and the point I am trying to
make is that because so few crimes are probably committed with
firearms that are purchased within a week, ﬁou are not going to
substantially reduce the number of crimes that is often cite(% as
going to be impacted.

Mr. SCHUMER. My point, again, is the felons part of Brady that
is far more important, as our compromise indicated, than the cool-
ing off period. A felon could have bought the gun 3 weeks before
and be prohibited in Brady from having gotten the gun altogether
if he or she used that gun in a crime.

Mr. SMITH. Yes.

Mr. ScHUMER. OK. We are not here to debate Brady.

Mr. SMITH. We are both probably agreed on the need for back-
ground checks, and the instant background checks is the ultimate
goal, but the waiting period itself is not going to substantially re-
duce the number of crimes.

Mr. Gardiner, just to follow up on something that was brought
out earlier, I am told, for example, that New York State alone has
something on the order of 20,000 gun laws. Maybe that is wrong.
Tell me what your feeling is.

Mr. GARDINER. The 20,000 figure generally refers to nationwide,
when you include Federal, State, and local laws.

Mr, SMITH. And is it not incumbent on the Department of Treas-
ury, by law, to compile those laws and be sure that gun dealers are
aware of those laws?

Mr. GARDINER. Yes. In my testimony, my formal written testi-
mony, I have the statute actually quoted. It is required.

Mr. SMiTH. We have the statute up here and the Criminal Code,
and it is your understanding as well that since 1989 the Depart-
ment of the Treasury has not mailed out any compilation of those
laws to the gun dealers?

Mr. GARDINER. That is correct.

Mr. SmiTH. What would be the impact if they did? Would that
help alert gun dealers to the laws that they might be regulated by?

Mr. GARDINER. It would be tremendously helpful.
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Mr. Higgins was correct when he said that education about what
the law is is something that needs to be done, and we couldn’t
agree more because the vast majority of owners and gun deal-
ers in this country want to be law abiﬁg The problem is that
they don’t necessarily always know what the law is, they don’t
know how to go about finding out what it is, and that was the rea-
son that in 1986 Congress imposed that requirement on the Treas-

urK/IDegartment.
r. SMITH. I appreciate %our confirming that with me.

Mr. Chairman, I don’t have any other questions except to say
that unless someone else comes forward with evidence that we are
not aware of, it seems to me that the vast majority, a high percent-
age, of gun dealers are law-abiding citizens of this country, and I
think that we need to avoid legislation that would be an undue
burden upon them and we need to pass legislation that would stop
the traffic and illegal sale or purchase and exchange of firearms.

Mr. SCHUMER. On that note, which I agree with, we have had a
hearing that has had more consensus than we have had on guns
in a long time, and maybe we can do something good,

I want to thank the final two witnesses for their patience. it is,
after all, 4 hours and 15 minutes since this hearing began. I also
want to thank all the staff who did a great job on this: David
Yassky—I think this was an excellent hearing in terms .f laying
out the problem and its scope—as well as Andy Fois, the sub-
committee counsel; Rachel Jacobson, the clerk; Leonard
McCullough, an intern who helped on the hearin%; as well as Lyle
Nirenberg, who is the minority counsel; and finally, I always hke
to thank the unsung heroes of these hearings—if there are any he-
roes, you are it, Alma Kristoffersen—who is the stenographer.

With that, the hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 4:15 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to
reconvene subject to the call of the Chair.]
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